

Copyright Undertaking

This thesis is protected by copyright, with all rights reserved.

By reading and using the thesis, the reader understands and agrees to the following terms:

- 1. The reader will abide by the rules and legal ordinances governing copyright regarding the use of the thesis.
- 2. The reader will use the thesis for the purpose of research or private study only and not for distribution or further reproduction or any other purpose.
- 3. The reader agrees to indemnify and hold the University harmless from and against any loss, damage, cost, liability or expenses arising from copyright infringement or unauthorized usage.

IMPORTANT

If you have reasons to believe that any materials in this thesis are deemed not suitable to be distributed in this form, or a copyright owner having difficulty with the material being included in our database, please contact lbsys@polyu.edu.hk providing details. The Library will look into your claim and consider taking remedial action upon receipt of the written requests.

Pao Yue-kong Library, The Hong Kong Polytechnic University, Hung Hom, Kowloon, Hong Kong

http://www.lib.polyu.edu.hk

PTEROSTILBENE, A NATURAL PHYTOCHEMICAL, AMELIORATES FATTY LIVER DISEASE IN *IN VITRO* AND *IN VIVO* MODELS

NG YAM FUNG

PhD

The Hong Kong Polytechnic University

2019

The Hong Kong Polytechnic University

Department of Applied Biology and Chemical Technology

Pterostilbene, a Natural Phytochemical, Ameliorates Fatty Liver

Disease in In Vitro and In Vivo Models

NG Yam Fung

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the

degree of Doctor of Philosophy

June 2018

CERTIFICATE OF ORIGINALITY

I hereby declare that this thesis is my own work and that, to the best of my knowledge and belief, it reproduces no material previously published or written, nor material that has been accepted for the award of any other degree or diploma, except where due acknowledgement has been made in the text.

NG Yam Fung

Abstract

Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) is the most common chronic liver disease resulting from non-alcoholic causes of excessive deposition of fat in hepatocytes. It encompasses a spectrum of conditions ranging from simple steatosis to non-alcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH), which can further progress to fibrosis, cirrhosis and hepatic carcinoma. Over the past few decades, the prevalence of NAFLD increases worldwide due to the spread of Western lifestyle in the developing countries. In recent years, there is increasing incidence of NAFLD in younger generation. The rising incidence of NAFLD has become a serious global public health issue.

Currently, there is no standard therapeutic medical treatment for NAFLD. Lifestyle modification is the mainstay of treatment, but it may be difficult for patients to maintain these long-term lifestyle changes. Medication to improve the efficacy of lifestyle measures is warranted.

Pterostilbene (3,5-dimethoxy-4-hydroxy-trans-stilbene), a methylated analogue of resveratrol, has been reported to possess various biological activities, including

antioxidative, anti-inflammatory, anti-diabetic, and anti-cancer effects. The properties of pterostilbene may be able to target the pathogenic processes in the progression of NAFLD.

The objectives of the present study include (1) to investigate the protective effect of pterostilbene against oxidative stress as well as its lipid reduction effect and the possible molecular mechanisms using steatotic hepatic cell model *in vitro*; (2) to evaluate the potential therapeutic effects of pterostilbene against NAFLD using high-fat diet-induced hepatic steatosis animal model *in vivo*; and (3) to investigate the possible mechanistic pathways of pterostilbene in treating NAFLD using molecular, lipidomic and genomic approaches.

Results of *in vitro* study demonstrated that pterostilbene could protect liver cells against oxidative stress via downregulation of MAPKs and upregulation of HO-1. Moreover, results of *in vitro* study showed that pterostilbene could reduce intracellular lipid accumulation in steatotic liver cells by inhibiting fatty acid synthesis as well as cholesterol synthesis and promoting fatty acid β -oxidation and lipophagy. Results of *in vivo* study demonstrated that treatment with pterostilbene could help reduce liver lipid content and attenuate insulin resistance. The underlying mechanisms may include protection against high-fat diet-induced oxidative stress, inhibition of fatty acid synthesis as well as cholesterol synthesis, promoting fatty acid β -oxidation and lipophagy, restoration of the high-fat diet-induced changes in the serum metabolites of lysophospholipids as well as the high-fat diet-induced alteration of gut microbiota structure.

In conclusion, the present studies showed that pterostilbene could help ameliorate NAFLD *in vitro* and *in vivo* by multiple mechanisms. Further studies are required to determine the potential of using pterostilbene as therapeutic agents for NAFLD in clinical settings.

Acknowledgments

It is my great honour to express my sincere gratitude and deep appreciation to everyone providing continuous support to me throughout the journey in my Ph.D. study.

I would like to express my sincere gratefulness to my supervisor, Prof. Wong Wing-Tak, and co-supervisor, Dr. Chan Shun-Wan, for their patience, guidance and encouragement.

My sincere thanks go to Prof. Mok Kam-Wah Daniel, Dr. Chan Chi-On, Mr. Li Meng-Heng and Ms. Sham Tung-Ting for their help in lipidomic study. I would like to thank Mr. Lu Lu for his assistance in the *in vivo* study.

I am grateful to Dr. Zhang Huan and Ms. Cheng Huan-Le for their encouragement, advice and support during the project work. My special appreciation goes to staff of the Department of Applied Biology and Chemical Technology for their help and support. My sincere thanks also go to Prof. Kwan Yiu-Wa, who provided me an opportunity to join his team and shared his research experience.

Last but not least, I would especially like to express my sincere appreciation to my parents for their immeasurable love and care as well as moral and emotional support. I would also like to thank my friends who have supported me along the way.

Table of Contents

Abstract	i
Acknowled	lgmentsiv
Table of C	ontentsvi
List of Fig	ures xii
List of Tab	lexvi
List of Abb	previations xvii
Chapter 1	Introduction1
1.1 N	Ionalcoholic fatty liver disease2
1.2 P	athogenesis of NAFLD4
1.2.1	The "two-hit" hypothesis
1.2.2	The "multiple-hit" hypothesis
1.2.3	Lipid accumulation7
1.2.4	Insulin resistance
1.2.5	Adipose tissue dysfunction

1.2.6	Oxidative stress	. 12
1.2.7	Gut microbiota	. 13
1.2.8	Inflammation	. 15
1.3	Signaling pathways	. 16
1.3.1	AMPK	. 16
1.3.2	MAPKs	. 18
1.3.3	NF-κB	. 19
1.3.4	PPARs	. 21
1.3.5	PI3K/Akt	. 22
1.4	Therapeutic treatments	. 24
1.4.1	Lifestyle modification	. 25
1.4.2	Pharmacologic therapy	. 27
1.4.3	Treatments that promotes weight loss	. 31
1.5	Dietary phytochemicals	. 32
1.5.1	Carotenoids	. 33
1.5.2	Phenolic compounds	. 37

1.6	Pterostilbene	41
1.6.2	1 Antioxidative effect	44
1.6.2	2 Anti-diabetic effect	45
1.6.3	3 Anti-inflammatory effect	47
1.6.4	4 Anti-aging effect	48
1.6.5	5 Anti-cancer effect	50
1.7	The aims of the study	53
Chapter	2 Materials and Methods	54
2.1	Determination of free radical scavenging activity	55
2.2	In vitro study	55
2.2.3	1 Cell culture	56
2.2.2	2 Evaluation of the toxicity of pterostilbene in L02 cells	56
2.2.3	3 Oxidative stress	57
2.2.4	4 Lipid accumulation	62
2.3	In vivo study	69

2.3.	.2 Oral glucose tolerance test	72
2.3.	.3 Analysis of serum biochemical changes	72
2.3.	.4 Liver lipid content evaluation	73
2.3.	.5 Liver histopathological examination	74
2.3.	.6 Western blot analysis	74
2.3.	.7 Lipidomics study	76
2.3.	.8 Gut microbiota analysis	
2.4	Statistical analysis	
Chapter	r 3 Results	85
Chapter 3.1	r 3 Results Determination of free radical scavenging activity	85
Chapter 3.1 3.2	r 3 Results Determination of free radical scavenging activity	85
Chapter 3.1 3.2 3.2.	 r 3 Results Determination of free radical scavenging activity <i>In vitro</i> study .1 Evaluation of the toxicity of pterostilbene in L02 cells 	85
Chapter 3.1 3.2 3.2. 3.2.	 r 3 Results Determination of free radical scavenging activity <i>In vitro</i> study .1 Evaluation of the toxicity of pterostilbene in L02 cells .2 Oxidative stress 	
Chapter 3.1 3.2 3.2. 3.2. 3.2.	r 3 Results Determination of free radical scavenging activity In vitro study .1 Evaluation of the toxicity of pterostilbene in L02 cells .2 Oxidative stress .3 Lipid accumulation	
Chapter 3.1 3.2 3.2. 3.2. 3.2. 3.2. 3.3	r 3 Results Determination of free radical scavenging activity <i>In vitro</i> study	

3.3.2	Oral glucose tolerance test
3.3.3	Analysis of serum biochemical changes111
3.3.4	Liver lipid content evaluation 115
3.3.5	Liver histopathological examination 117
3.3.6	Western blot analysis 119
3.3.7	Lipidomics study 126
3.3.8	Gut microbiota analysis 131
3.3.9	Gut histopathological examination 135
Chapter 4	Discussion137
Chapter 4 4.1 <i>I</i>	Discussion137 n vitro study
Chapter 4 4.1 <i>I</i> 4.1.1	Discussion
Chapter 4 4.1 <i>I</i> 4.1.1 4.1.2	Discussion
Chapter 4 4.1 <i>I</i> 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.2 <i>I</i>	Discussion. 137 n vitro study 138 Oxidative stress 138 Lipid accumulation 141 n vivo study 147
Chapter 4 4.1 <i>I</i> 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.2 <i>I</i> 4.2.1	Discussion 137 n vitro study 138 Oxidative stress 138 Lipid accumulation 141 n vivo study 147 Establishment of steatotic <i>in vivo</i> model and experimental design 147
Chapter 4 4.1 <i>I</i> 4.1.1 4.1.2 4.2 <i>I</i> 4.2.1 4.2.2	Discussion 137 n vitro study 138 Oxidative stress 138 Lipid accumulation 141 n vivo study 147 Establishment of steatotic <i>in vivo</i> model and experimental design 147 Pterostilbene ameliorated high-fat diet-induced hepatic steatosis <i>in vivo</i> 148

References160

List of Figures

Figure 1.6.1	Chemical structure of pterostilbene
Figure 3.1.1	DPPH radical scavenging activity of pterostilbene
Figure 3.2.1	Results of MTT cell viability assay showing the toxicity of different
	concentrations of pterostilbene on L02 cells
Figure 3.2.2	Results of MTT cell viability assay showing the toxicity of different
	concentrations of H ₂ O ₂ on L02 cells
Figure 3.2.3	Pterostilbene attenuates H ₂ O ₂ -induced cytotoxicity in L02 cells
Figure 3.2.4	Effects of pterostilbene on intracellular ROS production in L02 cells91
Figure 3.2.5	Pterostilbene attenuates H_2O_2 -induced phosphorylation of ERK, JNK and
	p38 MAPK in a dose-dependent manner
Figure 3.2.6	Pterostilbene upregulates HO-1 protein expression in L02 cells in a
	dose-dependent manner
Figure 3.2.7	Determination of the concentration of FFA used for the development of
	steatotic hepatocyte model

Figure 3.2.8	Results of MTT cell viability assay showing the toxicity of different
	concentrations of pterostilbene plus 0.3 mM FFA 24-h treatments to L02
	cells
Figure 3.2.9	Intracellular lipid contents of L02 cells after different concentrations of
	pterostilbene plus 0.3 mM FFA 24-h treatments
Figure 3.2.10	The distribution of intracellular lipid droplets in L02 cells with different
	treatments observed by laser scanning confocal microscopy 101
Figure 3.2.11	Effects of pterostilbene on the expression levels of p-ACC, FAS, HMGCR
	and PPAR-α in steatotic L02 cells 104
Figure 3.2.12	Effects of pterostilbene on the expression levels of LC3-II and p62 in
	steatotic L02 cells 105
Figure 3.2.13	Pterostilbene upregulates the phosphorylated level of AMPK in L02 cells
	in a dose-dependent manner 106
Figure 3.3.1	Fasting body weights of the SD rats in various groups 108
Figure 3.3.2	Results of OGTT showing the blood glucose levels of the SD rats in various
	groups 110
Figure 3.3.3	Effects of pterostilbene treatments on serum biochemical parameters 113

Figure 3.3.4	Effects of pterostilbene treatments on the fasting serum glucose and insulin
	levels and HOMA-IR index 114
Figure 3.3.5	Pterostilbene treatment ameliorates hepatic lipid accumulation 116
Figure 3.3.6	Comparison of histomorphology of the liver tissues among each group
	detected by H&E staining 118
Figure 3.3.7	Semi-quantitative analyses of the liver histopathological results 119
Figure 3.3.8	Effects of pterostilbene on the hepatic expression levels of p-ACC and FAS
	in steatotic SD rats
Figure 3.3.9	Effects of pterostilbene on the hepatic expression levels of SREBP-2 and
	HMGCR in steatotic SD rats 123
Figure 3.3.10	Effects of pterostilbene on the hepatic expression levels of MAPKs and
	HO-1 in steatotic SD rats
Figure 3.3.11	Effects of pterostilbene on the hepatic expression levels of AMPK,
	p-mTOR, LC3-II and PPAR-α in steatotic SD rats
Figure 3.3.12	PCA, OPLS-DA and PLS-DA of serum metabolites in the Control, the
	Model and the pterostilbene treatment groups

Figure 3.3.13	Serum metabolite profiles in the Control, the Model, the pioglitazone and
	the pterostilbene treatment groups130
Figure 3.3.14	The community structure of gut microbiota in the Control, the Model and
	the pterostilbene treatment groups
Figure 3.3.15	PLS-DA of the community structure of gut microbiota in the Control, the
	Model and the pterostilbene treatment groups 133
Figure 3.3.16	Effects of pterostilbene on the community structure of gut microbiota in
	steatotic SD rat model134
Figure 3.3.17	Comparison of histomorphology of the small intestine tissues among each
	group detected by H&E staining136
Figure 4.3.1	Schematic illustration of the proposed molecular pathways of pterostilbene
	involved in the protection against oxidative stress and the regulation of lipid
	metabolism in NAFLD 158
Figure 4.3.2	Summary of the potential mechanisms of pterostilbene in ameliorating
	NAFLD

List of Table

List of Abbreviations

ABTS	2,2'-Azino-bis(3-ethylbenzothiazoline-6-sulfonic acid)
ACC	Acetyl-CoA carboxylase
ADP	Adenosine-5'-diphosphate
AGC	Automatic gain control
Akt	Protein kinase B
ALT	Alanine transaminase
AMP	Adenosine-5'-monophosphate
АМРК	AMP-activated protein kinase
ANOVA	Analysis of variance
AP-1	Activator protein-1
AST	Aspartate transaminase
ATP	Adenosine-5'-triphosphate
BSA	Bovine serum albumin
COX	Cyclooxygenase
CV	Coefficient of variations
DCFH-DA	Dichloro-dihydro-fluorescein diacetate
DMEM	Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium
DMSO	Dimethyl sulfoxide
DPPH	2,2-Diphenyl-1-picryl-hydrazyl
ECL	Enhanced chemiluminescence
ERK	Extracellular signal-regulated kinase
FAS	Fatty acid synthase
FBS	Fetal bovine serum
FFA	Free fatty acid
FXR	Farnesoid X receptor
GLUT4	Glucose transporter type 4
GPBAR1	G protein-coupled bile acid receptor 1
H&E	Haematoxylin and eosin
HDL-C	High-density lipoprotein cholesterol

H-ESI	Heated electrospray ion
HMG-CoA	3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl coenzyme A
HMGCR	HMG-CoA reductase
HO-1	Heme oxygenase-1
HOMA-IR	Homeostasis model assessment of insulin resistance
HSD	Honestly significant difference
IKK	I kappa B kinase
IL	Interleukin
iNOS	Inducible nitric oxide synthase
IRS	Insulin receptor substrate
JNK	c-Jun N-terminal kinase
LC3	Light chain 3
LDL-C	Low-density lipoprotein cholesterol
LDLR	Low-density lipoprotein receptor
LPS	Lipopolysaccharide
LysoPC	Lysophosphatidylcholine
МАРК	Mitogen-activated protein kinase
MMP	Matrix metallopeptidase
MS	Mass spectrometry
MTBE	Methyl tert-butyl ether
mTOR	Mammalian target of rapamycin
MTT	3-(4,5-Dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyltetrazolium
	bromide
NAFLD	Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease
NASH	Nonalcoholic steatohepatitis
NF-κB	Nuclear factor-kappaB
NO	Nitric oxide
Nrf2	Nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2
OA	Oleic acid
OGTT	Oral glucose tolerance test
OPLS-DA	Orthogonal partial least squares-discriminant analysis
p38 MAPK	p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase

Palmitic acid
Phosphate-buffered saline
Principal component analysis
Polymerase chain reaction
Prostaglandin E2
Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinases
Partial least squares-discriminant analysis
Phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride
Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors
Polyvinylidene difluoride
Quality control
Radioimmunoprecipitation assay
Reactive oxygen species
Sprague-Dawley rat
Sterol regulatory element binding protein
Streptozotocin
Tris-buffered saline with Tween
Total cholesterol
Triglyceride
Tumor necrosis factor-alpha
Ultra-performance liquid chromatography
Variable importance in the projection

Chapter 1 Introduction

1.1 Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease

Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) is the most common chronic liver disease in the world. Due to the spread of Western lifestyle in the developing countries, the prevalence of NAFLD keeps on rising throughout the world over the past few decades (Younossi et al., 2017). NAFLD affects 20 – 40% of the general population in Western countries and 5-40% of the general population across the Asia-Pacific region (Abd El-Kader and El-Den Ashmawy, 2015; Heidari and Gharebaghi, 2017; Sherif et al., 2016). According to the information released from the Centre for Health Protection, the prevalence of NAFLD is around 25 - 30% in Hong Kong and its annual incidence is 3 – 4% among Chinese adults (Centre for Health Protection, 2015). Generally, the prevalence of NAFLD increases with age. In recent years, the incidence of NAFLD in children and teenagers has been increasing (Singer et al., 2014; Sozio et al., 2010; Temple et al., 2016). With the increasing prevalence worldwide and rising incidence at younger age, NAFLD has become a serious global public health issue (Hamaguchi et al., 2005; Suzuki et al., 2005; Whalley et al., 2007). The growing clinical burden of NAFLD would finally lead to a negative impact on the health care system (Younossi et al., 2016).

NAFLD is a hepatic manifestation of the metabolic syndrome with fat deposition in hepatocytes that is not due to alcohol consumption. It includes a spectrum of conditions associated with fat accumulation in hepatocytes ranging from nonalcoholic hepatic steatosis to nonalcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH) (Suyavaran et al., 2015). Nonalcoholic hepatic steatosis is the mildest form of NAFLD. It refers to the conditions that there is excessive fat accumulation in the liver. When there is a deposition of intracellular fat in more than 5% of hepatocytes, it would be considered as hepatic steatosis. NASH refers to an increased severity of steatosis in the liver with inflammation and injury of hepatocytes. In a more severe situation, liver fibrosis would occur. Long-term damage caused by NASH would lead to liver cirrhosis and even hepatocellular carcinoma (Sheedfar et al., 2013; Wilkins et al., 2013).

NAFLD is strongly associated with obesity and type II diabetes mellitus. Over 70% of patients with NASH are obese and up to 90% of obese individuals have NAFLD (Bellentani et al., 2010; Francque et al., 2016). It has been reported that about 70% of

patients with type II diabetes mellitus are found to have NAFLD and about 30% of them have NASH (Cusi, 2016; Hazlehurst et al., 2016). These findings indicated that obesity and type II diabetes mellitus may contribute to the pathogenesis of NAFLD or these metabolic syndromes share many pathogenic factors. In the following section, the pathogenesis of NAFLD will be discussed.

1.2 Pathogenesis of NAFLD

The pathogenesis of NAFLD is complicated. A variety of factors, such as lifestyles and genetic factors, are involved in the development and progression of NAFLD (Angulo 2002). Lifestyles including dietary habits and physical activity directly affect the amount of nutrient intake, energy consumption and utilization (Yasutake et al., 2014; Zelber-Sagi et al., 2016). Genetic factors affect the risk of having NAFLD by influencing the interaction between individuals and nutritional and environmental factors (Dongiovanni and Valenti, 2017; Ravi Kanth et al., 2016). Impaired lipid metabolism, hyperlipidemia, hyperinsulinemia, insulin resistance, oxidative stress and inflammation are believed to play a central role in the pathogenesis of NAFLD (Caligiuri et al., 2016; Oliveira et al., 2006; Paschos and Paletas, 2009; Utzschneider and Kahn, 2006). The pathogenesis of NAFLD is still not fully understood due to its complexity. Initially, the "two-hit" hypothesis is generally accepted to be the prevailing theory to explain the pathogenesis of NAFLD (Dowman et al., 2010). However, it is considered to be too simplistic and inadequate to reflect the real situation that takes place in NAFLD. Consequently, the "two-hit" hypothesis is substituted by the "multiple-hit" hypothesis (Buzzetti et al., 2016).

1.2.1 The "two-hit" hypothesis

The "first hit" refers to an imbalance between uptake, production and usage of lipid, resulting in hepatic lipid accumulation. Excess amount of nutrient intake leads to increase in hepatic uptake of free fatty acids (FFAs). High levels of FFAs affect insulin signaling and induce insulin resistance. At the same time, insulin resistance affects glucose metabolism and leads to increase in the influx of FFAs to the liver. This in turn leads to lipid accumulation in the liver causing steatosis (Day and James, 1998; Dowman et al., 2010; Musso et al., 2010). The "second hit" is caused by the consequences of high level of FFAs and excess hepatic lipid accumulation. Increased oxidation of FFAs generates reactive oxygen species (ROS) resulting in oxidative stress which triggers the release of inflammatory cytokines and adipokines causing liver inflammation. Oxidative stress also leads mitochondrion dysfunction resulting in apoptosis of hepatocytes. At this stage, NAFLD progress from simple steatosis to NASH (Day and James, 1998; Dowman et al., 2010; Musso et al., 2010).

1.2.2 The "multiple-hit" hypothesis

The "multiple-hit" hypothesis emphasizes that the pathogenesis of NAFLD is multifactorial and these factors work in parallel to cause NAFLD. Dietary habits, genetic factors and environmental factors contribute to the development and the progression of NAFLD (Takaki et al., 2013; Temple et al., 2016; Yu et al., 2016). They cause the development of insulin resistance, accumulation of hepatic lipid, dysfunction of adipose tissue, and alteration of gut flora.

1.2.3 Lipid accumulation

The accumulation of lipid in form of triglycerides (TGs) in hepatocytes is the major characteristic of NAFLD. The TGs stored in the liver are synthesized in the hepatocytes via esterification of FFAs and glycerol. The FFAs used for TGs synthesis are derived from few sources, including directly from dietary fat, *de novo* lipogenesis from dietary carbohydrate and lipolysis of lipid in adipose tissue. Liver removes FFAs by utilization of FFAs through β -oxidation or exportation as very low-density lipoprotein (Adams et al., 2005; Postic and Girard, 2008).

In normal condition, the influx and the clearance of FFAs in the liver are maintained at a state of equilibrium. However, when imbalance between the intake and the usage of FFAs occurs due to increased nutrient uptake or impaired lipid metabolism, excessive FFAs will be re-esterified to TGs and stored as lipid droplets in hepatocytes (Postic and Girard, 2008). Prolonged accumulation of lipid in hepatocytes results in hepatic steatosis. Hepatic lipid accumulation is associated with hepatic lipotoxicity and insulin resistance.

1.2.4 Insulin resistance

Same as the "two-hit" hypothesis, the development of insulin resistance is also considered to be one of the key factors in the pathogenesis of NAFLD in the "multiple-hit" hypothesis.

Insulin resistance develops along with the development and the progression of NAFLD. Intake of hypercaloric diet and sedentary lifestyle induce insulin resistance. In the situation of overnutrition, excess circulating fatty acids lead to fat accumulation in liver and adipose tissue causing insulin resistance (Postic and Girard, 2008). Due to insulin resistance, the body's cells lose their sensitivity to insulin. In order to compensate the resistance, pancreatic beta cells secrete more insulin resulting in an increased plasma insulin level. The raised plasma insulin level stimulates hepatic de *novo* lipogenesis which expedites accumulation of fat in the liver. On the other hand, the adipose tissue lipolysis suppression effect of insulin is impaired because of insulin resistance resulting in an increased flux of fatty acids from adipose tissue to the liver as well as driving *de novo* lipogenesis (Alam et al., 2016; Bugianesi et al., 2010).

As a result of increased circulating fatty acids, increased hepatic fat accumulation and dysregulated insulin secretion due to overload of pancreatic beta cells, insulin resistance also increased which leads to further fatty acid dysregulation, constituting a vicious cycle.

1.2.5 Adipose tissue dysfunction

Adipose tissue, also called fat tissue, is a loose connective tissue composed mainly of adipocytes. The main role of adipose tissue is for energy storage in form of fat, provides heat insulation and serves as mechanical cushion to protect abdominal organs. Recently, this view has been changed and adipose tissue was found to be able to synthesize and release a variety of hormones, cytokines, and proteins. Adipose tissue is now recognized as an endocrine organ and is involved in lots of physiological functions including maintenance of energy homeostasis, regulation of neuroendocrine and immune function (Coelho et al., 2013; Kershaw and Flier, 2004; Proença et al., 2014). Increasing evidence shows that adipose tissue dysfunction is associated with the pathogenesis of NAFLD. In the situation of overnutrition, excess amount of nutrient intake causes accumulation of lipid in adipose tissue in form of TGs. This leads to adipocytes hypertrophy (enlargement of adipocytes). Progressive adipocytes hypertrophy causes increase in adipokines and pro-inflammatory cytokines production. Also, progressive adipocytes hypertrophy induces adipose tissue hypoxia resulting in adipocytes cell death. Besides, adipose tissue hypoxia initiates adipose tissue fibrosis. Progressive fibrosis of adipose tissue affects its ability of fat storage which in turn promotes the deposition of lipid in liver and muscle and increases insulin resistance (Cimini et al., 2017).

Leptin, an adipokine secreted by adipocytes, is found to play a role in the development and the progression of NAFLD, and is reported to have dual action on the pathogenesis of NAFLD, exerting anti-steatotic effect, but also pro-inflammatory and profibrogenic effects. In healthy individuals and individuals with NAFLD at initial stage, leptin helps prevent hepatic steatosis by suppressing hepatic glucose production, inhibiting hepatic *de novo* lipogenesis and promoting β -oxidation of fatty acids. Thus, leptin helps improve insulin sensitivity. However, when NAFLD progresses to a certain

point that leptin resistance is developed, the action of leptin is impaired. In order to compensate the resistance, more leptin will be produced and causes hyperleptinemia. At this stage, leptin exerts its pro-inflammatory and profibrogenic effects and promotes hepatic inflammation and fibrogenesis (Cimini et al., 2017; Jung and Choi, 2014; Makki et al., 2013; Polyzos et al., 2016).

Adiponectin is another major adipokine produced by adipocytes. It is a protein hormone serving as a regulator of energy homeostasis by regulating glucose and lipid metabolism. Adiponectin inhibits gluconeogenesis, suppressing fatty acids synthesis and promoting β -oxidation of fatty acids. These effects help prevent hepatic steatosis and improve insulin sensitivity. Apart from that, adiponectin exerts anti-inflammatory effect by reducing the expression of nuclear factor-kappaB (NF- κ B), inhibiting NF- κ B signaling pathway and antagonizing the actions of pro-inflammatory cytokines like tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- α) and some of the interleukins (ILs) (Cimini et al., 2017; Jung and Choi, 2014; Makki et al., 2013; Polyzos et al., 2016).

1.2.6 Oxidative stress

Oxidative stress occurs when there is an imbalance between free radicals generation and antioxidant defenses. Over production of ROS or impairment of body system's ability to eliminate ROS result in accumulation of oxidative stress. Elevated intracellular ROS can lead to oxidative damage to DNA, proteins and phospholipids (Birben et al., 2012; Kurutas, 2016).

It has been well established that oxidative stress is a crucial factor in the pathogenesis of NAFLD and is associated with hepatocyte mitochondrial dysfunction and inflammation induction. Mitochondria are responsible for β -oxidation of fatty acids. When fatty acid load is high, β -oxidation will be overwhelmed. As a result, increased amount of ROS will be generated and oxidative stress will be induced. ROS not only causes oxidative damage to mitochondria resulting in mitochondrial dysfunction, but also attacks other cellular organelles and DNA resulting in apoptosis of hepatocytes. Apart from that, ROS also contributes in activation of inflammatory pathways and leads to liver inflammation (Gupte et al., 2013; Rodriguez-Ramiro et al.,

2016; Serviddio et al., 2013).

1.2.7 Gut microbiota

Gut microbiota is a complex and dynamic population of microorganisms that lives in the gastrointestinal tract and maintains a symbiotic relationship with the host. In healthy individuals, gut microbiota plays a lot of important roles. Gut microbiota perform fermentation of complex carbohydrates into short chain fatty acids. It also performs synthesis of vitamin K and several components of vitamin B. Good microbiota helps maintain the integrity of gut barrier and the structure of gastrointestinal tract, and protects against pathogens by fully colonizing the space and maintaining the immunity (Jandhyala et al., 2015).

Recent studies suggested that gut microbiota may play an important role in the pathogenesis of NAFLD. The configuration of gut microbiota is highly influenced by the nutrient intake of the host. Various studies found that high-fat diet causes alteration of the gut microbiota. These changes in the composition and the diversity of gut microbiota are associated with the development and the progression of NAFLD
(Bashiardes et al., 2016; Leung et al., 2016; J. Ma et al., 2017).

The liver receives 70% of its blood supply from the intestine via the portal vein, thus it is continually exposed to gut-derived factors including gut bacterial components, endotoxins (lipopolysaccharide, flagellin and lipoteichoic acid) and peptidoglycans (Son et al., 2010). Alteration of gut microbiota structure affects the integrity of the intestinal barrier, resulting in increased intestinal permeability which leads to translocation of microbiota-derived harmful substances into the portal circulation and directly to the liver (Nadeau and Conjeevaram, 2017). Besides, high-fat diet influences bacterial metabolism, resulting in alterations of the metabolic by-products of the gut microbiota, such as increased production of short-chain fatty acids and ethanol. These alterations are associated with the progression of obesity and NAFLD (Cummings et al., 2001; Zhu et al., 2013). Gut microbiota dysbiosis also affects bile acid metabolism and bile acid-related mechanistic pathways. Disrupted gut microbiota changes the composition of bile acid pool and involves in the activation of bile acid receptors, such as the Farnesoid X receptor (FXR) and the G-protein coupled bile acid receptor 1 (GPBAR1). Impaired bile acid metabolism not only affects glucose homeostasis,

cholesterol breakdown and excretion, but also initiates inflammatory response causing liver injury (de Aguiar Vallim et al., 2013; M. Li et al., 2017; Martoni et al., 2014; Ridlon et al., 2006).

1.2.8 Inflammation

Inflammation is a key process involved in the progression of NAFLD from simple steatosis to NASH. Chronic inflammation induces hepatic injury and is suggested to promote liver fibrosis and cirrhosis resulting in liver dysfunction. Various factors, including lipotoxicity due to elevated levels of FFAs and hepatic lipid accumulation, oxidative stress, adipose tissue dysfunction and endotoxins produced by gut microbiota, promote the production and the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines which activates inflammatory response in the liver (Buzzetti et al., 2016; Dowman et al., 2010).

I kappa B kinase (IKK)/NF- κ B and c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK)/activator protein-1 (AP-1) signaling pathways are the two major inflammatory pathways involved in the hepatic chronic inflammation (Hotamisligil, 2006). Both of the two pathways can be directly activated by oxidative stress and FFAs. Activations of IKK/NF- κ B and JNK/AP-1 signaling pathways trigger the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines, such as TNF- α , IL-6 and AP-1, promoting inflammatory responses. It is suggested that both of the two pathways are involved in the development of insulin resistance (Cai et al., 2005).

1.3 Signaling pathways

1.3.1 AMPK

AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) is an enzyme that plays a central role in the regulation of cellular energy metabolism. AMPK expresses universally in all eukaryotes serving as cellular energy sensor to maintain metabolic homeostasis. It exists as a heterotrimeric protein complex consisting of a catalytic α subunit and regulatory β and γ subunits. These subunits are critical for maintaining the structure of AMPK and play specific roles on the activity of AMPK which enable AMPK to detect changes in the adenosine-5'-diphosphate (ADP):adenosine-5'-triphosphate (ATP) and adenosine-5'-monophosphate (AMP):ATP ratios. Elevation of ADP:ATP and AMP:ATP ratios leads to activation of AMPK which promotes the production of ATP by increasing glucose uptake, glycolysis and fatty acid oxidation, and reduces the use of ATP by inhibiting the synthesis of glycogen, fat and cholesterol (Gowans and Hardie, 2014; Hardie, 2014; P. Sanz, 2008).

Sterol regulatory element binding proteins (SREBPs) are a family of transcription factors that regulate cellular lipid homeostasis (Eberlé et al., 2004; Horton, 2002). SREBP-1c is responsible for control of *de novo* lipogenesis and regulation of *de novo* lipogenesis related genes, such as acetyl-CoA carboxylase (ACC) and fatty acid synthase (FAS); while SREBP-2 is responsible for control of cholesterol metabolism and regulation of cholesterol metabolism related genes, such as HMG-CoA reductase (HMGCR) and low-density lipoprotein receptor (LDLR). Activation of AMPK downregulates the expression of both SREBP-1c and SREBP-2 (Y. Li et al., 2011), suppresses the expression of ACC, FAS, HMGCR and LDLR and inhibits fatty acids, TGs and cholesterol synthesis. This help alleviate TGs accumulation and prevent the development of hepatic steatosis.

1.3.2 MAPKs

Mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPKs) are a family of serine/threonine protein kinases that are responsible for transduction of extracellular stimuli into intracellular responses. They are involved in a variety of biological processes and cellular activities, including proliferation, differentiation, migration, stress response, survival and apoptosis. In mammalian cells, three sub-groups of MAPKs are well studied. They are extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK), JNK and p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase (p38 MAPK). ERK is majorly involved in the regulation of cell proliferation and survival; JNK is involved in the regulation of cell proliferation, apoptosis and inflammatory response; while p38 MAPK is mainly involved in the regulation of inflammatory response (Cargnello and Roux, 2011; E. K. Kim and Choi, 2010; W. Zhang and Liu, 2002).

MAPKs are involved in the pathogenesis of NAFLD. JNK has been recognized to be involved in the development of insulin resistance. Studies found that high-fat diet leads to activation of JNK resulting in insulin resistance (Kodama and Brenner, 2009; Malhi et al., 2006; Tarantino and Caputi, 2011). High-fat diet also generates oxidative stress causing activation of p38 MAPK resulting in the release of inflammatory cytokines and the induction of inflammatory response. TNF- α , an inflammatory cytokine, is known as a potent activator of JNK. Activation of JNK is not only involved in the development of insulin resistance, but also promotes inflammatory response and cell apoptosis (Pearson et al., 2001). Several studies also observed that high-fat diet induces ERK activation in liver tissue (Bi et al., 2013; Jiao et al., 2013). Activation of hepatic ERK is suggested to be involved in inflammation as well as the increase in liver glycogen content and the decrease in energy expenditure. These cellular responses are highly related to the progression of NAFLD suggesting that MAPKs play an important role in the pathogenesis of NAFLD.

1.3.3 NF-кВ

NF- κ B is a family of transcription factors that functions as a sensor of cellular stressful changes and a key regulator of immune responses. It can be found in almost all types of cells. Activation of NF- κ B promotes production of inflammatory cytokines,

such as TNF-a, IL-1, IL-6, resulting in the initiation of immune responses and inflammation. NF-kB can be activated by various stimuli, such as pathogen-derived molecules like lipopolysaccharide (LPS) and genetic materials of pathogens including viral and bacterial DNA and RNA, cellular stress like ROS induced oxidative stress, and inflammatory cytokines. NF-KB is critical in controlling immunity to protect cells against infection (Kaĭdashev, 2012). However, dysregulation of NF-κB causes multiple disorders including inflammatory disease, autoimmune disease and even cancer. NF- κ B is known to be participated in the pathogenesis of NAFLD. High levels of FFAs and ROS activate NF-kB, leads to increase in expression of inflammatory cytokines (Duvnjak et al., 2007). These inflammatory cytokines can also activate NF- κ B, which in turn increases the severity of inflammation. Apart from that, the inflammatory cytokines activate JNK. Both NF-KB and JNK are found to be involved in the development of hepatic insulin resistance (Tilg and Moschen, 2008). Chronic inflammation of the liver can cause liver fibrosis, cirrhosis and cancer (Anupam Bishayee, 2014).

1.3.4 PPARs

Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors (PPARs) are a family of ligand-regulated nuclear receptor proteins consisting of three isotypes, PPAR- α , PPAR- β/δ , and PPAR- γ . PPARs serve as key regulators in lipid, lipoprotein and glucose metabolism. They also participate in cell proliferation, differentiation and apoptosis (Bensinger and Tontonoz, 2008; Berger et al., 2005; Stienstra et al., 2007). PPAR-α is highly expressed in metabolically active cell types including hepatocytes, skeletal muscle cells, enterocytes, the proximal tubule cells of kidney, cardiomyocytes and endothelial cells, and is mainly responsible to regulate lipid metabolism and modulate transportation and β-oxidation of fatty acids (Rakhshandehroo et al., 2010; Stienstra et al., 2007). PPAR- β/δ is highly and ubiquitously expressed and is suggested to be involved in the regulation of lipid metabolism, glucose homeostasis, cell differentiation, inflammation and angiogenesis (Müller et al., 2008). PPAR-y is highly expressed in adipose tissue, the immune system and retina, and is mainly responsible in mediating adipocyte differentiation and controlling fatty acid uptake into adipocytes (Elangbam et al., 2001; Floyd and Stephens, 2012; Martin et al., 1998).

PPARs play an important role in the pathogenesis of NAFLD (Tailleux et al.,

2012; Videla and Pettinelli, 2012). PPAR- α promotes fatty acid β -oxidation and inhibits lipogenesis and thus can help decrease hepatic lipid accumulation, alleviate insulin resistance of the liver and lower blood FFA level. Apart from that, PPAR-a suppresses NF-kB pathway and inhibits inflammation in the liver (N. Zhang et al., 2014). PPAR-γ promotes fatty acid uptake into adipocytes, this can reduce the amount of FFA delivery to the liver which in turn reduce hepatic lipid accumulation. Several studies showed activation of PPAR-y help improve insulin sensitivity (S.-S. Choi et al., 2016; Leonardini et al., 2009; Olefsky, 2000). The role of PPAR- β/δ is still not well-defined, but evidence showed that activation of PPAR- β/δ also promotes fatty acid β-oxidation, improves insulin sensitivity and attenuates inflammatory responses (Luquet et al., 2005; Monsalve et al., 2013; Palomer et al., 2018). Overall, activation of PPARs shows to alleviate NAFLD.

1.3.5 PI3K/Akt

Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinases (PI3K) are a family of lipid kinases that regulates

diverse cellular activities including cell growth, cell survival and apoptosis. Protein kinase B (Akt), a serine/threonine kinase, is a major downstream target of PI3K (Akinleye et al., 2013; Cantley, 2002).

PI3K/Akt signaling pathway is insulin downstream molecular pathway, which plays an important role in regulating the glucose metabolic actions of insulin. Insulin activates the insulin receptor tyrosine kinase which phosphorylates insulin receptor substrate (IRS) resulting in the activation of PI3K/Akt signaling pathway (Metz and McGarry Houghton, 2011; Yoon, 2017). The activation of Akt activates glycogen synthase promoting glycogenesis in the liver. It has been observed that the activities of PI3K/Akt decreased in the liver of patients with NAFLD (Pang et al., 2018). Upregulation of PI3K/Akt is suggested to improve hepatic insulin sensitivity.

As discussed before, oxidative stress is one of the crucial factors involved in the pathogenesis of NAFLD. Studies found that restoration of PI3K/Akt signaling pathway induces the expression of the antioxidant enzyme heme oxygenase-1 (HO-1) in the liver, which protect hepatocytes against oxidative damage (Joung et al., 2007; W. Li et al.,

2016; A. Li et al., 2017).

PI3k/Akt signaling pathway also plays a role in the progression of inflammatory response. Activation of PI3K inhibits the production of inflammatory cytokines, such as TNF- α , and upregulate the anti-inflammatory cytokines, such as IL-10, to suppress inflammation (Cherla et al., 2009; Haidinger et al., 2010).

1.4 Therapeutic treatments

Currently, there is no standard therapeutic medical treatments for patients with NAFLD (Dajani and AbuHammour, 2016; Nascimbeni et al., 2013). Recommended treatments nowadays mainly focus on lifestyle modification and medications that target on the pathological mechanisms of NAFLD such as drugs that lower blood lipid level, insulin sensitizers, drugs that reduce body weight, bile acid sequestrants, antioxidant agents, and anti-inflammatory drugs, etc. These current recommended treatments for NAFLD will be reviewed as follows.

1.4.1 Lifestyle modification

Lifestyle modification is suggested to be the primary treatment strategy and the first-line therapy for patients with NAFLD (Eckard et al., 2013; Golabi et al., 2017; Harrison and Day, 2007). It is known that NAFLD is associated with obesity and metabolic syndromes including type II diabetes mellitus. Excessive nutrients intake and low level of energy utilization are major causes of NAFLD. Lifestyle modification, including dietary modification and increasing physical activity, has been demonstrated to alleviate NAFLD. However, lifestyle modification is sometimes difficult to implement because patients are not able to maintain long-term lifestyle changes.

1.4.1.1 Dietary modification

Diet plays a key role in the development of NAFLD (Mirmiran et al., 2017). Nutritional imbalance is considered to be one of the crucial factors of causing NAFLD. Western dietary pattern, characterized with high consumption of red meat, white bread, refined grains and processed sugar products including soft drinks and confectionary; and low consumption of fish, vegetables and fruits, is recognized to be positively associated with the risk of NAFLD (Oddy et al., 2013; Trovato et al., 2018). Western diet, energy-rich and composed of high levels of saturated fats, trans-fats, cholesterol, sucrose and fructose, causes disorders in lipid and glucose metabolisms resulting in metabolic syndrome.

Modification of dietary patterns to restrict the intakes of saturated fats and simple carbohydrates reduces energy consumption and is investigated to be able to improve hepatic functions, including reduce hepatic lipid accumulation, increase liver enzyme levels and lower insulin resistance, and alleviate obesity and NAFLD (Ferolla et al., 2015). Increase intakes of fruits, vegetables and food with unsaturated fats are also shown to reduce risk of metabolic syndrome and NAFLD (Mirmiran et al., 2017; Yang et al., 2015).

1.4.1.2 Physical activity

It is widely accepted that physical activity and exercise provide benefits to our health. Regular exercise is known to reduce risk of obesity, cardiovascular diseases, type II diabetes mellitus and NAFLD (Bae et al., 2012; Keating et al., 2015). Improving physical activity behavior is considered as an important part of lifestyle intervention of NAFLD. Increased intensity of physical activity promotes energy expenditure which in combination with dietary modification helps maintain better energy balance in NAFLD patients. It also helps reduce hepatic TG and serum FFA levels resulting in alleviation of NAFLD. Various studies demonstrated that exercise can achieve hepatic TGs reduction independently of weight loss (Alex et al., 2015; Golabi et al., 2016; Hallsworth et al., 2011). Moreover, exercise was demonstrated to improve insulin resistance and glucose metabolism (Venkatasamy et al., 2013). A few studies also found that exercise may help attenuate inflammation in NAFLD patients (Komine et al., 2017; Oh et al., 2017; Vilar-Gomez et al., 2015). During exercise, muscle contraction induces the production and release of myokines, such as IL-6. These myokines can mediate direct and indirect anti-inflammatory effects and may help attenuate hepatic inflammation (Oliveira et al., 2016). Regular physical activity is considered as a preventive measure and treatment of NAFLD.

1.4.2 Pharmacologic therapy

1.4.2.1 Insulin sensitizers

Metformin, a biguanide class antihyperglycemic drug, is a first-line treatment of

type II diabetes mellitus (Song, 2016). Metformin reduces blood glucose level by inhibiting gluconeogenesis in the liver and enhancing glycogen synthesis. Besides, it also facilitates glucose uptake in muscle by increasing the activity of glucose transporter type 4 (GLUT4). These help alleviate peripheral insulin resistance (Giannarelli et al., 2003). For lipid metabolism, metformin promotes fatty acid oxidation, enhance re-esterification of FFAs and inhibits lipolysis in adipose tissue (Viollet et al., 2012). These reduce hepatic lipotoxicity and may help improve hepatic insulin sensitivity. However, metformin causes adverse effect of gastrointestinal irritation (Bonnet and Scheen, 2017; Bouchoucha et al., 2011; McCreight et al., 2016). Long-term usage of metformin can cause malabsorption of vitamin B₁₂ resulting in vitamin B₁₂ deficiency (Aroda et al., 2016; K. W. Liu et al., 2006). Metformin is also contraindicated in patients with chronic kidney disease, liver cirrhosis, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and heart failure because these complications increases the risk of metformin-associated lactic acidosis which can be fatal (Tahrani et al., 2007).

Thiazolidinediones, also known as glitazones, are a class of anti-diabetic drugs.

Rosiglitazone and pioglitazone are the two thiazolidinediones approved by the United States Food and Drug Administration for treating type II diabetes mellitus. Thiazolidinediones work by targeting PPARs, especially PPAR-y (Hauner, 2002; Reginato and Lazar, 1999). The activation of PPAR-y promotes storage of fatty acids in adipocytes and thus reduces circulation as well as hepatic uptake of fatty acids. As a result, the body turns to be more dependent on the oxidation of carbohydrates for yielding energy. These help reduce blood glucose level and improve insulin sensitivity. However, the promotion of fatty acid storage in adipocytes leads to side effect of weight gain (Mahady, 2013). Apart from that, several studies suggested that the use of thiazolidinediones may be associated with increased risk of cardiovascular disease, bladder cancer and bone fracture (Mahady, 2013; Stein et al., 2009; W.-h. Xiao et al., 2013).

1.4.2.2 Cholesterol-lowering drugs

Statins are a class of drugs that reduce the level of cholesterol in the blood working as HMGCR inhibitors (Istvan, 2002). Since the structures of statins and 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl coenzyme A (HMG-CoA) are similar, they compete the active site of HMGCR with each other and thus reduce the rate of HMGCR in turning HMG-CoA to mevalonic acid resulting in inhibition of cholesterol synthesis in the liver. Statins also upregulate SREBP-2 in hepatocytes which stimulates the transcription of LDLR (Rashid et al., 2005). Increased LDLR expression promotes hepatic uptake of low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) from the circulation and thus reduces the LDL-C level in the blood. Statin treatment is generally safe and well tolerated. However, long-term high-intensity statin treatment may induce liver toxicity (Calderon et al., 2010; Pastori et al., 2015). Other commonly reported adverse effects of statins are statin-associated muscle-related adverse effects, including muscle pain, tenderness, or weakness. Statins can cause muscle inflammation and damage. In more severe conditions, statins can cause myopathy, myalgia, myositis or even rhabdomyolysis (Bitzur et al., 2013; Khayznikov et al., 2015). Breakdown of skeletal muscle leads to release of muscle fiber contents, such as myoglobin, into the bloodstream, which are harmful to the kidney and can cause kidney failure.

1.4.3 Treatments that promotes weight loss

1.4.3.1 Bariatric surgery

Bariatric surgery includes several types of surgery, such as gastric sleeve, gastric bypass, and gastric balloon, etc. These surgeries aim at achieving weight loss by reducing the size of the stomach, removing a portion of the stomach or rerouting of the intestines. Bariatric surgery helps reduce the amount of food intake and absorption resulting in weight loss. It is known that bariatric surgery is effective in alleviate nutritional diseases, including obesity, type II diabetes mellitus and NAFLD (Holterman et al., 2014; Koliaki et al., 2017). Like other treatments, bariatric surgery also carries risks and causes adverse side effects. Malnutrition is one of the most common complications of bariatric surgery (Malinowski, 2006). Patients undergoing bariatric surgery may experience chronic nausea and vomiting. Bariatric surgery can lead to dilation of oesophagus resulting in reflux of stomach acid. Besides, it can cause obstruction of stomach or intestine. Bariatric surgery can also cause internal hernia or ulcers. There are also risks of port breakage or leakage (Kassir et al., 2016).

1.4.3.2 Orlistat

Orlistat, a pancreatic lipase inhibitor, can stop the enzymes from digesting triglycerides. This help reduce the amount of dietary fat being absorbed by the body in order to lower calorie intake, promote weight loss and improve NAFLD (Harrison et al., 2009). Besides, a randomized controlled study found that orlistat treatment decreased alanine transaminase (ALT) level in NAFLD patients (Zelber–Sagi et al., 2006). However, orlistat causes various side effects, including abdominal cramps, oily evacuation, oily rectal leakage and steatorrhea. Also, long-term orlistat treatment may cause fat-soluble vitamin deficiency (Huang et al., 2013; Sjöström et al., 2007).

1.5 Dietary phytochemicals

Given that the current pharmacologic therapeutic agents used for NAFLD treatment possess different degrees of adverse side effects, there is a need to identify novel treatment candidates with high efficacy and safety profiles for NAFLD management. Therefore, increasing numbers of studies have focused on natural compounds for preventing and treating NAFLD. Dietary phytochemicals, such as carotenoids, phenolic compounds, alkaloids, glycosides, saponins, and terpenes, naturally exist in plants and consumption of dietary phytochemicals has been associated with reducing the risk of various chronic metabolic diseases, including obesity, cardiovascular disease, type II diabetes mellitus, and NAFLD (Craig, 1997; Dillard and German, 2000; Y.-J. Zhang et al., 2015). In this section, recent studies on dietary phytochemicals for NAFLD management and their potential mechanisms will be summarized and discussed.

1.5.1 Carotenoids

Carotenoids are a class of lipid soluble phytochemicals. They are organic pigments that give the yellow, orange and red colour to fruits and vegetables. Since carotenoids can only be synthesized by plants, fungi, algae and bacteria, they must be consumed through the diet. Nowadays, more than 700 naturally occurring carotenoids have been identified and among them, α -carotene, β -carotene, lutein, lycopene, zeaxanthin and cryptoxanthin are the most common carotenoids in the diet. Due to their lipophilic properties, carotenoids accumulate mainly in hepatic tissue and may serve as free radicals scavengers to protect the liver against oxidative damage (Murillo et al., 2016; Ni et al., 2016). Carotenoids are also considered as anti-inflammatory micronutrients, which may help inhibit the progression of NAFLD (Yilmaz et al., 2015). A previous human study observed that plasma levels of carotenoids, including α -carotene, β -carotene, lutein, and lycopene, were significantly decreased in NASH patients compared to healthy controls, suggesting that the depletion of carotenoids in NASH patients may be due to counterbalance of oxidative stress, and carotenoids may be a rational treatment option for NAFLD (Erhardt et al., 2011). Another study about investigating the relationship between serum carotenoid levels and the prevalence of NAFLD in Chinese adults also found that increased serum levels of α-carotene, β -carotene, lutein, zeaxanthin and total carotenoids were significantly associated with a decrease in the prevalence as well as the degree of NAFLD, suggesting that carotenoids may help reduce the risk of having NAFLD (Cao et al., 2015).

1.5.1.1 β-carotene

 β -carotene, a provitamin A carotenoid, presents in red orange fruits and vegetables, especially carrots. It is a precursor for vitamin A and is the major dietary source of vitamin A. β -carotene is also considered as an antioxidant which protects body cells against oxidative damage. Several studies have reported that β -carotene may help alleviate NAFLD. An in vivo study using high-fat diet-induced Sprague-Dawley rat (SD rat) model of NAFLD demonstrated that administration of β -carotene improved NAFLD via antioxidative, anti-inflammatory and lipid lowering effects. Also, it was shown to significantly reduce serum levels of ALT and aspartate transaminase (AST), and increase superoxide dismutase activity in the liver (Seif El-Din et al., 2015). Another in vivo study found that administration of 9-cis β-carotene inhibited fat accumulation and inflammation in the livers of high-fat diet-fed LDLR knockout mice. Apart from that, administration of 9-cis β -carotene significantly reduced high-fat diet-induced hypercholesterolemia. Cholesterol and TG levels in the liver were also decreased. The anti-inflammatory effect of 9-cis β -carotene treatment could be due to the reduction in the hepatic expression levels of inflammatory genes, such as toll-like receptor 2, IL-1α and vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 (Harari et al., 2008).

1.5.1.2 Lycopene

Lycopene is a non-provitamin A carotenoid and can be found in red fruits and vegetables. Tomatoes are the major dietary sources of lycopene. Epidemiologic studies

have shown an inverse association between the consumptions of tomatoes / tomato-based products and the risks of various metabolic disorders (Agarwal and Rao, 2000; Heber and Lu, 2002; Murillo et al., 2016; Rao and Agarwal, 2000). Lycopene has been suggested to play an important role in the beneficial effects brought by tomato consumption. An in vivo study found that treatment of lycopene improved hepatic steatosis in high-fat diet-fed C57BL/6J mice. Weight gain as well as hepatic lipid accumulation caused by high-fat diet were significantly reduced by lycopene treatment. It was believed that lycopene improved NAFLD by regulating lipid metabolism in the liver and inhibiting intracellular lipid accumulation through upregulation of miR-21 and inhibition of fatty acid binding protein 7 (Ahn et al., 2012). Another in vivo study using high-fat diet-induced Wistar rat model of NAFLD evaluated the hepatoprotective effect of lycopene. The results showed that lycopene treatment significantly decreased the serum levels of ALT, AST, TG and total cholesterol (TC), increased the levels of superoxide dismutase and glutathione in the liver. The study suggested that lycopene exerts a protective effect on NAFLD through downregulation of TNF-α and CYP2E1 expressions (Jiang et al., 2016).

1.5.2 Phenolic compounds

Phenolic compounds are a group of secondary metabolites of plants and are the biggest group of dietary phytochemicals. They have a common structure consisting of a hydroxyl group bonded directly on a benzene ring. Phenolic compounds comprise a wide range of molecules from simple monophenolic structures, such as phenols and phenolic acids, to polyphenolic structures, such as flavonoids, stilbenes and tannins, and also highly polymerised compounds derived from these various groups. Phenolic compounds exhibit a wide range of beneficial health effects and have been reported as potential agents for preventing and treating various metabolic diseases, such as cardiovascular diseases, type II diabetes mellitus, NAFLD, neurodegenerative diseases, and cancer (S. Li et al., 2018; D. Lin et al., 2016; Ozcan et al., 2014; Rio et al., 2013). It is believed that antioxidant properties as well as the ability to interact with proteins are the key factors that make phenolic compounds possessing different bioactivities (Ozcan et al., 2014).

1.5.2.1 Phenolic acids

Phenolic acids are a class of phenolic compounds containing at least one phenol

ring and a carboxyl group. They can be divided into two major groups, hydroxybenzoic acids and hydroxycinnamic acids. Caffeic, ferulic and p-coumaric acids are the most common representatives of phenolic acids and have been frequently encountered and studied for their bioactivities (Heleno et al., 2015). Several studies have reported that these phenolic acids may help ameliorate NAFLD. Caffeic acid has been shown to possess lipid lowering effect on steatotic HepG2 cells by inhibition of lipogenesis and promotion of lipolyisis via upregulation of AMPK (Liao et al., 2014). Caffeic acid has also been reported to reduce lipid accumulation and endoplasmic reticulum stress in the liver of high-fat diet-induced obese C57BL/6 mice by increasing autophagy and improving insulin sensitivity (H. M. Kim et al., 2018). Besides, a study found that combined treatment with caffeic and ferulic acids prevented body weight gain, improved hyperglycemia, hypercholesterolemia and hypertriglyceridemia in high-fat diet-fed C57BL/6 mice by improving glucose sensitivity and lipid metabolism (Bocco et al., 2016). Apart from that, in an *in vivo* study investigating the effects of ferulic acid on alleviating high-fat and high-fructose diet-induced metabolic syndrome parameters, ferulic acid treatment was shown to alleviate obesity, hyperlipidemia, hyperglycemia,

hepatic injury, and insulin resistance in high-fat and high-fructose diet-fed SD rats, suggesting that ferulic acid could be used as dietary supplements for high-fat and high-fructose diet-induced metabolic disorders (Wang et al., 2015).

1.5.2.2 Flavonoids

Flavonoids are known as one of the largest classes of phytochemicals. They are benzo-γ-pyrone derivatives consisting of two phenolic rings and one pyrane ring. Flavonoids can be further classified into different subclasses, including flavones, flavonols, flavanones, flavanonols, isoflavones, flavan-3-ols, anthocyanidins and neoflavonoids.

Quercetin, a flavonol, has been reported to ameliorate NAFLD *in vitro* and *in vivo*. In a study using FFA- and insulin-induced HepG2 cell model of NAFLD, quercetin was found to improve insulin resistance by enhancing insulin signal transduction and reduce hepatic lipid accumulation by downregulation of SREBP-1c and FAS (X. Li et al., 2013). Quercetin was also shown to significantly reduce various hepatic biomarkers and biochemical parameters, including serum albumin, total bilirubin, creatinine, urea, uric acid and glucose levels, in rats with NASH (Surapaneni and Jainu, 2014). A study demonstrated that quercetin alleviated insulin resistance, improved serum lipid profiles, ameliorated hepatic steatosis and reduced serum ALT activities in *ob/ob* mice, and suggested that quercetin prevented NAFLD partly by overexpression of adiponectin and reduction of pro-inflammatory cytokines (H.-N. Choi et al., 2015).

Kaempferol, another flavonol, was found to reduce the hepatic accumulation of TGs and cholesterol and improved hyperlipidemia in high-fat diet-induced obese rats by increasing lipid metabolism through the downregulation of SREBPs and promoting the hepatic expressions of acyl-CoA oxidase and CYP4A1 as well as upregulation the hepatic expression of PPAR- α (C. J. Chang et al., 2011). Besides, kaempferol was shown to alleviate insulin resistance via inhibition of hepatic IKK/NF- κ B pathway in diabetic SD rats induced by high-fat diet plus streptozotocin. Serum biochemical parameters, including ALT, AST, TGs, TC, and LDL-C, were also significantly reduced by kaempferol treatment (Luo et al., 2015).

Epigallocatechin gallate is a flavan-3-ol that is commonly found in tea. Increasing

evidence shows that epigallocatechin gallate is associated with benefits in treating NAFLD and these benefits are suggested to be related to the antioxidative, anti-inflammatory and anti-fibrosis effects of epigallocatechin gallate and its ability in regulating glucose and lipid metabolisms (Chen et al., 2018). An in vivo study investigating the protective mechanisms of epigallocatechin gallate in high-fat diet-induced SD rat model of NAFLD demonstrated that epigallocatechin gallate treatment reduced hepatic accumulation of lipid, and attenuated fibrosis, oxidative stress, and inflammation in the liver via modulation of TGF/SMAD, PI3K/Akt/FoxO1, and NF-kB pathways (J. Xiao et al., 2014). Besides, in another in vivo study, epigallocatechin gallate was found to improve NAFLD in high-fat diet-induced C57BL/6 mouse model of NAFLD and ameliorate insulin resistance through enhancing the insulin clearance by upregulation of hepatic insulin-degrading enzyme expression (Gan et al., 2015).

1.6 Pterostilbene

Pterostilbene (trans-3,5-dimethoxy-4'-hydroxystilbene; Figure 1.6.1) is a

naturally derived polyphenolic compound that is primarily present in blueberries, grapes and Pterocarpus marsupium heartwood (H. S. Lin et al., 2009; Roupe et al., 2006). Its content varies among different types of berries, ranged from 99 ng/g dry weight in Vaccinium ashei to 520 ng/g dry weight in Vaccinium stamineum (A. M. Rimando et al., 2004; Rodriguez-Bonilla et al., 2011). Pterostilbene is a stilbenoid phytochemical and is a natural dimethylated analogue of resveratrol. Resveratrol, a natural polyphenol that is found largely in grapes and barriers, has been reported to have a wide range of beneficial health effects. With a chemical structure similar to resveratrol, pterostilbene was thought to be potential to have comparable biological activities as resveratrol. Accumulating studies demonstrate that pterostilbene possesses diverse biological activities, including antioxidative, anti-diabetic, anti-inflammatory, anti-aging, anti-cancer, cardiovascular protective and neuroprotective effects. Besides, pterostilbene has no known toxicity level. Previous study demonstrated that dietary administration of 3000 mg/kg bw/day pterostilbene for 28 days did not cause any toxic effect on mice (Ruiz et al., 2009). Such properties make pterostilbene a potential preventive and therapeutic agent in variety of human diseases including metabolic

disorders, cardiovascular and neurological diseases, as well as cancer (McCormack and McFadden, 2012). Due to the presence of two methoxy groups, pterostilbene exhibits increased lipophilic and oral absorption as well as bioavailability (Athar et al., 2007; A. Bishayee, 2009; Perecko et al., 2010; Stivala et al., 2001). Pharmacokinetic studies demonstrated that the bioavailability of pterostilbene is 80% which is much higher than that of resveratrol (20%) (Kapetanovic et al., 2011). The substitution of two hydroxyl groups with two methoxy groups in pterostilbene helps increase its transportation into cells. Moreover, the methoxy groups prevent pterostilbene from being quickly glucuronidated and sulphated for excretion, and thus increase the metabolic stability of pterostilbene. This provides pterostilbene a biological advantage over resveratrol as a potential therapeutic agent.



Figure 1.6.1 Chemical structure of pterostilbene.

1.6.1 Antioxidative effect

Pterostilbene has been demonstrated to exert dose-dependent antioxidant effect and its antioxidant activity is comparable to resveratrol (Amorati et al., 2004; Agnes M. Rimando et al., 2002; Stivala et al., 2001). The compound itself is an antioxidant and can serve as a direct scavenger of oxidants. Multiple studies showed that pterostilbene exhibits free radical scavenging effect in cell free system and the results are comparable to those of resveratrol. These studies demonstrated pterostilbene to be a free radical scavenger against various free radicals, including 2,2-diphenyl-1-picryl-hydrazyl (DPPH), 2,2'-azino-bis(3-ethylbenzothiazoline-6-sulfonic acid) (ABTS), and hydrogen peroxide in a concentration-dependent manner. Pterostilbene has also been shown to inhibit lipid peroxidation *in vitro*.

Apart from that, pterostilbene has been found to be able to increase the activities of superoxide dismutase and catalase *in vivo* (Satheesh and Pari, 2006). Superoxide dismutase and catalase are the major antioxidant enzymes that are responsible for the elimination of free radicals in the body. The increase in the activities of these antioxidant enzymes helps attenuate oxidative stress and protect cells against oxidative damage.

1.6.2 Anti-diabetic effect

Pterostilbene has been reported to have antiglycemic effect. A study found that treatment with pterostilbene significantly reversed the decreased activities of antioxidant enzymes in liver and kidney of streptozotocin (STZ)-nicotinamide-induced diabetic rats as well as normalized the increased levels of lipid peroxidation in liver and kidney of the diabetic rats. Treatment with pterostilbene also significantly reduced the pathological changes observed in liver and kidney of the diabetic rats, suggesting that pterostilbene attenuates type II diabetes mellitus by exhibiting its antioxidant property (Satheesh and Pari, 2006). Another study demonstrated that pterostilbene exhibits anti-diabetic effect and protects pancreatic β-cell against oxidative stress by activating nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2 (Nrf2)-mediated antioxidant signaling pathways (Elango et al., 2016). The activation of Nrf2 promotes the production of antioxidant enzymes (superoxide dismutase and catalase), phase 2 detoxification

enzymes (NAD(P)H quinone oxyreductase and HO-1) and glutathione biosynthesis enzymes (glutathione and glutathione S transferase). Also, pterostilbene was demonstrated to improve serum insulin levels and intraperitoneal glucose tolerance of the STZ-induced diabetic mice, suggesting that pterostilbene ameliorates type II diabetes mellitus by exhibiting antioxidant and hypoglycemic effects (Elango et al., 2016). Pterostilbene has also been shown to regulate glucose homeostasis. Treatment with pterostilbene significantly increased the activities of glycolytic enzyme, hexokinase, and significantly decreased the activities of gluconeogenic enzymes, glucose-6-phosphatase and fructose-1,6-bispgosphatase, in diabetic rats. Regulation of these hepatic enzymes promotes glycolysis and inhibits gluconeogenesis resulting in improvement of glycemic control (Pari and Satheesh, 2006). Furthermore, pterostilbene has been demonstrated to ameliorate insulin resistance in obesogenic-diet-fed rats. The expression of GLUT4 in skeletal muscle was increased in pterostilbene-treated rats, indicating that promotion of glucose uptake in skeletal muscle to facilitate glucose utilization may be involved in the anti-diabetic effect of pterostilbene (Gomez-Zorita et al., 2015).

1.6.3 Anti-inflammatory effect

Several studies have demonstrated that pterostilbene exhibits anti-inflammatory effect. As discussed before, pterostilbene was shown to promote activation of Nrf2 to protect pancreatic β -cell against oxidative stress. Another study using IL-1 β -treated chondrocytes demonstrated that pterostilbene activates Nrf2 to attenuate inflammation in chondrocytes. Treatment with pterostilbene reversed IL-1β-induced increased levels of pro-inflammatory enzymes, cyclooxygenase (COX)-2 and inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS), and inflammatory mediators, nitric oxide (NO) and prostaglandin E2 (PGE2), and inhibit IL-1\beta-induced inflammation via stimulating the nuclear translocation of Nrf2 (Xue et al., 2017). In addition to activation of Nrf2, a study demonstrated that p38 MAPK pathway may also be involved in the anti-inflammatory action of pterostilbene. Pterostilbene exhibited anti-inflammatory effect in human colon carcinoma cell lines (HT-29) by inhibiting the cytokine-induced activation of p38 resulting in downregulation of inflammation-related genes including COX-2 and iNOS (Paul et al., 2009). A study also showed treatment with pterostilbene decreased the levels of pro-inflammatory mediators, including TNF- α , IL-1 β , IL-6, matrix metallopeptidase (MMP)-2 and MMP-9, in human corneal epithelial cells (HCECs) exposed to hyperosmotic medium (J. Li et al., 2016). Pterostilbene was found to inhibit LPS-induced pro-inflammatory mediators such as TNF-a, IL-1β, IL-6, IL-18 and NO in human rheumatoid arthritic synovial fibroblasts (E11) and human monocytic cell line (THP-1), and the *in vitro* anti-inflammatory potency of pterostilbene was shown to be stronger than that of resveratrol (Choo et al., 2014). Furthermore, pterostilbene was found to suppress phosphorylation of p-IkBa and p-p65 in TNF-a-treated murine preadipocyte cell line (3T3-L1) causing decrease in the mRNA expression of COX-2, iNOS, IL-6, and IL-1 β . In the same study, treatment with pterostilbene reduced the migration of macrophages toward adipocytes in a coculture model of 3T3-L1 adipocytes and RAW 264.7 macrophages, indicating that pterostilbene inhibits pro-inflammatory responses during the interaction between 3T3-L1 adipocytes and RAW 264.7 macrophages (Hsu et al., 2013).

1.6.4 Anti-aging effect

Limited studies have been carried out to investigate the anti-aging effect of

pterostilbene. A study found that treatment with pterostilbene helped to reverse cognitive behavioral deficits in aged animals. In the experiment examining cognitive performance of the aged animals, results showed that there was a significant negative correlation between hippocampal pterostilbene levels in the aged animals and the latency and distance to find the platform, suggesting that pterostilbene improved the deleterious effects of aging on cognitive performance, particularly working memory, in a dose-dependent manner. Treatment with pterostilbene was also shown to protect against the decrease in dopamine release following an oxidative stressor (Joseph et al., 2008). Moreover, a study using senescence accelerated mouse (SAMP8) as an accelerated aging model found that treatment with pterostilbene, but not resveratrol, significantly improved radial arm water maze function in the animals, suggesting that pterostilbene may protect against age-related diseases such as Alzheimer's disease. Their findings showed that pterostilbene serves a potent neuromodulator and its effect is likely to be associated with the increase of PPAR- α expression (J. Chang et al., 2012).
1.6.5 Anti-cancer effect

A considerable number of studies have been conducted to investigate the potential anti-cancer effect of pterostilbene. It has been reported that pterostilbene showed pharmacological benefits in treating various types of cancer, including lung cancer, colon cancer, prostate cancer, and melanoma, etc.

A study using human non-small-cell lung cancer cell lines, PC9 and A549, to investigate the anticarcinogenic effect of pterostilbene on non-small-cell lung cancer demonstrated that treatment with pterostilbene could enhance endoplasmic reticulum stress in a time- and dose-dependent manner. Treatment with pterostilbene decreased the intracellular glutathione level of cancer cells as well as increased caspase-3 activity and ROS level which promotes apoptosis in cancer cells (Z. Ma et al., 2017).

Similar results were found in another study treating human oesophageal cancer. Treatment with pterostilbene reduced the viability of human oesophageal cancer cells, EC109, in a time- and dose-dependent manner. The intracellular glutathione level was decreased, and the caspase-3 activity and ROS levels were increased in pterostilbene-treated EC109. Pterostilbene was also shown to increase endoplasmic reticulum stress in EC109, and the employments of CHOP (an endoplasmic reticulum stress-related molecule) SiRNA and N-acetylcysteine (a ROS scavenger) further confirmed that the activation of endoplasmic reticulum stress signaling pathways were involved in the mechanisms of the anti-cancer effect of pterostilbene (Feng et al., 2016).

A study compared the inhibitory effects of pterostilbene and resveratrol on three human colon cancer cells, HCT116, HT29 and Caco-2. Results showed that pterostilbene exhibited more potent inhibitory effect on colony formation as well as stronger apoptosis-inducing effect on the three cancer cells when compared with resveratrol (Nutakul et al., 2011).

Another study conducted on metastatic prostate cancer also compared the chemopreventive effects of pterostilbene and resveratrol. Results found that both pterostilbene and resveratrol inhibited the viabilities of androgen-dependent LNCaP cells and androgen-independent PC-3 cells in a time- and dose-dependent manner. Pterostilbene was also found to possess more potent effects than resveratrol (Zook, 2014).

Treatment with pterostilbene was shown to inhibit melanoma growth *in vivo*. It downregulated pituitary production of the adrenocorticotropin hormone as well as plasma levels of corticosterone causing decrease in the glucocorticoid receptor- and Nrf2-dependent signaling or transcription, and thus reduce antioxidant defenses and inhibit growth of melanoma cells (Benlloch et al., 2016).

In a study investigating the anti-cancer effect of pterostilbene on human oral cancer, pterostilbene was demonstrated to induce cell cycle arrest and apoptosis in SAS and OECM-1 cell lines. In pterostilbene treated cells, increased formation of acidic vesicular organelles and light chain 3 (LC3)-II expression were observed, suggesting that pterostilbene induced autophagy in these human oral cancer cell lines and the autophagy-inducing effect of pterostilbene was found to be associated with activation of JNK and inhibition of Akt, ERK, and p38 MAPK (Ko et al., 2015).

1.7 The aims of the study

Pterostilbene has been demonstrated to exhibit multiple biological activities, including antioxdative, anti-inflammatory and anti-diabetic effects. Such properties of pterostilbene may be able to target the pathogenic processes in the progression of NAFLD, such as oxidative stress, inflammation and insulin resistance. To validate the hypothesis, *in vitro* and *in vivo* hepatic steatotic experimental models were established and used in this study. The objectives of the present study are,

- 1. To investigate the protection effect of pterostilbene against oxidative stress as well as its lipid reduction effect and the possible molecular mechanisms using steatotic hepatic cell model *in vitro*.
- 2. To evaluate the potential therapeutic effects of pterostilbene against NAFLD using high-fat diet-induced hepatic steatosis animal model *in vivo*.
- To investigate the possible mechanistic pathways of pterostilbene in treating NAFLD using molecular, lipidomic and genomic approaches.

Chapter 2 Materials and Methods

2.1 Determination of free radical scavenging activity

DPPH radical scavenging assay was used to determine the free radical scavenging activity of pterostilbene. DPPH free radical solution was prepared with methanol in a concentration of 24 mg/L. 50 μ L of test solutions of different concentrations (0.1 – 3,000 μ M) of pterostilbene were added to 1.95 mL of DPPH free radical solution and mixed well. Then, the sample solution mixtures were incubated in the dark for an hour. After incubation, the absorbance value of the sample (Asample) measured at 515 nm against a blank by UV-visible spectrometer (Perkin Elemer Lambda 35). The absorbance value of 50 μ L water in 1.95 mL DPPH free radical solution (A_{control}) was measured as control. Ascorbic acid (Vitamin C) was used as a reference antioxidant. All tests were performed in triplicate. The percentage free radical scavenging capacity (SR%) was calculated as follows:

 $SR\% = (1 - A_{sample}/A_{control}) \times 100\%$

2.2 In vitro study

Normal human hepatic cell line (L02) was used as the cell model for the in vitro

study of pterostilbene in treating NAFLD.

2.2.1 Cell culture

L02 cells purchased from Shanghai Institute of Biological Sciences were cultured in high glucose Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium (DMEM) with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS) (v/v) and 1% Penicillin/Streptomycin (v/v) in a humidified incubator maintained at 37°C and 5% CO₂. Subculture of cells was carried out for every three to four days with 0.25% trypsin in a subcultivation ratio of 1:3.

2.2.2 Evaluation of the toxicity of pterostilbene in L02 cells

To determine the toxicity of pterostilbene in L02 cells, MTT cell viability assay was used. After trypsinization and collection of L02 cells, they were seeded in a 96-well microplate with 1×10^4 cells in 100 µL complete medium per well and incubated at 37°C with 5% CO₂ overnight. Then, the culture medium was replaced with complete medium containing different concentrations of pterostilbene (0.3, 1, 3, 10, 30, 100, 300, or 500 µM) and dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO; final concentration of 0.1%). The cells were incubated at 37°C with 5% CO₂ for 24 h. For the control, cells were treated with 0.1% DMSO only for 24 h. After 24 h incubation, the medium was removed and 100 μ L MTT solution (0.5 mg/mL in serum-free high glucose DMEM) was added into each well. The cells were incubated for 2 h at 37°C and 5% CO₂. Finally, the MTT solution was removed and 100 μ L DMSO was added for complete dissolution of formazan in cells. The optical density of each well was measured be reading the absorbance at 570 nm with 655 nm as reference using a microplate reader (CLARIOstar[®], BMG Labtech). The results were expressed as a percentage of MTT reduction, with the absorbance exhibited by the control cells arbitrarily set as 100%. The percentage cell viability was calculated as follows:

Percentage cell viability = (Absorbance of treatment group / Absorbance of control group) \times 100%.

2.2.3 Oxidative stress

2.2.3.1 Evaluation of the toxicity of H₂O₂ in LO2 cells

To determine the toxicity of H_2O_2 in LO2 cells, MTT cell viability assay was used. After trypsinization and collection of LO2 cells, they were seeded in a 96-well microplate with 1×10^4 cells in 100 µL complete medium per well and incubated at 37°C with 5% CO₂ overnight. Then, the culture medium was replaced with complete medium containing different concentrations of H_2O_2 (0.1, 0.3, 0.5, or 1 mM). The cells were incubated at 37°C with 5% CO₂ for 24 h. The cells without H₂O₂ exposure were served as the control. After 24 h incubation, the medium was removed and 100 µL MTT solution (0.5 mg/mL in serum-free high glucose DMEM) was added into each well. The cells were incubated for 2 h at 37°C and 5% CO₂. Finally, the MTT solution was removed and 100 µL DMSO was added for complete dissolution of formazan in cells. The optical density of each well was measured be reading the absorbance at 570 nm with 655 nm as reference using a microplate reader (CLARIOstar[®], BMG Labtech). The results were expressed as a percentage of MTT reduction, with the absorbance exhibited by the control cells arbitrarily set as 100%. The percentage cell viability was calculated as follows:

Percentage cell viability = (Absorbance of treatment group / Absorbance of control group) \times 100%.

The concentration of H_2O_2 that caused 50% cell death was chosen as the model for evaluating the protective effect of pterostilbene in LO2 cells against H_2O_2 -induced

oxidative damage.

2.2.3.2 Evaluation of the protective effect of pterostilbene in L02 cells against H₂O₂-induced oxidative damage

The MTT cell viability assay was used to access the protective effect of pterostilbene in L02 cells against H₂O₂-induced oxidative damage. After trypsinization and collection of L02 cells, they were seeded in a 96-well microplate with 1×10^4 cells in 100 µL complete medium per well and incubated at 37°C with 5% CO₂ overnight. Then, L02 cells were treated with various concentrations of pterostilbene (10, 30, or 50 μ M) for 2 h prior to exposure to 0.5 mM H₂O₂ for 24 h. The cells without drug treatment and H₂O₂ exposure were served as the control. The liquid was removed and replaced with 100 µL MTT solution (0.5 mg/mL in serum-free high glucose DMEM) for 2 h at 37°C and 5% CO₂. The medium was then removed and 100 µL DMSO was added to dissolve the MTT formazan. The optical density of each well was measured be reading the absorbance at 570 nm using a microplate reader (CLARIOstar®, BMG Labtech). The results were expressed as a percentage of MTT reduction, with the absorbance exhibited by the control cells arbitrarily set as 100%. The percentage cell

viability was calculated as follows:

Percentage cell viability = (Absorbance of treatment group / Absorbance of control group) $\times 100\%$.

2.2.3.3 Detection of intracellular ROS levels

Intracellular ROS levels were measured using dichloro-dihydro-fluorescein diacetate (DCFH-DA) assay. After trypsinization and collection of L02 cells, they were seeded in 96-well black microplates at 1×10^4 cells per well and incubated overnight at 37°C and 5% CO₂. L02 cells were treated with various concentrations of pterostilbene (10, 30, or 50 µM) for 24 h. After treatment, the cells were washed with PBS twice and exposed to 20 µM DCFH-DA in phenol red-free DMEM and incubated in the dark for 30 min. The DCFH-DA was removed and the cells were washed with PBS twice. Then, $500 \mu M H_2O_2$ in phenol red-free DMEM was added. The cells without drug treatment and H₂O₂ exposure were served as the control. The intracellular ROS levels were determined by measuring the fluorescence intensity with an excitation wavelength of 485 nm and an emission wavelength of 535 nm using a microplate reader (CLARIOstar[®], BMG Labtech).

2.2.3.4 Western blot analysis

Western blot analyses of ERK, p-ERK, JNK, p-JNK, p38, p-p38 and HO-1 protein levels were performed. L02 cells were seeded at a density of 4×10^6 cells/well in 6-well microplates and incubated overnight at 37°C and 5% CO2. The cells were treated with various concentrations (30 or 50 μ M) of pterostilbene for 2 h prior to 0.5 mM H₂O₂ exposure. After treatment, the cells were washed with PBS and cell lysis was performed in ice-cold lysis buffer consisting of 1 mL radioimmunoprecipitation assay (RIPA) buffer supplemented with 1 mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride (PMSF). The cell lysates were centrifuged at 13,000 rpm under 4°C for 10 min and the supernatants were collected. The concentration of the proteins in the cell lysates were quantified with Bradford protein assay (Bio-Rad, USA). Equal amounts of protein were subjected to 10% SDS-PAGE and the proteins were then transferred to polyvinylidene difluoride (PVDF) membranes at 100 V for 2 h. The membranes were incubated with blocking solution consisting of 5% w/v bovine serum albumin (BSA) in tris-buffered saline with Tween (TBST) for 1 h at room temperature. After 1 h blocking, the membranes were rinsed with TBST. The blots were then incubated with primary antibodies (Abcam Inc.,

USA) specific to the protein of interest overnight at 4°C. The membranes were subsequently probed with secondary goat anti-rabbit or goat anti-mouse IgG horseradish peroxidase conjugated antibodies (Kangchen Bio-tech, Shanghai, China) at a dilution of 1:5,000 and 1:10,000 respectively for 1 h at room temperature. The immunoreactive protein bands were visualized using enhanced chemiluminescence (ECL) in a ChemiDoc XRS machine and analyzed using Quantity One 4.6.7 for Windows (Bio-Rad, USA) software. Housekeeping protein, β -actin (42 kDa) or GAPDH (36 kDa), was chosen as loading control. Each reported value was derived from the ratio between arbitrary units obtained by protein band of interest and the respective β -actin or GAPDH band.

2.2.4 Lipid accumulation

2.2.4.1 Preparation of FFA

Stock solutions of oleic acid (OA; 18:1 cis-9), an unsaturated fatty acid and palmitic acid (PA; 16:0), a saturated fatty acid were prepared by dissolving 10 mM OA or PA in 10% fatty acid-free BSA and homogenized at $45 - 50^{\circ}$ C. The homogenized fatty acid-BSA solutions were then filtered with 0.22 µm filter.

The FFA mixture used for establishment of steatotic hepatocyte model was composed with OA and PA in an OA/PA molar ratio of 2:1.

2.2.4.2 Nile Red staining and intracellular lipid quantification

To observe and quantify the intracellular lipid droplets in the L02 cells with different treatments, Nile Red was used for staining. After different treatments, cells were washed with phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) twice, fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde for 20 min, washed with PBS twice again and stained with 1 μ M Nile Red (Sigma-Aldrich) in PBS for 15 min at room temperature. Finally, stained cells were rinsed with PBS twice to remove excess dye.

After staining with Nile Red, the intracellular lipid levels in L02 cells with different treatments were quantified with a microplate reader (CLARIOstar[®], BMG Labtech) by measuring fluorescence at excitation wavelength of 488 nm and emission wavelength of 520 nm.

2.2.4.3 Determination of the concentration of FFA used as steatotic hepatocyte model

L02 cells were trypsinized and collected. The collected cells were then seeded in a

96-well black microplate as well as a 96-well microplate with 1×10^4 cells in 100 µL complete medium per well and incubated at 37°C with 5% CO₂ overnight. After that, the culture medium was replaced with complete medium containing different concentrations of fatty acids (0.001, 0.003, 0.01, 0.03, 0.1, or 0.3 mM). The cells were further incubated at 37°C with 5% CO₂ for 24 h. The cells without FFA treatment were served as the control. Same treatments for both the 96-well black microplate and the 96-well microplate. After 24 h incubation, the medium was removed. For the 96-well black microplate, the cells were stained with Nile Red for quantification of the intracellular lipid levels. For the 96-well microplate, MTT assay was applied to determine the cell viability after different FFA treatments.

The concentration of FFA that led to significant increase in the intracellular lipid levels of L02 cells compared with the control without affecting the cell viability was chosen as the model for evaluating the intracellular lipid lowering effect of pterostilbene in steatotic L02 cells.

2.2.4.4 Evaluation of the toxicity of pterostilbene in L02 cells in the present of FFA

To determine the toxicity of pterostilbene in L02 cells in the present of 0.3 mM FFA, MTT cell viability assay was used. After trypsinization and collection of L02 cells, they were seeded in a 96-well microplate with 1×10^4 cells in 100 µL complete medium per well and incubated at 37°C with 5% CO₂ overnight. Then, the culture medium was replaced with complete medium containing 0.3 mM FFA and different concentrations of pterostilbene (0.3, 1, 3, 10, 30, or 100 μ M) and DMSO (final concentration of 0.1%). For the control, the cells were treated with 0.1% DMSO only; for the model, the cells were treated with 0.3 mM FFA and 0.1% DMSO. The cells were incubated at 37°C with 5% CO₂ for 24 h. After 24 h incubation, the medium was removed and 100 µL MTT solution (0.5 mg/mL in serum-free high glucose DMEM) was added into each well. The cells were incubated for 2 h at 37°C and 5% CO₂. Finally, the MTT solution was removed and 100 µL DMSO was added for complete dissolution of formazan in cells. The optical density of each well was measured be reading the absorbance at 570 nm with 655 nm as reference using a microplate reader (CLARIOstar®, BMG Labtech). The results were expressed as a percentage of MTT reduction, with the absorbance

exhibited by the control cells arbitrarily set as 100%. The percentage cell viability was calculated as follows:

Percentage cell viability = (Absorbance of treatment group / Absorbance of control group) $\times 100\%$.

The concentrations of pterostilbene that did not caused significant decrease in the cell viability of L02 cells in the present of 0.3 mM FFA were chosen for evaluating the intracellular lipid lowering effect of pterostilbene in steatotic L02 cells.

2.2.4.5 Evaluation of the intracellular lipid lowering effect of pterostilbene in steatotic L02 cells

L02 cells were trypsinized and collected. The collected cells were then seeded in a 96-well black microplate as well as a 96-well microplate with 1×10^4 cells in 100 µL complete medium per well and incubated at 37°C with 5% CO₂ overnight. After that, the culture medium was replaced with complete medium containing 0.3 mM FFA and different concentrations of pterostilbene (0.3, 1, 3, 10, or 30 µM) and DMSO (final concentration of 0.1%). The cells were further incubated at 37°C with 5% CO₂ for 24 h. The cells without FFA treatment were served as the control and the cells treated with

0.3 mM FFA only were served as the model. Same treatments for both the 96-well black microplate and the 96-well microplate. After 24 h incubation, the medium was removed. For the 96-well black microplate, the cells were stained with Nile Red for quantification of the intracellular lipid levels. For the 96-well microplate, MTT assay was applied to determine the cell viability after different FFA treatments.

2.2.4.6 Confocal microscopy

L02 cells were trypsinized and collected. The collected cells were then seeded in glass bottom dishes with complete medium and incubated at 37°C with 5% CO₂ overnight. After that, the culture medium was replaced with complete medium containing 0.3 mM FFA and different concentrations of pterostilbene (10 or 30 μ M) and DMSO (final concentration of 0.1%). The cells were further incubated at 37°C with 5% CO₂ for 24 h. The cells without FFA treatment were served as the control and the cells treated with 0.3 mM FFA only were served as the model. After 24 h incubation, the medium was removed and the cells were stained with Nile Red.

The Nile Red stained L02 cells with different treatments were observed directly

under a confocal microscope (Leica SPE Confocal Microscope) to evaluate intracellular lipid droplets qualitatively.

2.2.4.7 Western blot analysis

Western blot analyses of p-ACC, FAS, HMGCR, PPAR-α, LC3-II, p62, AMPK and p-AMPK protein levels were performed. L02 cells were seeded at a density of $4 \times$ 10⁶ cells/well in 6-well microplates and incubated overnight at 37°C and 5% CO₂. The cells were treated with 0.3 mM FFA and various concentrations (10 or 30 µM) of pterostilbene for 24 h. After treatment, the cells were washed with PBS and cell lysis was performed in ice-cold lysis buffer (1 mL RIPA buffer supplemented with 1 mM PMSF). The cell lysates were centrifuged at 13,000 rpm under 4°C for 10 min and the supernatants were collected. The concentration of the proteins in the cell lysates were quantified with Bradford protein assay (Bio-Rad, USA). Equal amounts of protein were subjected to 7.5% and 15% SDS-PAGE and the proteins were then transferred to PVDF membranes at 100 V for 2 h. The membranes were incubated with blocking solution (5% w/v BSA in TBST) for 1 h at room temperature. After 1 h blocking, the membranes were rinsed with TBST. The blots were then incubated with primary antibodies (Abcam

Inc., USA) specific to the protein of interest overnight at 4°C. The membranes were subsequently probed with secondary goat anti-rabbit or goat anti-mouse IgG horseradish peroxidase conjugated antibodies (Kangchen Bio-tech, Shanghai, China) at a dilution of 1:5,000 and 1:10,000 respectively for 1 h at room temperature. The immunoreactive protein bands were visualized using ECL in a ChemiDoc XRS machine and analyzed using Quantity One 4.6.7 for Windows (Bio-Rad, USA) software. Housekeeping protein, β -actin (42 kDa), was chosen as loading control. Each reported value was derived from the ratio between arbitrary units obtained by protein band of interest and the respective β -actin band.

2.3 In vivo study

2.3.1 Animals and experimental treatment

Male SD rats $(150 \pm 10 \text{ g})$ were purchased from Guangdong Medical Laboratory Animal Center (Guangzhou, China). Normal rat chow composed of 14% protein, 10% fat and 76% carbohydrate, and high-fat rat chow which is a standard rat chow supplemented with 1% cholic acid, 2% pure cholesterol and 5.5% oil (Kwok et al., 2010; Q. Li et al., 2009) were purchased from Guangdong Provincial Medical Laboratory Animal Center (Guangzhou, China). Pioglitazone was applied as positive control for the animal experiment. All rats were housed under standard conditions (temperature $25 \pm 2^{\circ}$ C, humidity $60 \pm 10^{\circ}$, light from 6 am to 6 pm) with free access to water and rat chow. After acclimation for a week in the laboratory environment, the rats were randomly assigned to one of the eight different experimental groups (each with 8). These groups were (1) Control: a control group that fed with normal rat chow for 8 weeks; (2) Model: a model group that fed with high-fat rat chow for 4 weeks followed by normal rat chow for 4 weeks; (3) PiL: a low-dose pioglitazone treatment group that fed with high-fat rat chow for 4 weeks followed by normal rat chow as well as pioglitazone (2 mg/kg bw per day, p.o.) for 4 weeks; (4) PiM: a middle-dose pioglitazone treatment group that fed with high-fat rat chow for 4 weeks followed by normal rat chow as well as pioglitazone (4 mg/kg bw per day, p.o.) for 4 weeks; (5) PiH: a high-dose pioglitazone treatment group that fed with high-fat rat chow for 4 weeks followed by normal rat chow as well as pioglitazone (8 mg/kg bw per day, p.o.) for 4 weeks; (6) PtL: a low-dose pterostilbene treatment group that fed with high-fat rat

chow for 4 weeks followed by normal rat chow as well as pterostilbene (30 mg/kg bw per day, p.o.) for 4 weeks; (4) PtM: a middle-dose pterostilbene treatment group that fed with high-fat rat chow for 4 weeks followed by normal rat chow as well as pterostilbene (100 mg/kg bw per day, p.o.) for 4 weeks; (5) PtH: a high-dose pterostilbene treatment group that fed with high-fat rat chow for 4 weeks followed by normal rat chow as well as pterostilbene (300 mg/kg bw per day, p.o.) for 4 weeks. After 4 weeks of steatotic model development, the rats were undergone diet modification along with administration of distilled water (vehicle) or their corresponding treatments by oral gavage once every morning for 4 weeks. At the end of the experimental period, the rats were fasted overnight and killed by carbon dioxide euthanasia. Blood, livers, and guts were then collected for further analysis. The experimental protocol was conducted under the animal license issued by the Health Department of the Hong Kong SAR Government and the Animal Subjects Ethics Sub-committee (ASESC no. 14-15/45-ABCT-R-GRF) of The Hong Kong Polytechnic University. All procedures were consistent with the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals published by the US National Institutes of Health and the principles outlined in the Declaration of Helsinki. Every effort was made to limit animal suffering and the number of animals used in this study.

2.3.2 Oral glucose tolerance test

An oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) was performed on all rats on the 4th week (after feeding with 4 weeks of high-fat diet) and the 8th week (after 4 weeks of treatments). The rats were food deprived overnight before the OGTT in the morning. All the rats were given glucose (0.6 g/kg body weight) orally using gavage tube. Blood samples were obtained at 0, 30, 60, 90, and 120 minutes of time intervals from rats' tail vein by tail snipping. The blood glucose levels of the samples were assessed with a glucometer (ACCU-CHEK[®] Performa test strips in ACCU-CHEK[®] Performa blood glucose meter, Roche Diagnostics, Germany).

2.3.3 Analysis of serum biochemical changes

Blood was collected in chilled centrifuge tubes by cardiac puncture immediately after carbon dioxide euthanasia. The collected blood samples were allowed to clot for 2 h at 4°C. The clotted blood samples were then centrifuged at 1,500 g under 4°C for 15 min. After that, serum was collected and was stored at -80°C until further analysis. The ALT, AST, TG, TC, LDL-C, and high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C) levels in serum were measured by the ALYCON systems using Roche Reagents. The serum insulin levels were measured with Rat/Mouse Insulin ELISA Kit (EMD Millipore, USA) according to the manufacturer's instructions. HOMA-IR index was calculated as follows:

HOMA-IR index = fasting insulin (μ U/mL) × fasting glucose (mmol/L) / 22.5

2.3.4 Liver lipid content evaluation

Liver samples (around 1 g) were dissected, accurately weighed and homogenized with chloroform-methanol (2:1, v/v) mixture to a final dilution of 1:20 w/v using Ultra-turrax T-10 homogenizer. After filtration, 10 mL of individual filtrate was added to 2 mL water and the mixture was centrifuged at 900 g for 20 min. The lower phase was dried and its weight was measured. Liver lipid content was expressed as weight of lipid per g of liver.

2.3.5 Liver histopathological examination

Hepatic tissues from all animals were fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde and embedded in paraffin wax. Paraffin sections (5 µm) were stained with haematoxylin and eosin (H&E) and observed with a light microscope (Olympus BX43, Olympus, Tokyo, Japan) and photomicrographs (400×) were taken. The degree of NAFLD was graded according to NAFLD Activity Score (ranges from 0 to 8) which is based on the sum of three components: steatosis (% of liver cells containing fat; 0: <5%, 1:5-33%, 2: > 33 - 66%, 3: > 66%), lobular inflammation (no. of foci / 200×; 0: no foci, 1: < 2foci, 2: 2-4 foci, 3: > 4 foci), and hepatocyte ballooning (amount of ballooned cells; 0: none, 1: few, 2: many) (Kleiner et al., 2005). The areas of lipid vacuoles were measured by ImageJ (National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, Maryland, USA) at $100 \times$ magnification and were expressed as the percentage area of lipid vacuoles (Massart et al., 2012).

2.3.6 Western blot analysis

Western blot analyses of p-ACC, FAS, SREBP-2, HMGCR, ERK, p-ERK, JNK,

p-JNK, p38, p-p38, HO-1, AMPK, p-AMPK, p-mTOR, LC3-II and PPAR-a protein levels in liver were performed. Liver samples were homogenized and lysed in ice-cold lysis buffer (1 mL RIPA buffer supplemented with 1 mM PMSF). The lysates were centrifuged at 13,000 rpm under 4°C for 10 min and the supernatants were collected. The concentration of the proteins in the lysates were quantified with Bradford protein assay (Bio-Rad, USA). Equal amounts of protein were subjected to 7.5%, 10% and 15% SDS-PAGE and the proteins were then transferred to PVDF membranes at 100 V for 2 h. The membranes were incubated with blocking solution (5% w/v BSA in TBST) for 1 h at room temperature. After 1 h blocking, the membranes were rinsed with TBST. The blots were then incubated with primary antibodies (Abcam Inc., USA) specific to the protein of interest overnight at 4°C. The membranes were subsequently probed with secondary goat anti-rabbit or goat anti-mouse IgG horseradish peroxidase conjugated antibodies (Kangchen Bio-tech, Shanghai, China) at a dilution of 1:5,000 and 1:10,000 respectively for 1 h at room temperature. The immunoreactive protein bands were visualized using ECL in a ChemiDoc XRS machine and analyzed using Quantity One 4.6.7 for Windows (Bio-Rad, USA) software. Housekeeping protein, β-actin (42 kDa),

was chosen as loading control. Each reported value was derived from the ratio between arbitrary units obtained by protein band of interest and the respective β -actin band.

2.3.7 Lipidomics study

2.3.7.1 Chemical and Reagent

Ammonium acetate (\geq 98%), ammonium formate (\geq 99.0%) were purchased form Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA). Cholic acid-D₄ was purchased from Cambridge Isotope Laboratory Inc. (Cambridge, UK). HPLC-graded 2-propanol, methyl tert-butyl ether (MTBE), chloroform, acetonitrile and methanol were obtained from Fisher Scientific (Hampton, NH, USA). Formic acid was purchased from VWR (Radnor, Pennsylvania, USA). Water was purified in-house using a Milli-Q Advantage A10 water purification system (Millipore, Bedford, MA, USA).

2.3.7.2 Quality control sample preparation method

An aliquot of 20 μ L of each serum sample was pooled, vortexed and aliquoted to provide quality control (QC) samples, and kept at -80°C until use. For each analytical batch, QC samples went through extraction protocols as described below similar to all other samples. Before the start of the chemical analysis, five repeated injections of the same QC sample were used to verify the working condition of the instruments. Afterwards, a QC sample was injected to monitor the stability of the instruments after every five sample runs.

2.3.7.3 Serum sample extraction

Serum samples of the Control, the Model, the pioglitazone and the pterostilbene treatment groups were thawed at 4°C before preparation. Each 50 µL serum sample was mixed with 225 µL chilled methanol and vortexed for 30 s, and the mixture was stood at -20°C overnight. Then, 750 µL chilled MTBE were added, and the mixture was stood at -20°C for another 2 h. After that, 188 µL of water contains 0.1% ammonium acetate were added, followed by centrifugation at 14,000 rpm under 4°C for 5 min. 360 µL upper phase of each serum sample was transferred into a new microcentrifuge tube and evaporated to dryness under a gentle stream of nitrogen gas. The dried residue was finally reconstituted in 100 μ L of 2-propanol/methanol/chloroform (4:2:1, $\nu/\nu/\nu$) with 7.5 mM ammonium acetate and 1 ppm cholic acid-D₄ as internal standard, and vortexed for further 30 s. After centrifugation at 14,000 rpm under 4°C for 15 min, 90

μL of supernatant was collected for ultra-performance liquid chromatography (UPLC)-Orbitrap mass spectrometry (MS) analysis.

2.3.7.4 UPLC-Orbitrap MS condition

A 2 µL aliquot was injected into a Waters ACQUITY UPLC system. The separation was performed on a Waters ACQUITY UPLC HSS T3 column (2.1 mm \times 100 mm, 1.8 μ m) with HSS T3 pre-column (2.1 mm \times 5 mm, 1.8 μ m, Waters Corporation, Milford, USA). The mobile phase for positive mode consisted of combinations of A (60% acetonitrile in water, v/v, with 0.1% formic acid) and B (9:1 2-propanol/acetonitrile, v/v, with 10 mM ammonium formate). The mobile phase for negative mode consisted of combinations of A (60% acetonitrile in water, v/v, with 10 mM ammonium acetate) and B (9:1 2-propanol/acetonitrile, v/v, with 10 mM ammonium acetate). The other conditions are the same for both modes, flow rate at 0.3 mL/min with elution gradient as follows: 0 min, 15% B; 2 min, 30% B; 3 min, 48% B; 13 min, 82% B; 14 – 17 min, 99% B. A 3-min post-run time was set to fully equilibrate the column between injections. Column and sample chamber temperature were set at 40°C and 6°C, respectively.

MS was performed on a Thermo Orbitrap Fusion Lumos Tribrid Mass Spectrometer (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Bremen, Germany) operating in a heated electrospray ion (H-ESI) source in both positive and negative modes. Nitrogen gas (\geq 99.999%) were used as sheath and Aux with flow rate of 40 and 3 arbitrary unit, respectively, The spray voltages in positive and negative modes were 3.2 kV and 2.8 kV, respectively. The instrument was operated in data-dependent acquisition mode, with full MS scans over a mass range of m/z 100 to 1,200 acquired in the Orbitrap at 120,000 resolution using an automatic gain control (AGC) target value of 200,000 and a maximum injection time of 100 ms. In each cycle (3 s) of data-dependent acquisition analysis, the most intense ions with intensity threshold above 50,000 were selected for fragmentation at normalized collision energy of $27 \pm 3\%$ higher energy collisional. The number of selected precursor ions for fragmentation was determined by the "Top Speed" acquisition algorithm. Fragment ion spectra were acquired in the Orbitrap (30,000 resolution) with an AGC target at 50,000 and a maximum injection time at 100 ms for Orbitrap MS² detection.

2.3.7.5 Data processing and analysis

Peak picking and alignment of all raw data were conducted by Progenesis QI software (Nonlinear Dynamics, United Kingdom) in both ionization modes in two separate analyses. Data were imported in the following setting prior to peak picking: resolution (full width at half maximum), 16,000; adduct, [M+H]⁺ for positive mode, [M-H]⁻ for negative mode; retention time limit, 0 to 20 min; data type, centroided while other settings were set default. All ion abundance was normalized by internal standards of its own sample to generate a data matrix that consisted of the retention time, m/z value, and the normalized ion abundance. Quality screening was done by filtering out those metabolites which coefficient of variations (CV) was greater than 30% in quality control samples to reduce the contribution of unstable peaks and eliminate noise from the dataset (Dunn et al., 2011).

The resultant data matrices were introduced to Extended Statistical tool EZinfo v2.0 software (Umetrics AB, Sweden) for multivariate statistics. The data were scaled to unit variance for principal component analysis (PCA), to give an overview of the repeatability of QC samples. The QC samples with high repeatability should cluster together in the score plot of PCA. The samples excluding QC samples were pareto-scaled for partial least squares-discriminant analysis (PLS-DA) and orthogonal partial least squares-discriminant analysis (OPLS-DA). Potential markers of interest were extracted from the variable importance in the projection (VIP) values (threshold of VIP \geq 1) and the location in S-loading plot of OPLS-DA based on their contribution to the variation and correlation in the data set. The markers were identified by MS² and matched with (http://metlin.scripps.edu), the METLIN the MassBank (www.massbank.jp) and the Human Metabolome Databases (www.hmdb.ca) and/or confirmed by literatures and authentic standards based on retention times, mass fragmentation pattern and accurate masses (mass error \leq 5 ppm).

Statistical analyses were performed using SPSS PASW Statistics 18 (Chicago, IL, USA). After logarithmic transformation [log2 (normalized ion abundance)] followed by filtering out outliers (1.5 times of the interquartile range) and, statistical differences were analyzed at a univariate level by one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA); Tukey's honestly significant difference (HSD) or Tamhane's T2 *post-hoc* test was used based on homogeneity of variances with a p < 0.05 considered as statistically significant.

2.3.8 Gut microbiota analysis

2.3.8.1 Fecal samples collection

Fresh fecal samples were collected from all animals on the 8th week (after feeding with 4 weeks of high-fat diet followed by 4 weeks of treatments). The collected fecal samples were stored at -80°C until further analysis.

2.3.8.2 Fecal microbiota analysis

DNA extraction was performed using fecal DNA extraction kit (Solarbio, Beijing, China) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The final concentration and the purity of DNA were determined by NanoDrop 2000 UV-vis spectrophotometer (Thermo Scientific, Wilmington, USA), and the DNA quality was checked by 1% agarose gel electrophoresis. Polymerase chain reaction (PCR) amplification of the V3-V4 region of the gut bacterial 16S rRNA gene was performed by thermocycler PCR system (GeneAmp 9700, ABI, USA) using the universal primers of the forward 338F (5'-ACTCCTACGGGAGGCAGCAG-3') and the reverse 806R (5'-GGACTACHVGGGTWTCTAAT-3'). The conditions of the PCR reactions included 3 min of denaturation at 95°C, followed by 27 cycles at 95°C for 30 s, annealing at 55°C for 30 s, elongation at 72°C for 45 s, and a final extension at 72°C for 10 min. PCR reactions were performed in triplicate. A 20 µL reaction mixture was prepared with 4 μ L of 5 × FastPfu Buffer, 2 μ L of 2.5 mM dNTPs, 0.8 μ L of each primer (5 µM), 0.4 µL of FastPfu Polymerase and 10 ng of template DNA. The resulted PCR products were extracted using 2% agarose gel, further purified using the AxyPrep DNA Gel Extraction Kit (Axygen Biosciences, Union City, CA, USA) and quantified using QuantiFluor[™]-ST (Promega, USA) according to the manufacturer's protocol. The purified amplicons were then pooled in equimolar and paired-end sequenced (2 \times 300) on an Illumina MiSeq platform (Illumina, San Diego, USA) according to the standard protocols by Majorbio Bio-Pharm Technology Co. Ltd. (Shanghai, China). After sequencing, taxonomical classification and microbial diversity detection as well as statistical analyses were performed in the cloud platform of majorbio (http://www.i-sanger.com) for the determination and identification of the community structure of the gut microbiota. The gut microbiota changes between groups were compared to explore the associations between the community structure of the gut microbiota and the development of NAFLD as well as the effects of high-fat diet and treatments on the community structure of the gut microbiota.

2.3.8.3 Gut histopathological examination

Gut tissue samples from all animals were fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde and embedded in paraffin wax. Paraffin sections (5 μ m) were stained with H&E and observed with a light microscope (Olympus BX43, Olympus, Tokyo, Japan) and photomicrographs (100×) were taken.

2.4 Statistical analysis

All data were reported as the mean \pm standard deviation and were analyzed using one-way ANOVA and Bonferroni's *post-hoc* test for multiple comparisons between groups. Analysis was performed by the statistical software GraphPad Prism 5.02 (San Diego, CA, USA) for Windows. A value of probability (*p*) < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Chapter 3 Results
3.1 Determination of free radical scavenging activity

To determine the free radical scavenging activity of pterostilbene, DPPH radical scavenging assay was conducted. Ascorbic acid was used as a reference antioxidant for comparison. The results were shown in Figure 3.1.1. Pterostilbene exhibited a scavenging activity against DPPH free radicals with EC_{50} of $45.76 \pm 1.025 \mu$ M in a concentration-dependent manner. The EC_{50} of ascorbic acid was determined to be $16.09 \pm 1.025 \mu$ M.



Figure 3.1.1 DPPH radical scavenging activity of pterostilbene.

Ascorbic acid was used as a reference antioxidant. The data are expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation, n = 3.

3.2 In vitro study

3.2.1 Evaluation of the toxicity of pterostilbene in L02 cells

MTT cell viability assay was conducted to evaluate the toxicity of pterostilbene in L02 cells. Results (Figure 3.2.1) showed that 0.3 μ M – 100 μ M pterostilbene 24-h treatments gave no significant toxic effect to L02 cells. 300 μ M pterostilbene 24-h treatment significantly decreased the percentage cell viability when compared with the Control (p < 0.001). When the concentration of pterostilbene increased to 500 μ M, almost all the cells died. Therefore, concentrations of pterostilbene higher than 300 μ M were regarded as unsuitable for 24-h drug treatment in the L02 cells.



Figure 3.2.1 Results of MTT cell viability assay showing the toxicity of different concentrations of pterostilbene on L02 cells.

The data are expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation, n = 3. ^{###} p < 0.001 versus Control.

3.2.2 Oxidative stress

3.2.2.1 Evaluation of the toxicity of H₂O₂ in L02 cells

MTT cell viability assay was conducted to evaluate the toxicity of H_2O_2 in L02 cells. Results (Figure 3.2.2) showed that H_2O_2 24-h treatment resulted in a concentration-dependent loss of cell viability in L02 cells and 0.5 mM H_2O_2 24-h

treatment caused 50% cell death in L02 cells. Therefore, 0.5 mM H_2O_2 24-h treatment was chosen as the model for evaluating the protective effect of pterostilbene in L02 cells against H_2O_2 -induced oxidative damage.



Figure 3.2.2 Results of MTT cell viability assay showing the toxicity of different concentrations of H_2O_2 on LO2 cells.

The data are expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation, n = 6. ^{###} p < 0.001 versus Control.

3.2.2.2 Evaluation of the protective effect of pterostilbene in L02 cells against H₂O₂-induced oxidative damage

MTT cell viability assay was conducted to evaluate the protective effect of

pterostilbene in L02 cells against H₂O₂-induced oxidative damage. Results (Figure 3.2.3) showed that 2-h pretreatment with 30 μ M and 50 μ M pterostilbene significantly reduced H₂O₂-induced cytotoxicity L02 cells (p < 0.05 and p < 0.01 respectively), suggesting that pterostilbene may help protect L02 cells against H₂O₂-induced oxidative damage.



Figure 3.2.3 Pterostilbene attenuates H₂O₂-induced cytotoxicity in L02 cells. Data are expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation, n = 4. ^{###} p < 0.001 versus Control; * p < 0.05 and ** p < 0.01 versus 0.5 mM H₂O₂ group.

3.2.2.3 Detection of intracellular ROS levels

To measure the intracellular ROS levels, DCFH-DA assay was conducted. Results (Figure 3.2.4) showed that 0.5 mM H₂O₂ treatment significantly increased the increased intracellular ROS levels (p < 0.001). 30 µM and 50 µM pterostilbene 24-h treatment significantly reduced the increased intracellular ROS levels induced by 0.5 mM H₂O₂ treatment (p < 0.001).



Figure 3.2.4 Effects of pterostilbene on intracellular ROS production in L02 cells.

The data are expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation, n = 12. ^{###} p < 0.001 versus Control; *** p < 0.001 versus 0.5 mM H₂O₂ group.

3.2.2.4 Western blot analysis

The effects of pterostilbene on H₂O₂-induced phosphorylation of ERK, JNK and p38 MAPK were shown in Figure 3.2.5. Exposure to 0.5 mM H₂O₂ for 24 h significantly increased the phosphorylated levels of ERK, JNK, and p38 MAPK in L02 cells (p < 0.001). Pretreatment with 30 µM pterostilbene significantly reduced H₂O₂-induced phosphorylation of ERK and JNK in L02 cells (p < 0.01) while pretreatment with 50 µM pterostilbene significantly reduced H₂O₂-induced phosphorylation of ERK, JNK and p38 MAPK in L02 cells (p < 0.001, p < 0.001 and p < 0.01 respectively). Pretreatment with 30 µM and 50 µM pterostilbene alone for 2 h did not give significant changes on the phosphorylated levels of ERK, JNK and p38 MAPK.

In addition, L02 cells were treated with different concentrations of pterostilbene for 24 h for the determination of HO-1 expression level. Results (Figure 3.2.6) showed that 10 μ M - 50 μ M pterostilbene 24-h treatments significantly increased the expression level of HO-1 in L02 cells.





L02 cells were pretreated with pterostilbene for 2 h followed by 0.5 mM H₂O₂ exposure. The expressions of ERK, p-ERK, JNK, p-JNK, p38 and p-p38 were determined by western blot. (A) The representative data and (**B** – **D**) densitometric analysis of the blots are shown. The data are expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation, n = 3. ^{###} p < 0.001 versus Control; ** p < 0.01 and *** p < 0.001 versus 0.5 mM H₂O₂ group.



Figure 3.2.6 Pterostilbene upregulates HO-1 protein expression in L02 cells in a dose-dependent manner.

L02 cells were treated with pterostilbene for 24 h. The expression of HO-1 was determined by western blot. (A) The representative data and (B) densitometric analysis of the blots are shown. The data are expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation, n = 3. ^{##} p < 0.01 and ^{###} p < 0.001 versus Control.

3.2.3 Lipid accumulation

3.2.3.1 Determination of the concentration of FFA used as steatotic hepatocyte model

MTT cell viability assay was conducted to evaluate the toxicity of FFA in L02 cells. Results (Figure 3.2.7A) showed that 24-h treatments with FFA concentrations ranged from 0.001 mM – 0.3 mM showed no significant toxic effect to L02 cells. On the other hand, results of Nile Red staining of intracellular lipid (Figure 3.2.7B) showed that 24-h treatments with 0.1 mM and 0.3 mM FFA significantly increased the intracellular lipid content of L02 cells (p < 0.001) when compared with the Control. In order to provide better distinguishment to show the intracellular lipid lowering ability of a drug, a higher FFA concentration with no significant toxic effect, 0.3 mM, was chosen for the development of steatotic hepatocyte model.





(A) Results of MTT cell viability assay showing the toxicity of different concentrations of FFA 24-h treatments to L02 cells. (B) Lipid contents of L02 cells after different concentrations of FFA 24-h treatments. The data are expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation, n = 3. ^{###} p < 0.001 versus Control.

3.2.3.2 Evaluation of the toxicity of pterostilbene in L02 cells in the present of FFA

Results of MTT cell viability assay (Figure 3.2.8) showed that 0.3 μ M – 30 μ M pterostilbene 24-h treatments gave no significant toxic effect to the steatotic L02 hepatocyte model (developed with 0.3 mM FFA). 100 μ M pterostilbene 24-h treatment significantly decreased the percentage cell viability of the steatotic L02 hepatocyte model when compared with the Control (p < 0.05) and the Model (p < 0.05). Therefore, 100 μ M pterostilbene 24-h treatment was regarded as unsuitable for 24-h drug treatment in the steatotic L02 hepatocyte model.



Figure 3.2.8 Results of MTT cell viability assay showing the toxicity of different concentrations of pterostilbene plus 0.3 mM FFA 24-h treatments to L02 cells.

The data are expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation, n = 3. [#] p < 0.05 versus Control; * p < 0.05 versus 0.3 mM FFA group.

3.2.3.3 Evaluation of the intracellular lipid lowering effect of pterostilbene in steatotic L02 cells

According to the results of Nile Red staining of intracellular lipid (Figure 3.2.9),

concentrations of pterostilbene ranged from 0.3 μ M – 3 μ M showed no significant

effect on the intracellular lipid content of the steatotic L02 hepatocyte model. 10 μ M

pterostilbene 24-h treatment showed significant decrease in the intracellular lipid content of the steatotic L02 hepatocyte model (p < 0.05) while 30 µM pterostilbene 24-h treatments showed significant decrease in the intracellular lipid content of the steatotic L02 hepatocyte model (p < 0.01).





The data are expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation, n = 3. ^{###} p < 0.001 versus Control; * p < 0.05 and ** p < 0.01 versus 0.3 mM FFA group.

Confocal microscopy was applied to observe the intracellular lipid droplets in L02 cells (Figure 3.2.10). When compared the Control and the Model, the number of lipid droplets increased after 24-h treatment of 0.3 mM FFA. After treating with 10 μ M and 30 μ M pterostilbene, the number of lipid droplets decreased.

100





L02 cells were stained with Nile Red. The polar membrane lipids are shown in red and the cell nuclei are shown in blue. Yellow spots indicate the neutral intracellular lipid droplets.

3.2.3.4 Western blot analysis

To evaluate the effects of pterostilbene on lipid metabolism, proteins related to fatty acid synthesis, p-ACC and FAS; cholesterol synthesis, HMGCR; and fatty acid β -oxidation, PPAR- α , were detected with western blot. Results were shown in Figure 3.2.11. Treatment with 0.3 mM FFA for 24 h significantly reduced the protein expression level of p-ACC (p < 0.001) and increased the protein expression level of FAS (p < 0.01) as well as that of HMGCR (p < 0.001) in L02 cells. The expression level of PPAR-α in L02 cells after 0.3 mM FFA 24-h treatment was also decreased, but there was no significant difference when compared with the Control. Treatment with 30 µM pterostilbene significantly increased the protein expression level of p-ACC (p < 0.01) and reduced that of FAS (p < 0.001) in steatotic L02 cells. Both 10 μ M and 30 μ M pterostilbene treatments decreased of the protein expression level of HMGCR (p < 0.01and p < 0.001 respectively) in steatotic L02 cells. The expression level of PPAR- α in steatotic L02 cells was significantly upregulated by 30 μ M pterostilbene treatment (p < 10.01).

Figure 3.2.12 showed the results of western blot of autophagy related proteins.

The protein expression level of LC3-II was significantly decreased in L02 cells after 0.3 mM FFA 24-h treatment (p < 0.01). 30 µM pterostilbene 24-h treatment significantly reversed the reduced LC3-II protein expression level in steatotic L02 cells (p < 0.01). In addition, the protein expression level of p62 was significantly increased in L02 cells after 0.3 mM FFA 24-h treatment (p < 0.05). Both 10 µM and 30 µM pterostilbene 24-h treatment significantly decreased the p62 protein expression level in steatotic L02 cells in steatotic L02 cells (p < 0.001).

Previous studies suggested that activation of AMPK inhibits hepatic lipogenesis and gluconeogenesis which helps improve lipid accumulation and insulin resistance. The results showed that treatment with pterostilbene resulted in a dose-dependent phosphorylation of AMPK in L02 cells (Figure 3.2.13). The phosphorylated level of AMPK was significantly elevated by 40 μ M and 50 μ M pterostilbene treatments (p <0.01 and p < 0.001 respectively).





L02 cells were treated with pterostilbene and 0.3 mM FFA for 24 h. The expressions of p-ACC, FAS, HMGCR and PPAR- α were determined by western blot. (A) The representative data and (**B** – **E**) densitometric analysis of the blots are shown. The data are expressed as the mean ± standard deviation, n = 3. ^{##} p < 0.01 and ^{###} p < 0.001 versus Control; ** p < 0.01 and *** p < 0.001 versus 0.3 mM FFA group.



Figure 3.2.12 Effects of pterostilbene on the expression levels of LC3-II and p62 in steatotic L02 cells.

L02 cells were treated with pterostilbene and 0.3 mM FFA for 24 h. The expressions of LC3-II and p62 were determined by western blot. (A) The representative data and (**B** – **C**) densitometric analysis of the blots are shown. The data are expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation, n = 3. [#] p < 0.05 and ^{##} p < 0.01 versus Control; ** p < 0.01 and *** p < 0.001 versus 0.3 mM FFA group.





L02 cells were treated with pterostilbene for 24 h. The expressions of AMPK and p-AMPK were determined by western blot. (A) The representative data and (B) densitometric analysis of the blots are shown. The data are expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation, n = 3. ^{##} p < 0.01 and ^{###} p < 0.001 versus Control.

3.3 In vivo study

3.3.1 Body weight record

As shown in Figure 3.3.1, the fasting body weights of the SD rats in various groups were not significantly different at the beginning of the experiment. At the end of the experiment, the fasting body weights of the SD rats in the PiH group was higher than those of the SD rats in other groups, and the fasting body weights of the SD rats in the Control group were slightly higher than those of the SD rats in the Control group and the pterostilbene treatment groups, suggesting that administration of pterostilbene did not influence the growth of rats.



Figure 3.3.1Fasting body weights of the SD rats in various groups.The data are expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation, n = 8.

3.3.2 Oral glucose tolerance test

The results of OGTT were shown in Figure 3.3.2. At week 4, blood glucose levels at 120 min of high-fat diet-fed rats (the Model group, the pioglitazone treatment groups and the pterostilbene treatment groups) were significantly higher than those of the rats in the Control group. At week 8, blood glucose levels at 120 min of the rats in the pioglitazone treatment groups and the pterostilbene treatment groups were significantly decreased when compared with those of the rats in the Model group, suggesting that treatments with pioglitazone and pterostilbene help improve glucose metabolism in high-fat diet-induced steatotic rats.



Figure 3.3.2 Results of OGTT showing the blood glucose levels of the SD rats in various groups.

Results of OGTT at (A) week 4 and (B) week 8 are shown. The data are expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation, n = 8. [#] p < 0.05, ^{##} p < 0.01 and ^{###} p < 0.001 versus Control; * p < 0.05 and ** p < 0.01 versus Model.

3.3.3 Analysis of serum biochemical changes

Figure 3.3.3 showed the changes of the serum ALT, AST, TG, TC, LDL-C and HDL-C levels of the rats in various group at the end of the in vivo experiment. There were significant increases in the serum ALT and TC levels of the rats in the Model group when compared with the Control group (p < 0.001). The serum ALT levels of the rats were significanlt decreased in PiL, PiM, PtM and PtH groups compared with the Model group (p < 0.01, p < 0.001, p < 0.001 and p < 0.001 respectively). The serum TG levels of the rats in PtH group were significantly lower than those in the Model group (p < 0.05). Moreover, the serum TC levels of the rats were significant decreased in all of the pioglitazone (p < 0.01) and the pterostilbene (p < 0.05) treatment groups. The serum LDL-C levels of the rats were significanlt decreased in PiH and PtM groups compared with the Model group (p < 0.05).

Figure 3.3.4 showed the fasting serum glucose and insulin levels as well as the homeostasis model assessment of insulin resistance (HOMA-IR) indices of the rats in various group at the end of the *in vivo* experiment. For the fasting serum glucose levels,

no statistically significant difference was found between groups. However, there were significant increases in the serum insulin levels of the rats in the Model group when compared with the Control group (p < 0.001). The serum insulin levels in all of the pioglitazone and the pterostilbene treatment groups were significantly reduced when compared with the Model group (p < 0.001). Similarly, there were significant increases in the HOMA-IR indices of the rats in the Model group when compared with the Control group (p < 0.001). The HOMA-IR indices in all of the pioglitazone and the pterostilbene treatment groups were significantly reduced when compared with the Model group (p < 0.001), suggesting that treatments with pioglitazone and pterostilbene help improve insulin sensitivity in high-fat diet-induced steatotic rats.



Figure 3.3.3 Effects of pterostilbene treatments on serum biochemical parameters.

The serum (A) ALT, (B) AST, (C) TG, (D) TC, (E) LDL-C and (F) HDL-C levels of the SD rats in various groups are shown. The data are expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation, n = 8. ^{###} p < 0.001 versus Control; * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01 and *** p < 0.001 versus Model.



Figure 3.3.4 Effects of pterostilbene treatments on the fasting serum glucose and insulin levels and HOMA-IR index.

The (A) fasting serum glucose levels, (B) insulin levels, and (C) HOMA-IR indices of the SD rats in various groups are shown. The data are expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation, n = 8. ^{###} p < 0.001 versus Control; *** p < 0.001 versus Model.

3.3.4 Liver lipid content evaluation

As shown in Figure 3.3.5A, no obvious pathological changes could be observed from the gross appearance of the liver from the Control group; the liver gave a reddish-brown colour with a normal surface morphology. For the gross appearance of the liver from the Model group, pathological abnormalities including a yellowish-brown liver colour and lipid accumulation were observed. Treatments with pioglitazone as well as pterostilbene improved the colour and surface morphology of the livers when compared with the Model group.

Determination of the liver lipid content was performed to assess the effects of pterostilbene treatments on hepatic lipid accumulation. Results (Figure 3.3.5B) showed that at the end of the experiment, the liver lipid content was significantly higher in the Model group than in the Control group (p < 0.001). Treatments with pioglitazone as well as pterostilbene significantly reduced lipid accumulation in the liver when compared with the Model group.



Figure 3.3.5 Pterostilbene treatment ameliorates hepatic lipid accumulation. (A) The gross appearance and (B) the lipid content of the liver from the rats in various groups. The data are expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation, n = 8. ^{###} p < 0.001 versus Control; * p < 0.05 and ** p < 0.01 versus Model.

3.3.5 Liver histopathological examination

The histopathological results of the liver tissues from the rats in various groups following H&E staining were shown in Figure 3.3.6. The livers of the rats in the Model group showed significant steatosis. The hepatocytes were enlarged with severe hepatic microvesicular and macrovesicular lipid. It could be observed that the formation of macrovesicular lipid in the cytoplasm of hepatocytes resulting in pushing of the nucleus to the side. Compared with the Model group, treatments with pioglitazone as well as pterostilbene significantly reduced the number of lipid droplets in hepatocytes. The sizes of cells as well as lipid droplets were also reduced.

Figure 3.3.7 showed the NAFLD Activity Score and the percentage area of lipid vacuoles in various groups. The NAFLD Activity Score and the percentage area of lipid vacuoles in the Model group were significantly increased (p < 0.001). Compared with the Model group, treatments with pioglitazone as well as pterostilbene significantly reduced the NAFLD Activity Score and the percentage area of lipid vacuoles in a dose-dependent manner.



Figure 3.3.6Comparison of histomorphology of the liver tissues among eachgroup detected by H&E staining.



Figure 3.3.7 Semi-quantitative analyses of the liver histopathological results. (A) The NAFLD Activity Score and (B) the percentage area of lipid vacuoles in various groups. The data are expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation, n = 6. ^{###} p < 0.001 versus Control; * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01 and *** p < 0.001 versus Model.

3.3.6 Western blot analysis

To verify and investigate the molecular mechanisms of pterostilbene in ameliorating NAFLD, western blot analysis of fatty acid synthesis-, cholesterol synthesis-, oxidative stress-, autophagy-, and fatty acid β -oxidation-related proteins was conducted

Figure 3.3.8 showed the results of fatty acid synthesis-related proteins. The hepatic expression levels of FAS and p-ACC were significantly elevated in the Model group (p < 0.001). Compared with the Model group, the hepatic expression levels of FAS were significantly reduced in PtM and PtH groups (p < 0.05 and p < 0.001)

respectively) while those of p-ACC were significantly reduced in PtH group (p < 0.01).

Figure 3.3.9 showed the results of cholesterol synthesis-related proteins. The hepatic expression levels of SREBP-2 and HMGCR were significantly elevated in the Model group (p < 0.001). Compared with the Model group, the hepatic expression levels of SREBP-2 were significantly reduced in PtM and PtH groups (p < 0.05 and p < 0.001 respectively). Those of HMGCR were also significantly reduced in PtH group (p < 0.05).

Figure 3.3.10 showed the results of oxidative stress-related proteins. The hepatic expression levels of p-ERK, p-JNK and p38 were significantly elevated in the Model group (p < 0.001). Compared with the Model group, the phosphylated levels of MAPKs were significantly reduced in the pterostilbene treatment groups (p < 0.01). In the Model group, the hepatic expression levels of HO-1 were significantly reduced (p < 0.01). The reduced hepatic expression levels of HO-1 were significantly elevated in the pterostilbene treatment groups (p < 0.01).

As shown in Figure 3.3.11, the hepatic phosphorylated levels of AMPK were

decreased in the Model group (p < 0.001). Treatment with pterostilbene significantly increased the hepatic phosphorylated levels of AMPK in a dose-dependent manner. The hepatic expression levels of p-mTOR in the Model group were significantly increased (p < 0.05). Compared with the Model group, the hepatic expression levels of p-mTOR were significantly decreased in PtM and PtH groups (p < 0.05 and p < 0.01respectively). In addition, the hepatic expression levels of LC3-II, which were significantly decreased in the Model group (p < 0.05), were significantly elevated in the pterostilbene treatment groups. Moreover, the hepatic expression levels of PPAR- α were significantly increased in the Model group (p < 0.05) and were further elevated in the pterostilbene treatment groups.


Figure 3.3.8 Effects of pterostilbene on the hepatic expression levels of p-ACC and FAS in steatotic SD rats.

The expressions of p-ACC and FAS in the liver of the rats in various groups were determined by western blot. (A) The representative data and $(\mathbf{B} - \mathbf{C})$ densitometric analysis of the blots are shown. The data are expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation, n = 6 for Control and Model, n = 3 for PtL, PtM, and PtH. ^{###} p < 0.001 versus Control; * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01 and *** p < 0.001 versus Model.



Figure 3.3.9 Effects of pterostilbene on the hepatic expression levels of SREBP-2 and HMGCR in steatotic SD rats.

The expressions of SREBP-2 and HMGCR in the liver of the rats in various groups were determined by western blot. (A) The representative data and (B - C) densitometric analysis of the blots are shown. The data are expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation, n = 6 for Control and Model, n = 3 for PtL, PtM, and PtH. ^{###} p < 0.001 versus Control; * p < 0.05 and *** p < 0.001 versus Model.





The expressions of ERK, p-ERK, JNK, p-JNK, p38, p-p38 and HO-1 in the liver of the rats in various groups were determined by western blot. (A) The representative data and $(\mathbf{B} - \mathbf{E})$ densitometric analysis of the blots are shown. The data are expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation, n = 6 for Control and Model, n = 3 for PtL, PtM, and PtH. ^{##} p < 0.01 and ^{###} p < 0.001 versus Control; * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01 and *** p < 0.001 versus Model.





The expressions of AMPK, p-AMPK, p-mTOR, LC3-II and PPAR- α 1 in the liver of the rats in various groups were determined by western blot. (A) The representative data and (**B** – **E**) densitometric analysis of the blots are shown. The data are expressed as the mean ± standard deviation, n = 6 for Control and Model, n = 3 for PtL, PtM, and PtH. [#] p < 0.05 and ^{###} p < 0.001 versus Control; * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01 and *** p < 0.001 versus Model.

3.3.7 Lipidomics study

The stability of UPLC-Orbitrap MS detection were assessed by inter-day measurement of the pooled QC sample injections and 2 internal standards. The results showed that the CV of the analytes was less than 15% (Table 3.3.1). Figure 3.3.12A showed the PCA score plot evaluating the stability of the analytical instrument. The QC sample injections of inter-day experiments were clustered together in the PCA score plot, indicating that high reproducibility was achieved across the runs.

The changes in the serum metabolites of lysophospholipids in the Control and the Model groups were investigated using OPLS-DA. Referring to the OPLS-DA score plot (Figure 3.3.12B), a clear separation was shown between the Control group and the Model group. This model was described by high values of the R²Y and Q², confirming its strength. PLS-DA was further carried out to investigate the differences of metabolite profiles in various groups and study the effect of pterostilbene on high-fat diet-induced alterations of serum metabolites. The PLS-DA score plot (Figure 3.3.12C) showed a clear distinction between groups. The Control group and the Model group were

separated along the first principal component. The pterostilbene treatment (PtH) group was deviated from the Model group to the Control group along the first principal component and was separated from the Control and the Model groups along the second principal component.

The changes in the serum metabolites of lysophospholipids in various groups were summarized in Table 3.3.1 and Figure 3.3.13. The results revealed that eight lysophosphatidylcholines (lysoPCs; C15:1, C16:1, C17:1, C18:1, C18:2, C20:2, C20:3 and C20:5) were increased in the Model group when compared with the Control group. Treatments with pioglitazone as well as pterostilbene reduced the levels of these lysoPCs.





(A) PCA, (B) OPLS-DA and (C) PLS-DA score plots of serum metabolites acquired in positive ionization mode for UPLC-Orbitrap MS. t[1] and t[2] represents the first and the second principal components respectively, t[1]P represents principal component of OPLS-DA, and t[2]O represents orthogonal component of OPLS-DA. R^2X and R^2Y represent the fraction of the variance of the X and Y variables respectively. Q^2 represents the predictive capability of the model.

Metabolites	Adducts	Retention	Theoretical	Measured	Mass error	Fold change		QC CV
		time (min)	m/z	m/z	/ ppm	Control /	Pterostilbene /	(%)
						Model	Model	
LysoPC15:1	$[M+H]^+$	3.90	480.3085	480.3091	1.25	0.57 ^{##}	0.60##	5.43
LysoPC16:1	$[M+H]^+$	2.62	494.3241	494.3248	1.43	0.58*	0.49**	7.08
LysoPC17:1	$[M+H]^+$	3.24	508.3398	508.3403	0.95	0.67*	0.57**	7.31
LysoPC18:0	$[M-H_2O]^+$	4.56	506.3610	506.3611	0.20	1.56 ^{###}	1.42##	9.08
LysoPC18:1	$[M+H]^+$	3.79	522.3554	522.3562	1.55	0.70 ^{##}	0.63##	10.24
LysoPC18:2	$[M+H]^+$	2.99	520.3403	520.3406	0.62	0.70 ^{##}	0.79	8.94
LysoPC20:0	$[M+H]^+$	4.82	552.4024	552.4042	3.23	1.58 [#]	0.98	9.93
LysoPC20:2	$[M+H]^+$	4.00	548.3716	548.3718	0.34	0.58##	0.69#	7.97
LysoPC20:3	$[M+H]^+$	3.41	546.3560	546.3562	0.35	0.38***	0.79	6.20
LysoPC20:5	$[M+H]^+$	2.27	542.3241	542.3251	1.80	0.54 ^{###}	0.61##	6.76
LysoPC22:5	$[M+H]^+$	3.48	570.3554	570.3562	1.34	1.87**	0.77	5.92
LysoPE18:2	[M+Na] ⁺	3.09	500.2748	500.2755	1.34	0.76 [#]	0.88	11.43
Stearoylcarnitine	$[M+H]^+$	4.40	428.3734	428.3738	1.00	1.46###	1.02	9.36

 Table 3.3.1
 Fold changes of metabolites identified by UPLC-Orbitrap MS

One-way ANOVA, Tukey's HSD for equal variances: * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01 and *** p < 0.001; Tamhane's T2 for unequal variances: * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01 and *** p < 0.001. n = 10 for Control and Model, n = 7 for pterostilbene treatment group.





Heatmap showing the top 13 identified metabolites acquired in positive ionization mode for UPLC-Orbitrap MS contributing to the classification of PLS-DA. The colour code represents the row z-score.

3.3.8 Gut microbiota analysis

The changes in the community structure of gut microbiota at the phylum level and the family level in various groups were shown in Figure 3.3.14. PLS-DA was applied to investigate the differences of community structure of gut microbiota. The PLS-DA score plots (Figure 3.3.15) showed clear separation among the Control, the Model and the pterostilbene treatment (PtH) groups. The results (Figure 3.3.16) revealed the proportions of Lactobacillaceae, Peptostreptococcaceae, that Coriobacteriaceae, Desulfovibrionaceae, and Streptococcaceae were increased and those of Ruminococcaceae and Lachnospiraceae were decreased in the Model group when compared with the Control group. Treatments with pterostilbene restored the proportions of *Lactobacillaceae*, Ruminococcaceae, Peptostreptococcaceae, Coriobacteriaceae, Desulfovibrionaceae, and Streptococcaceae.





Figure 3.3.14 The community structure of gut microbiota in the Control, the Model and the pterostilbene treatment groups.

Heatmaps showing the relative abundance of gut microbial communities at the phylum level and the family level in each group. The colour code represents the log10-transformed relative abundance.



Figure 3.3.15 PLS-DA of the community structure of gut microbiota in the Control, the Model and the pterostilbene treatment groups.

PLS-DA score plots of the community structure of gut microbiota at the phylum level and the family level in each group.



Figure 3.3.16 Effects of pterostilbene on the community structure of gut microbiota in steatotic SD rat model.

The data are expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation. n = 7 for Control, n = 6 for Model and pterostilbene treatment group. [#] p < 0.05 and ^{##} p < 0.01 versus Control; * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01 and *** p < 0.001 versus Model.

3.3.9 Gut histopathological examination

Figure 3.3.17 showed the histopathological results of the small intestine tissues

from the rats in various groups following H&E staining. Results revealed that there was

no intestinal inflammation in all the groups.







Figure 3.3.17 Comparison of histomorphology of the small intestine tissues among each group detected by H&E staining.

Chapter 4 Discussion

4.1 *In vitro* study

4.1.1 Oxidative stress

Oxidative stress refers to an imbalance between the production of free radicals and the ability of the biological system to detoxify and remove these free radicals, resulting in elevated intracellular ROS in the body which causes oxidative damage to DNA, proteins and phospholipids. Oxidative stress has been considered to play an important role in the pathogenesis of NAFLD and is associated with mitochondrial dysfunction and inflammation induction in hepatocytes. Protection of hepatocytes against oxidative damage may help alleviate the development and the progression of NAFLD.

Pterostilbene is a naturally derived polyphenolic compound and has been shown to exhibit dose-dependent antioxidant effect. In DPPH radical scavenging assay, pterostilbene possessed free radical scavenging ability in a concentration dependent manner. Moreover, pterostilbene has been demonstrated to attenuate oxidative stress and protect various types of cells against oxidative stress by increasing the activities of antioxidant enzymes, such as superoxide dismutase and catalase. Pterostilbene has potential to protect hepatocytes against oxidative damage in order to attenuate NAFLD.

In this study, L02 cell line was used as the hepatocyte cell model and H_2O_2 was used to induce oxidative stress to study the antioxidative effect of pterostilbene in protection of hepatocytes *in vitro* and its possible underlying mechanisms.

4.1.1.1 Establishment of oxidative stress *in vitro* hepatocyte model

In the establishment of oxidative stress *in vitro* model, H_2O_2 was used. H_2O_2 is a by-product generated from superoxide produced by mitochondria during aerobic metabolism. It is recognized as a central mediator of oxidative stress. Therefore, H_2O_2 has been used to induce oxidative stress in various *in vitro* studies.

In the present study, the toxicities of treating various concentrations of H_2O_2 on L02 cells for 24 hr were evaluated based on the cell viability. In order to provide better distinguishment to show the protective effect of pterostilbene on L02 cells against oxidative stress-mediated cell death, the concentration of H_2O_2 that caused 50% cell death was chosen as the model for the corresponding experiments.

4.1.1.2 Pterostilbene protected L02 cells against H₂O₂-induced oxidative stress

In the present study, pretreatment of 30 and 50 μ M pterostilbene for 2 h prior to 0.5 mM H₂O₂ 24-h exposure significantly reduced H₂O₂-induced cell death in L02 cells, suggesting that pterostilbene helps protect L02 cells against H₂O₂-induced oxidative stress. Furthermore, pretreatment with pterostilbene was demonstrated to reduce intracellular ROS formation in L02 cells when challenging with H₂O₂. That means pterostilbene protect L02 cells against oxidative stress-mediated cell death by inhibition of intracellular ROS formation.

MAPKs are a family of protein kinases that convert extracellular stimuli into a wide range of intracellular responses. Three subgroups of MAPKs, including the ERKs, the JNKs, and the p38 MAPKs, have been well-defined in mammalian cells. As discussed before, these subgroups of MAPKs regulate diverse cellular functions including cell survival, proliferation, differentiation, and apoptosis (Cargnello and Roux, 2011; E. K. Kim and Choi, 2010; W. Zhang and Liu, 2002). Thus, MAPKs play an important role in various physiological processes. Various studies demonstrated that oxidative stress could lead to activation of MAPKs resulting in inflammation and

apoptosis. In the present study, pterostilbene was demonstrated to attenuate H_2O_2 -induced phosphorylation of ERKs, JNKs and p38 MAPKs in L02 cells, suggesting that the mechanism of pterostilbene in protection of L02 cells against H_2O_2 -induced oxidative stress involved inhibition of MAPKs activation.

HO is an enzyme that is responsible for catalyzing the degradation of heme to biliverdin, free iron and carbon monoxide. Besides, HO is highly upregulated in response to various stimili, including oxidative stress and inflammation. HO-1 is one of the two isoforms of HO that found in mammals. It has been shown that upregulation of HO-1 expression exhibit protection effect against cellular oxidative stress. Result of western blot analysis demonstrated that pterostilbene treatment upregulate HO-1 expression in L02 cells in a dose-dependent manner, suggesting that upregulation of HO-1 expression may be involved in the mechanism of pterostilbene in protection of L02 cells against oxidative stress.

4.1.2 Lipid accumulation

NAFLD is a hepatic manifestation of the metabolic syndrome including a

spectrum of conditions ranging from nonalcoholic hepatic steatosis to NASH and is characterized as the deposition of intracellular fat in hepatocytes. Excess amount of nutrient uptake or impaired lipid metabolism lead to increased FFA levels resulting in elevated hepatic lipid production and storage. Prolonged accumulation of lipid in hepatocytes can cause hepatic lipotoxicity and insulin resistance, and is considered as one the important factors in the pathogenesis of NAFLD.

Reduction of hepatic lipid accumulation is thus a basic way to attenuate NAFLD. In the present study, the effect of pterostilbene in lowering hepatic lipid accumulation as well as the possible underlying mechanisms were investigated.

4.1.2.1 Establishment of steatotic hepatocyte model

In the establishment of steatotic hepatocyte model, OA and PA were used. The reason of using OA and PA for the establishment of steatotic hepatocyte model is that OA and PA were found to be the most abundant FFAs in liver TGs in both normal subjects and patients with NAFLD. Previous studies have investigated the intracellular levels of lipid accumulation, cytotoxicity and apoptosis in hepatocytes exposed to the FFA mixtures by incubating hepatocytes with FFA mixtures consisting of different proportions of OA and PA to induce fat-overloading and to achieve similar intracellular levels of lipid accumulation as in the human steatotic liver. Finally, it was found that the FFA mixture consisting of OA and PA in an OA/PA molar ratio of 2:1 is associated with minor toxic and apoptotic effects. Therefore, the FFA mixture consisting of OA and PA in an OA/PA molar ratio of 2:1 was used for the establishment of steatotic hepatocyte model that mimics benign chronic steatosis (Gomez-Lechon et al., 2007).

4.1.2.2 Pterostilbene reduced lipid accumulation in steatotic L02 cells

In the present study, pterostilbene 24-h treatment significantly reduces lipid accumulation in steatotic L02 cells. From the results of confocal microscopy, it can be observed that there was a reduction in the amount of neutral lipid droplets in pterstilbene treated steatotic L02 cells when compared with the model. In order to investigate the possible molecular mechansims of pterostilbene in reducing lipid accumulation in steatotic L02 cells, western blot analysis on proteins related to lipid synthesis, utilization and clearance was conducted.

ACC and FAS are the enzymes regulating the metabolism of fatty acids. ACC catalyzes the carboxylation of acetyl-CoA to produce malonyl-CoA, which is considered as the first committed step in fatty acid synthesis. Phosphorylation of ACC inactivates the enzyme. Therefore, enhancement of phosphorylation of ACC inhibits lipogenesis in the liver and helps reduce hepatic lipid accumulation. FAS catalyzes the synthesis of palmitate, which is considered as the last step in fatty acid synthesis. Downregulation of FAS expression also helps reduce hepatic lipogenesis and lipid accumulation. Results of western blot analysis showed that FFA exposure decreased the protein expression of p-ACC and increased that of FAS. Treatment with pterostilbene increased p-ACC protein expression level and downregulated the protein expression of FAS, suggesting that the lipid accumulation reduction effect of pterostilbene may involve the regulation of fatty acid synthesis.

HMGCR is enzyme that is responsible to convert HMG-CoA into mevalonate, which is the rate-limiting step in cholesterol synthesis. Downregulation of HMGCR inhibits cholesterol synthesis and helps improve hepatic steatosis. Results of western blot analysis showed that FFA exposure increased the protein expression of HMGCR. Treatment with pterostilbene downregulated the protein expression of HMGCR, suggesting that the lipid accumulation reduction effect of pterostilbene may also involve the regulation of cholesterol synthesis.

AMPK is an enzyme that acts as a central regulator of multiple metabolic pathways. Phosphorylation at the threonine 172 of the α -subunit activates AMPK which promotes glycolysis as well as fatty acid oxidation and inhibits the synthesis of glycogen, fat and cholesterol. AMPK also plays a role in antioxidant response and anti-inflammatory response. Therefore, AMPK is considered as an attractive pharmacological target for NAFLD therapy. Previous study had demonstrated that resveratrol protected the liver from NAFLD by reducing lipid accumulation and alleviating insulin resistance via activation of AMPK (Shang et al., 2008). Therefore, the ability of pterostilbene, a natural dimethylated analogue of resveratrol, on AMPK activation was examined in this study. Results of western blot analysis showed that pterostilbene significantly increased the phosphorylation of AMPK in L02 cells in a dose-dependent manner, suggesting that AMPK activation may contribute to the mechanism by which pterostilbene can improve NAFLD.

PPAR-α is a nuclear receptor protein that belongs to PPARs family. It is mainly responsible to regulate lipid metabolism and modulate transportation and β-oxidation of fatty acids. According to the results of western blot analysis, the protein expression of PPAR-α was decreased in L02 cells after FFA exposure. Treatment with pterostilbene increased PPAR-α protein expression level in a dose-dependent manner. Upregulation of PPAR-α promotes fatty acid β-oxidation and inhibits lipogenesis. The result suggested that pterostilbene may help promote lipid utilization and inhibit lipid synthesis to reduce hepatic lipid accumulation via upregulation of PPAR-α.

Lipid droplets are regared as organelles for lipid storage. Excess FFAs were converted into neutral lipid and stored in lipid droplets in hepatocytes. The stored lipid in lipid droplets is consumed regularly. Lipid droplets undergo autophagy to achieve lipid droplet destruction and lipolysis for generation of energy. The process of lipid droplet autophagy is termed as lipophagy. Increasing evidences showed that impairment of autophagy in hepatocytes contributes to NAFLD. Therefore, the expressions of autophagy-related proteins were also evaluted in the present study. Results of western blot analysis showed that FFA exposure significantly reduced the protein expression of LC3-II and increased that of p62 in L02 cells. LC3-II is a marker protein for autophagy. Ubiquitin-binding protein p62 is an autophagosome cargo protein that targets other proteins that bind to it for selective autophagy. Decrease in LC3-II protein expression level and increase in p62 protein expression level means that there should be lack of autophagy, indicating that autophagy may be impaired by FFA. Treatment with pterostilbene reversed the condition and upregulated LC3-II protein expression level as well as reduced p62 protein expression level in a dose-dependent manner, suggesting that the mechanism of pterostilbene in clearance of lipid droplets in hepatocytes may involve the promotion of autophagy or prevention of FFA-induced impairment of autophagy.

4.2 In vivo study

4.2.1 Establishment of steatotic *in vivo* model and experimental design

To verify the amelioration effect of pterosilbene on hepatic steatosis, *in vivo* study was conducted. In the present study, male SD rats were used as the experimental animal and high-fat rat chow was fed to induce hepatic steatosis. After developing steatotic animal model by feeding high-fat rat chow for 4 weeks, all the animals were changed to be fed with normal rat chow. At the same time, drug adminstration was started and was lasted for 4 weeks. These changes mimic the therapeutic treatment of diet modification in combination with drug administration after diagnosis of NAFLD in patients.

4.2.2 Pterostilbene ameliorated high-fat diet-induced hepatic steatosis in vivo

In the present study, treatment with pterostilbene was found to ameliorate high-fat diet-induced hepatic steatosis *in vivo*. Results showed that pterostilbene reduced high-fat diet-induced increase in liver lipid content in a dose-dependent manner. Both the gross appearance and histopathological observation of the livers revealed that pterostilbene treatments alleviated hepatic steatosis as compared with the Model group. Pioglitazone treatments, the positive control, were also demonstrated to alleviate hepatic steatosis as compared with the Model group. However, body weight gain, one of the adverse side effects of pioglitazone, was observed in pioglitazone treatment groups according to the weight record. The present study revealed that pterostilbene treatments reduced the serum TC and LDL-C levels. There were also reductions on the serum ALT levels in pterostilbene treatment groups, indicating that liver function was improved. These results suggested that treatment with pterostilbene may have beneficial effects on NAFLD.

Insulin resistance is considered as one of the characteristic features of NAFLD. It is developed along with NAFLD and is involved in the pathogenesis of NAFLD. Results of OGTT and HOMA-IR showed that pterostilbene treatments helped to attenuate insulin resistance in the steatotic animals. Elevated insulin sensitivity improves glucose metabolism and reduces hepatic *de novo* lipogenesis which helps ameliorate NAFLD.

To further explore and verify the underlying molecular mechanisms, the hepatic protein expressions associated with lipid metabolism, oxidative stress, and lipophagy were detected in this study.

For fatty acid synthesis related proteins, pterostilbene treatments downregulated the hepatic protein expression of FAS, which is consistent with the *in vitro* result, indicating that treatment with pterostilbene may attenuate NAFLD by inhibiting hepatic fatty acid synthesis. Unlike the *in vitro* results, the hepatic protein expression of p-ACC was decreased in pterostilbene treatment groups, suggesting that pterostilbene may not exhibit inhibition effect on ACC *in vivo*.

For cholesterol synthesis related proteins, pterostilbene treatment downregulated the hepatic protein expression of SREBP-2 as well as HMGCR, indicating that treatment with pterostilbene may also inhibit hepatic cholesterol synthesis to attenuate NAFLD.

The hepatic protein expressions of MAPKs, including the ERKs, the JNKs, and the p38 MAPKs, were also detected. Various studies have demonstrated that the phosphorylated levels of MAPKs in liver were increased in high-fat diet-induce steatotic animals. The phosphorylation of MAPKs is associated with increased oxidative stress, inflammatory response, as well as apoptosis. In the present study, there were also elevations in the phosphorylated levels of the ERKs, the JNKs, and the p38 MAPKs in the liver of rats in the Model group. Treatment with pterostilbene significantly reduced the phosphorylation of the ERKs, the JNKs, and the p38 MAPKs, which are consistent with the *in vitro* result of western blot analysis. These results suggested that pterostilbene may alleviate NAFLD by protecting the liver against oxidative stress and reducing the level of inflammation.

Consistent with the *in vitro* results of western blot analysis, the hepatic protein expression of HO-1 was upregulated in pterostilbene treatment group compared with the Model group. As discussed above, upregulation of HO-1 expression exhibit protection effect against cellular oxidative stress. Moreover, multiple studies recognized that HO-1 helps reduce inflammatory stress and endoplamic reticulum stress. These effects are considered beneficial to NAFLD.

AMPK is an enzyme that regulates cellular energy metabolism. Activation of AMPK modulates glucose and lipid metabolisms and is considered beneficial to NAFLD. In the present study, increase in the phosphorylation of AMPK was also found in the liver of rats in pterostilbene treatment groups. This is consistent with the *in vitro* result of western blot analysis that pterostilbene promotes activation of AMPK.

Apart from regulating cellular energy metabolism, AMPK was also found to be a positive regulator of autophagy in mammalian cells. Activation of AMPK inhibits mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR), finally resulting in activation of autophagy (Mao et al., 2016). In the present study, phosphorylation of mTOR was found to be elevated in the liver of rats in the Model group. Treatment with pterostilbene reduced the phosphorylation of mTOR in the liver in a dose-dependent manner. Furthermore, LC3-II, a marker protein for autophagy, its hepatic protein expression was also upregulated by treatment with pterostilbene in a dose-dependent manner, which is consistent with the *in vitro* result of western blot analysis. These results suggested that pterostilbene may reduce lipid accumulation via activation of AMPK and inhibition of mTOR.

PPAR- α is a nuclear receptor protein that regulates lipid metabolism and modulate transportation as well as β -oxidation of fatty acids. Unlike the *in vitro* result of western blot analysis that FFA exposure to L02 cells decreased the protein expression of PPAR- α , high-fat diet was found to increase the hepatic protein expression of PPAR- α . Treatment with pterostilbene further enhanced the hepatic protein expression of PPAR- α , suggesting that pterostilbene may improve lipid utilization and reduce lipid accumulation by promoting β -oxidation of fatty acids.

In the current study, the changes in the serum metabolites of lysophospholipids in various groups of animals were determined. Eight lysoPCs (C15:1, C16:1, C17:1, C18:1, C18:2, C20:2, C20:3 and C20:5) were found to be increased in the Model group compared with the Control group. LysoPCs are one of the major plasma lipid classes that are derived from hydrolysis of phosphatidylcholines by phospholipase A₁ or phospholipase A_2 . They are the major phospholipid components of oxidized low-density lipoproteins. LysoPCs are recognized as cell signaling molecules involved in various cellular activities exerting pro-inflammatory effects and are believed to play an important role in atherosclerosis and inflammatory diseases (Lee et al., 2013; Matsumoto et al., 2007; Schmitz and Ruebsaamen, 2010). Recent evidence showed that elevated serum lysoPC levels were found in high-fat diet fed animal models (Hanhineva et al., 2013; Y.-T. Liu et al., 2014; Wu and Xiao, 2014). Therefore, lysoPCs may serve as a biomarker of dyslipidemia progression. A previous study investigating alterations of serum lysophospholipid levels in dyslipidemic

hamsters found that 15 day-high-fat diet feeding increased serum levels of lysoPC C18:0, lysoPC C18:2, lysoPC C18:3, lysoPC C20:1 and lysoPC C20:2, while 30-day-high-fat diet feeding increased serum levels of lysoPC C18:0, lysoPC C18:1, lysoPC C20:3 and lysoPC C20:4 (Suárez-García et al., 2017). Some of these lysoPCs were also found to be increased in the present study, indicating that high-fat diet feeding could lead to elevated serum levels of certain lysoPCs. Treatment with pterostilbene reduced the high-fat diet-induced elevated serum levels of lysoPCs, suggesting that pterostilbene may help ameliorate high-fat diet-induced alterations.

The community structure of gut microbiota is highly affected by its host environment (Burcelin, 2012; Nicholson et al., 2012). Diet is known as one of the crucial factors that influences the community structure of gut microbiota, and increasing evidence shows that the impacts of diet on the community structure of gut microbiota are associated with the pathogenesis of various metabolic diseases, such as obesity, diabetes mellitus and NAFLD (Federico et al., 2017; Power et al., 2014; Y. Sanz et al., 2010). Numerous studies have indicated that consumption of high-fat diet caused an increase in the proportion of *Firmicutes* and a decrease in the proportion of Bacteroidetes (Bibbò et al., 2016; Ley et al., 2005; Mujico et al., 2013; Serino et al.,

2012; M. Zhang and Yang, 2016). In the present study, the proportion of Bacteroidetes was found to be decreased in the Model group compared with the Control group, which was consistent with the results of previous studies. However, the proportion of Firmicutes was found to be decreased in the Model group compared with the Control group. A previous study determining the effects of piceatannol on the composition of gut microbiota in high-fat diet-fed mice revealed that the proportion of *Firmicutes* was decreased in the high-fat diet-fed group (Tung et al., 2016). Similar results were also observed in a study investigating the changes in gut microbiota in rats fed with a high-fat diet, with increased abundances of Firmicutes as well as Proteobacteria in the high-fat diet-fed rats (Lecomte et al., 2015). Another study investigating the effect of high-fat diet on the composition of gut microbiota showed an increase in the proportion of Proteobacteria in the high-fat diet-fed group (Hildebrandt et al., 2009). In the present study, the proportion of Proteobacteria was also found to be increased in the Model group compared with the Control group. Treatment with pterostilbene was demonstrated to reverse the proportions of Bacteroidetes, Firmicutes and

Proteobacteria compared with the Model group. Apart from the changes of the composition of gut microbiota at the phylum level, treatment with pterostilbene was demonstrated to restore the proportions of gut microbiota at family level compared with the Model group, suggesting that pterostilbene may help recover the alterations of gut microbiota structure induced by high-fat diet.

4.3 Conclusion

In summary (Figure 4.3.2), treatment with pterostilbene was demonstrated to improve liver gross appearance and histology, reduced liver lipid content, decreased the serum TC, LDL-C and ALT levels in high-fat diet-induced steatotic rat model. Besides, treatment with pterostilbene alleviated insulin resistance. The beneficial effects of pterostilbene on NAFLD may be associated with amelioration of oxidative stress, reduction of hepatic lipid synthesis, and promotion of lipid utilization as well as lipophagy (Figure 4.3.1). Apart from that, treatment with pterostilbene was found to restore the high-fat diet-induced changes in the serum metabolites of lysophospholipids as well as the high-fat diet-induced alterations of gut microbiota structure to a certain extent. These may also provide benefits to NAFLD. Further studies are required to determine the potential of pterostilbene as therapeutic agents for NAFLD in clinical settings. The mechanisms of pterostilbene in the treatment of NAFLD should also be further investigated to facilitate clinical application of pterostilbene.


Figure 4.3.1 Schematic illustration of the proposed molecular pathways of pterostilbene involved in the protection against oxidative stress and the regulation of lipid metabolism in NAFLD.



Figure 4.3.2 Summary of the potential mechanisms of pterostilbene in ameliorating NAFLD.

References

- Abd El-Kader S. M. and El-Den Ashmawy E. M. S. (2015), 'Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease: The diagnosis and management', *World Journal of Hepatology*, 7 (6), 846-58.
- Adams L. A., Angulo P., and Lindor K. D. (2005), 'Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease', *CMAJ: Canadian Medical Association Journal*, 172 (7), 899-905.
- Agarwal S. and Rao A. V. (2000), 'Tomato lycopene and its role in human health and chronic diseases', *CMAJ* : *Canadian Medical Association journal* = *journal de l'Association medicale canadienne*, 163 (6), 739-44.
- Ahn J., Lee H., Jung C. H., and Ha T. (2012), 'Lycopene inhibits hepatic steatosis via microRNA-21-induced downregulation of fatty acid-binding protein 7 in mice fed a high-fat diet', *Molecular Nutrition & Food Research*, 56 (11), 1665-74.
- Akinleye A., Avvaru P., Furqan M., Song Y., and Liu D. (2013), 'Phosphatidylinositol
 3-kinase (PI3K) inhibitors as cancer therapeutics', *Journal of Hematology & Oncology*, 6, 88-88.
- Alam S., Mustafa G., Alam M., and Ahmad N. (2016), 'Insulin resistance in development and progression of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease', *World Journal* of Gastrointestinal Pathophysiology, 7 (2), 211-17.
- Alex S., Boss A., Heerschap A., and Kersten S. (2015), 'Exercise training improves liver steatosis in mice', *Nutrition & Metabolism*, 12, 29.

- Amorati R., Lucarini M., Mugnaini V., Pedulli G. F., Roberti M., and Pizzirani D. (2004), 'Antioxidant Activity of Hydroxystilbene Derivatives in Homogeneous Solution', *The Journal of Organic Chemistry*, 69 (21), 7101-07.
- Angulo P. (2002), 'Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease', New England Journal of Medicine, 346 (16), 1221-31.
- Aroda V. R., Edelstein S. L., Goldberg R. B., Knowler W. C., Marcovina S. M., Orchard T. J., Bray G. A., Schade D. S., Temprosa M. G., White N. H., Crandall J. P., and the Diabetes Prevention Program Research G. (2016), 'Long-term Metformin Use and Vitamin B12 Deficiency in the Diabetes Prevention Program Outcomes Study', *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism*, 101 (4), 1754-61.
- Athar M., Back J. H., Tang X., Kim K. H., Kopelovich L., Bickers D. R., and Kim A. L. (2007), 'Resveratrol: a review of preclinical studies for human cancer prevention', *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol*, 224 (3), 274-83.
- Bae J. C., Suh S., Park S. E., Rhee E. J., Park C. Y., Oh K. W., Park S. W., Kim S. W.,
 Hur K. Y., Kim J. H., Lee M.-S., Lee M. K., Kim K.-W., and Lee W.-Y. (2012),
 'Regular Exercise Is Associated with a Reduction in the Risk of NAFLD and
 Decreased Liver Enzymes in Individuals with NAFLD Independent of Obesity
 in Korean Adults', *PLOS ONE*, 7 (10), e46819.
- Bashiardes S., Shapiro H., Rozin S., Shibolet O., and Elinav E. (2016), 'Non-alcoholic fatty liver and the gut microbiota', *Molecular Metabolism*, 5 (9), 782-94.
- Bellentani S., Scaglioni F., Marino M., and Bedogni G. (2010), 'Epidemiology of Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease', *Digestive Diseases*, 28 (1), 155-61.

- Benlloch M., Obrador E., Valles S. L., Rodriguez M. L., Sirerol J. A., Alcácer J., Pellicer J. A., Salvador R., Cerdá C., Sáez G. T., and Estrela J. M. (2016), 'Pterostilbene Decreases the Antioxidant Defenses of Aggressive Cancer Cells In Vivo: A Physiological Glucocorticoids- and Nrf2-Dependent Mechanism', *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling*, 24 (17), 974-90.
- Bensinger S. J. and Tontonoz P. (2008), 'Integration of metabolism and inflammation by lipid-activated nuclear receptors', *Nature*, 454, 470.
- Berger J. P., Akiyama T. E., and Meinke P. T. (2005), 'PPARs: therapeutic targets for metabolic disease', *Trends in Pharmacological Sciences*, 26 (5), 244-51.
- Bi L., Chiang J. Y. L., Ding W.-X., Dunn W., Roberts B., and Li T. (2013), 'Saturated fatty acids activate ERK signaling to downregulate hepatic sortilin 1 in obese and diabetic mice', *Journal of Lipid Research*, 54 (10), 2754-62.
- Bibbò S., Ianiro G., Giorgio V., Scaldaferri F., Masucci L., Gasbarrini A., and Cammarota G. (2016), 'The role of diet on gut microbiota composition', *Eur. Rev. Med. Pharmacol. Sci*, 20, 4742-49.
- Birben E., Sahiner U. M., Sackesen C., Erzurum S., and Kalayci O. (2012), 'Oxidative Stress and Antioxidant Defense', *The World Allergy Organization journal*, 5 (1), 9-19.
- Bishayee A. (2009), 'Cancer prevention and treatment with resveratrol: from rodent studies to clinical trials', *Cancer Prev Res (Phila)*, 2 (5), 409-18.
- Bishayee A. (2014), 'The Inflammation and Liver Cancer', in Bharat B. Aggarwal, Bokyung Sung, and Subash Chandra Gupta (eds.), *Inflammation and Cancer* (Basel: Springer Basel), 401-35.

- Bitzur R., Cohen H., Kamari Y., and Harats D. (2013), 'Intolerance to Statins: Mechanisms and Management', *Diabetes Care*, 36 (Suppl 2), S325-S30.
- Bocco B. M., Fernandes G. W., Lorena F. B., Cysneiros R. M., Christoffolete M. A., Grecco S. S., Lancellotti C. L., Romoff P., Lago J. H. G., Bianco A. C., and Ribeiro M. O. (2016), 'Combined treatment with caffeic and ferulic acid from Baccharis uncinella C. DC. (Asteraceae) protects against metabolic syndrome in mice', *Brazilian journal of medical and biological research = Revista brasileira de pesquisas medicas e biologicas*, 49 (3), e5003.
- Bonnet F. and Scheen A. (2017), 'Understanding and overcoming metformin gastrointestinal intolerance', *Diabetes, Obesity and Metabolism*, 19 (4), 473-81.
- Bouchoucha M., Uzzan B., and Cohen R. (2011), 'Metformin and digestive disorders', *Diabetes & Metabolism*, 37 (2), 90-96.
- Bugianesi E., Moscatiello S., Ciaravella M. F., and Marchesini G. (2010), 'Insulin Resistance in Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease', *Current Pharmaceutical Design*, 16 (17), 1941-51.
- Burcelin R. (2012), 'Regulation of metabolism: a cross talk between gut microbiota and its human host', *Physiology*, 27 (5), 300-07.
- Buzzetti E., Pinzani M., and Tsochatzis E. A. (2016), 'The multiple-hit pathogenesis of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD)', *Metabolism - Clinical and Experimental*, 65 (8), 1038-48.
- Cai D., Yuan M., Frantz D. F., Melendez P. A., Hansen L., Lee J., and Shoelson S. E. (2005), 'Local and systemic insulin resistance resulting from hepatic activation of IKK-β and NF-κB', *Nature medicine*, 11 (2), 183-90.

- Calderon R. M., Cubeddu L. X., Goldberg R. B., and Schiff E. R. (2010), 'Statins in the Treatment of Dyslipidemia in the Presence of Elevated Liver Aminotransferase Levels: A Therapeutic Dilemma', *Mayo Clinic Proceedings*, 85 (4), 349-56.
- Caligiuri A., Gentilini A., and Marra F. (2016), 'Molecular Pathogenesis of NASH', International Journal of Molecular Sciences, 17 (9), 1575.
- Cantley L. C. (2002), 'The Phosphoinositide 3-Kinase Pathway', *Science*, 296 (5573), 1655-57.
- Cao Y., Wang C., Liu J., Liu Z.-m., Ling W.-h., and Chen Y.-m. (2015), 'Greater serum carotenoid levels associated with lower prevalence of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease in Chinese adults', *Scientific Reports*, 5, 12951-51.
- Cargnello M. and Roux P. P. (2011), 'Activation and Function of the MAPKs and Their Substrates, the MAPK-Activated Protein Kinases', *Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews : MMBR*, 75 (1), 50-83.
- Centre for Health Protection, Department of Health, Hong Kong (2015), 'Non-alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease: An Overview', <https://www.chp.gov.hk/files/pdf/ncd_watch_jun2015.pdf>.
- Chang C. J., Tzeng T.-F., Liou S.-S., Chang Y.-S., and Liu I. M. (2011), 'Kaempferol Regulates the Lipid-Profile in High-Fat Diet-Fed Rats through an Increase in Hepatic PPARα Levels', *Planta Med*, 77 (17), 1876-82.
- Chang J., Rimando A., Pallas M., Camins A., Porquet D., Reeves J., Shukitt-Hale B., Smith M. A., Joseph J. A., and Casadesus G. (2012), 'Low-dose pterostilbene, but not resveratrol, is a potent neuromodulator in aging and Alzheimer's disease', *Neurobiology of Aging*, 33 (9), 2062-71.

- Chen C., Liu Q., Liu L., Hu Y.-y., and Feng Q. (2018), 'Potential Biological Effects of
 (-)-Epigallocatechin-3-gallate on the Treatment of Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver
 Disease', *Molecular Nutrition & Food Research*, 62 (1), 1700483.
- Cherla R. P., Lee S.-Y., Mulder R. A., Lee M.-S., and Tesh V. L. (2009), 'Shiga Toxin 1-Induced Proinflammatory Cytokine Production Is Regulated by the Phosphatidylinositol 3-Kinase/Akt/Mammalian Target of Rapamycin Signaling Pathway', *Infection and Immunity*, 77 (9), 3919-31.
- Choi H.-N., Jeong S.-M., Huh G. H., and Kim J.-I. (2015), 'Quercetin ameliorates insulin sensitivity and liver steatosis partly by increasing adiponectin expression in ob/ob mice', *Food Science and Biotechnology*, 24 (1), 273-79.
- Choi S.-S., Kim E.-S., Jung J.-E., Marciano D. P., Jo A., Koo J. Y., Choi S. Y., Yang Y. R., Jang H.-J., Kim E.-K., Park J., Kwon H. M., Lee I. H., Park S. B., Myung K.-J., Suh P.-G., Griffin P. R., and Choi J. H. (2016), 'PPARγ Antagonist Gleevec Improves Insulin Sensitivity and Promotes the Browning of White Adipose Tissue', *Diabetes*, 65 (4), 829-39.
- Choo Q.-Y., Yeo S. C. M., Ho P. C., Tanaka Y., and Lin H.-S. (2014), 'Pterostilbene surpassed resveratrol for anti-inflammatory application: Potency consideration and pharmacokinetics perspective', *Journal of Functional Foods*, 11, 352-62.
- Cimini F. A., Barchetta I., Carotti S., Bertoccini L., Baroni M. G., Vespasiani-Gentilucci U., Cavallo M.-G., and Morini S. (2017), 'Relationship between adipose tissue dysfunction, vitamin D deficiency and the pathogenesis of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease', *World Journal of Gastroenterology*, 23 (19), 3407-17.
- Coelho M., Oliveira T., and Fernandes R. (2013), 'Biochemistry of adipose tissue: an endocrine organ', *Archives of Medical Science : AMS*, 9 (2), 191-200.

- Craig W. J. (1997), 'Phytochemicals: Guardians of our Health', *Journal of the American Dietetic Association*, 97 (10, Supplement), S199-S204.
- Cummings J. H., Macfarlane G. T., and Englyst H. N. (2001), 'Prebiotic digestion and fermentation', *The American journal of clinical nutrition*, 73 (2), 415s-20s.
- Cusi K. (2016), 'Treatment of patients with type 2 diabetes and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease: current approaches and future directions', *Diabetologia*, 59, 1112-20.
- Dajani A. and AbuHammour A. (2016), 'Treatment of Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease: Where do we Stand? An Overview', Saudi Journal of Gastroenterology : Official Journal of the Saudi Gastroenterology Association, 22 (2), 91-105.
- Day C. P. and James O. F. W. (1998), 'Steatohepatitis: A tale of two "hits"?', *Gastroenterology*, 114 (4), 842-45.
- de Aguiar Vallim T. Q., Tarling E. J., and Edwards P. A. (2013), 'Pleiotropic roles of bile acids in metabolism', *Cell metabolism*, 17 (5), 657-69.
- Dillard C. J. and German J. B. (2000), 'Phytochemicals: nutraceuticals and human health', *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture*, 80 (12), 1744-56.
- Dongiovanni P. and Valenti L. (2017), 'A Nutrigenomic Approach to Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease', *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 18 (7), 1534.
- Dowman J. K., Tomlinson J. W., and Newsome P. N. (2010), 'Pathogenesis of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease', QJM: An International Journal of Medicine, 103 (2), 71-83.

- Dunn W. B., Broadhurst D., Begley P., Zelena E., Francis-McIntyre S., Anderson N., Brown M., Knowles J. D., Halsall A., Haselden J. N., Nicholls A. W., Wilson I. D., Kell D. B., and Goodacre R. (2011), 'Procedures for large-scale metabolic profiling of serum and plasma using gas chromatography and liquid chromatography coupled to mass spectrometry', *Nature Protocols*, 6 (7), 1060-83.
- Duvnjak M., Lerotić I., Baršić N., Tomašić V., Jukić L. V., and Velagić V. (2007),
 'Pathogenesis and management issues for non-alcoholic fatty liver disease', *World journal of gastroenterology: WJG*, 13 (34), 4539.
- Eberlé D., Hegarty B., Bossard P., Ferré P., and Foufelle F. (2004), 'SREBP transcription factors: master regulators of lipid homeostasis', *Biochimie*, 86 (11), 839-48.
- Eckard C., Cole R., Lockwood J., Torres D. M., Williams C. D., Shaw J. C., and Harrison S. A. (2013), 'Prospective histopathologic evaluation of lifestyle modification in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: a randomized trial', *Therapeutic Advances in Gastroenterology*, 6 (4), 249-59.
- Elangbam C. S., Tyler R. D., and Lightfoot R. M. (2001), 'Peroxisome Proliferator-activated Receptors in Atherosclerosis and Inflammation—An Update', *Toxicologic Pathology*, 29 (2), 224-31.
- Elango B., Dornadula S., Paulmurugan R., and Ramkumar K. M. (2016), 'Pterostilbene Ameliorates Streptozotocin-Induced Diabetes through Enhancing Antioxidant Signaling Pathways Mediated by Nrf2', *Chemical Research in Toxicology*, 29 (1), 47-57.
- Erhardt A., Stahl W., Sies H., Lirussi F., Donner A., and Häussinger D. (2011), 'Plasma levels of vitamin E and carotenoids are decreased in patients with Nonalcoholic Steatohepatitis (NASH)', *European journal of medical research*, 16 (2), 76-78.

- Federico A., Dallio M., DI R. S., Giorgio V., and Miele L. (2017), 'Gut microbiota, obesity and metabolic disorders', *Minerva gastroenterologica e dietologica*, 63 (4), 337-44.
- Feng Y., Yang Y., Fan C., Di S., Hu W., Jiang S., Li T., Ma Z., Chao D., Feng X., Xin Z., Pang S., Li X., and Yan X. (2016), 'Pterostilbene Inhibits the Growth of Human Esophageal Cancer Cells by Regulating Endoplasmic Reticulum Stress', *Cellular Physiology and Biochemistry*, 38 (3), 1226-44.
- Ferolla S. M., Silva L. C., Ferrari M. d. L. A., da Cunha A. S., Martins F. d. S., Couto C. A., and Ferrari T. C. A. (2015), 'Dietary approach in the treatment of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease', *World Journal of Hepatology*, 7 (24), 2522-34.
- Floyd Z. E. and Stephens J. M. (2012), 'Controlling a master switch of adipocyte development and insulin sensitivity: Covalent modifications of PPARγ', *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular Basis of Disease*, 1822 (7), 1090-95.
- Francque S. M., van der Graaff D., and Kwanten W. J. (2016), 'Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease and cardiovascular risk: Pathophysiological mechanisms and implications', *Journal of Hepatology*, 65 (2), 425-43.
- Gan L., Meng Z.-j., Xiong R.-b., Guo J.-q., Lu X.-c., Zheng Z.-w., Deng Y.-p., Luo B.-d., Zou F., and Li H. (2015), 'Green tea polyphenol epigallocatechin-3-gallate ameliorates insulin resistance in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease mice', *Acta Pharmacologica Sinica*, 36, 597.
- Giannarelli R., Aragona M., Coppelli A., and Del Prato S. (2003), 'Reducing insulin resistance with metformin: the evidence today', *Diabetes & Metabolism*, 29 (4, Part 2), 6S28-6S35.

- Golabi P., Bush H., and Younossi Z. M. (2017), 'Treatment Strategies for Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease and Nonalcoholic Steatohepatitis', *Clinics in Liver Disease*, 21 (4), 739-53.
- Golabi P., Locklear C. T., Austin P., Afdhal S., Byrns M., Gerber L., and Younossi Z. M. (2016), 'Effectiveness of exercise in hepatic fat mobilization in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease: Systematic review', *World Journal of Gastroenterology*, 22 (27), 6318-27.
- Gomez-Lechon M. J., Donato M. T., Martinez-Romero A., Jimenez N., Castell J. V., and O'Connor J. E. (2007), 'A human hepatocellular in vitro model to investigate steatosis', *Chem Biol Interact*, 165 (2), 106-16.
- Gomez-Zorita S., Fernandez-Quintela A., Aguirre L., Macarulla M. T., Rimando A. M., and Portillo M. P. (2015), 'Pterostilbene improves glycaemic control in rats fed an obesogenic diet: involvement of skeletal muscle and liver', *Food & Function*, 6 (6), 1968-76.
- Gowans G. J. and Hardie D. G. (2014), 'AMPK a cellular energy sensor primarily regulated by AMP', *Biochemical Society transactions*, 42 (1), 71-75.
- Gupte A. A., Lyon C. J., and Hsueh W. A. (2013), 'Nuclear Factor (Erythroid-Derived 2)-Like-2 Factor (Nrf2), a Key Regulator of the Antioxidant Response to Protect Against Atherosclerosis and Nonalcoholic Steatohepatitis', *Current Diabetes Reports*, 13 (3), 362-71.
- Haidinger M., Poglitsch M., Geyeregger R., Kasturi S., Zeyda M., Zlabinger G. J.,
 Pulendran B., Hörl W. H., Säemann M. D., and Weichhart T. (2010), 'A
 Versatile Role of Mammalian Target of Rapamycin in Human Dendritic Cell
 Function and Differentiation', *The Journal of Immunology*, 185 (7), 3919-31.

- Hallsworth K., Fattakhova G., Hollingsworth K. G., Thoma C., Moore S., Taylor R., Day C. P., and Trenell M. I. (2011), 'Resistance exercise reduces liver fat and its mediators in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease independent of weight loss', *Gut*, 60 (9), 1278-83.
- Hamaguchi M., Kojima T., Takeda N., Nakagawa T., Taniguchi H., Fujii K., Omatsu T., Nakajima T., Sarui H., Shimazaki M., Kato T., Okuda J., and Ida K. (2005), 'The metabolic syndrome as a predictor of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease', *Ann Intern Med*, 143 (10), 722-8.
- Hanhineva K., Barri T., Kolehmainen M., Pekkinen J., Pihlajamäki J., Vesterbacka A., Solano-Aguilar G., Mykkänen H., Dragsted L. O., Urban J. F., and Poutanen K. (2013), 'Comparative Nontargeted Profiling of Metabolic Changes in Tissues and Biofluids in High-Fat Diet-Fed Ossabaw Pig', *Journal of Proteome Research*, 12 (9), 3980-92.
- Harari A., Harats D., Marko D., Cohen H., Barshack I., Kamari Y., Gonen A., Gerber Y.,
 Ben-Amotz A., and Shaish A. (2008), 'A 9-cis β-Carotene–Enriched Diet
 Inhibits Atherogenesis and Fatty Liver Formation in LDL Receptor Knockout
 Mice', *The Journal of Nutrition*, 138 (10), 1923-30.
- Hardie D. G. (2014), 'AMPK-Sensing Energy while Talking to Other Signaling Pathways', *Cell Metabolism*, 20 (6), 939-52.
- Harrison S. A. and Day C. P. (2007), 'Benefits of lifestyle modification in NAFLD', *Gut*, 56 (12), 1760-69.
- Harrison S. A., Fecht W., Brunt E. M., and Neuschwander-Tetri B. A. (2009), 'Orlistat for overweight subjects with nonalcoholic steatohepatitis: A randomized, prospective trial', *Hepatology*, 49 (1), 80-86.

- Hauner H. (2002), 'The mode of action of thiazolidinediones', *Diabetes/metabolism* research and reviews, 18 (S2).
- Hazlehurst J. M., Woods C., Marjot T., Cobbold J. F., and Tomlinson J. W. (2016), 'Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease and diabetes', *Metabolism*, 65 (8), 1096-108.
- Heber D. and Lu Q.-Y. (2002), 'Overview of mechanisms of action of lycopene', *Experimental biology and medicine*, 227 (10), 920-23.
- Heidari Z. and Gharebaghi A. (2017), 'Prevalence of Non Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease and its Association with Diabetic Nephropathy in Patients with Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus', *Journal of Clinical and Diagnostic Research : JCDR*, 11 (5), OC04-OC07.
- Heleno S. A., Martins A., Queiroz M. J. R. P., and Ferreira I. C. F. R. (2015), 'Bioactivity of phenolic acids: Metabolites versus parent compounds: A review', *Food Chemistry*, 173, 501-13.
- Hildebrandt M. A., Hoffmann C., Sherrill–Mix S. A., Keilbaugh S. A., Hamady M., Chen Y. Y., Knight R., Ahima R. S., Bushman F., and Wu G. D. (2009), 'High-Fat Diet Determines the Composition of the Murine Gut Microbiome Independently of Obesity', *Gastroenterology*, 137 (5), 1716-24.e2.
- Holterman A., Gurria J., Tanpure S., and DiSomma N. (2014), 'Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease and bariatric surgery in adolescents', *Seminars in Pediatric Surgery*, 23 (1), 49-57.
- Horton J. (2002), 'Sterol regulatory element-binding proteins: transcriptional activators of lipid synthesis', (Portland Press Limited).

Hotamisligil G. S. (2006), 'Inflammation and metabolic disorders', Nature, 444, 860.

- Hsu C.-L., Lin Y.-J., Ho C.-T., and Yen G.-C. (2013), 'The Inhibitory Effect of Pterostilbene on Inflammatory Responses during the Interaction of 3T3-L1 Adipocytes and RAW 264.7 Macrophages', *J Agric Food Chem*, 61 (3), 602-10.
- Huang J. S., Barlow S. E., Quiros-Tejeira R. E., Scheimann A., Skelton J., Suskind D., Tsai P., Uko V., Warolin J. P., Xanthakos S. A., and Force f. t. N. O. T. (2013), 'Childhood Obesity for Pediatric Gastroenterologists', *Journal of Pediatric Gastroenterology and Nutrition*, 56 (1), 99-109.
- Istvan E. S. (2002), 'Structural mechanism for statin inhibition of 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl coenzyme A reductase', *American Heart Journal*, 144 (6), S27-S32.
- Jandhyala S. M., Talukdar R., Subramanyam C., Vuyyuru H., Sasikala M., and Reddy D. N. (2015), 'Role of the normal gut microbiota', World Journal of Gastroenterology : WJG, 21 (29), 8787-803.
- Jiang W., Guo M.-H., and Hai X. (2016), 'Hepatoprotective and antioxidant effects of lycopene on non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in rat', *World Journal of Gastroenterology*, 22 (46), 10180-88.
- Jiao P., Feng B., Li Y., He Q., and Xu H. (2013), 'Hepatic ERK activity plays a role in energy metabolism', *Molecular and cellular endocrinology*, 375 (0), 157-66.
- Joseph J. A., Fisher D. R., Cheng V., Rimando A. M., and Shukitt-Hale B. (2008),
 'Cellular and Behavioral Effects of Stilbene Resveratrol Analogues: Implications for Reducing the Deleterious Effects of Aging', *J Agric Food Chem*, 56 (22), 10544-51.

- Joung E.-J., Li M.-H., Lee H. G., Somparn N., Jung Y. S., Na H.-K., Kim S.-H., Cha Y.-N., and Surh Y.-J. (2007), 'Capsaicin Induces Heme Oxygenase-1 Expression in HepG2 Cells Via Activation of PI3K-Nrf2 Signaling: NAD(P)H:Quinone Oxidoreductase as a Potential Target', Antioxidants & Redox Signaling, 9 (12), 2087-98.
- Jung U. J. and Choi M.-S. (2014), 'Obesity and Its Metabolic Complications: The Role of Adipokines and the Relationship between Obesity, Inflammation, Insulin Resistance, Dyslipidemia and Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease', *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 15 (4), 6184-223.
- Kaĭdashev I. (2012), 'NF-kB activation as a molecular basis of pathological process by metabolic syndrome', *Fiziolohichnyi zhurnal (Kiev, Ukraine: 1994)*, 58 (1), 93-101.
- Kapetanovic I. M., Muzzio M., Huang Z., Thompson T. N., and McCormick D. L. (2011), 'Pharmacokinetics, oral bioavailability, and metabolic profile of resveratrol and its dimethylether analog, pterostilbene, in rats', *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol*, 68 (3), 593-601.
- Kassir R., Debs T., Blanc P., Gugenheim J., Ben Amor I., Boutet C., and Tiffet O. (2016), 'Complications of bariatric surgery: Presentation and emergency management', *International Journal of Surgery*, 27, 77-81.
- Keating S. E., George J., and Johnson N. A. (2015), 'The benefits of exercise for patients with non-alcoholic fatty liver disease', *Expert Review of Gastroenterology & Hepatology*, 9 (10), 1247-50.
- Kershaw E. E. and Flier J. S. (2004), 'Adipose Tissue as an Endocrine Organ', *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 89 (6), 2548-56.

- Khayznikov M., Hemachrandra K., Pandit R., Kumar A., Wang P., and Glueck C. J. (2015), 'Statin Intolerance Because of Myalgia, Myositis, Myopathy, or Myonecrosis Can in Most Cases be Safely Resolved by Vitamin D Supplementation', *North American Journal of Medical Sciences*, 7 (3), 86-93.
- Kim E. K. and Choi E.-J. (2010), 'Pathological roles of MAPK signaling pathways in human diseases', *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular Basis of Disease*, 1802 (4), 396-405.
- Kim H. M., Kim Y., Lee E. S., Huh J. H., and Chung C. H. (2018), 'Caffeic acid ameliorates hepatic steatosis and reduces ER stress in high fat diet–induced obese mice by regulating autophagy', *Nutrition*, 55-56, 63-70.
- Kleiner D. E., Brunt E. M., Van Natta M., Behling C., Contos M. J., Cummings O. W.,
 Ferrell L. D., Liu Y.-C., Torbenson M. S., Unalp-Arida A., Yeh M., McCullough
 A. J., and Sanyal A. J. (2005), 'Design and validation of a histological scoring system for nonalcoholic fatty liver disease', *Hepatology*, 41 (6), 1313-21.
- Ko C.-P., Lin C.-W., Chen M.-K., Yang S.-F., Chiou H.-L., and Hsieh M.-J. (2015), 'Pterostilbene induce autophagy on human oral cancer cells through modulation of Akt and mitogen-activated protein kinase pathway', *Oral Oncology*, 51 (6), 593-601.
- Kodama Y. and Brenner D. A. (2009), 'c-Jun N-terminal kinase signaling in the pathogenesis of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: Multiple roles in multiple steps', *Hepatology*, 49 (1), 6-8.
- Koliaki C., Liatis S., le Roux C. W., and Kokkinos A. (2017), 'The role of bariatric surgery to treat diabetes: current challenges and perspectives', *BMC Endocrine Disorders*, 17, 50.

- Komine S., Akiyama K., Warabi E., Oh S., Kuga K., Ishige K., Togashi S., Yanagawa T., and Shoda J. (2017), 'Exercise training enhances in vivo clearance of endotoxin and attenuates inflammatory responses by potentiating Kupffer cell phagocytosis', *Scientific Reports*, 7, 11977.
- Kurutas E. B. (2016), 'The importance of antioxidants which play the role in cellular response against oxidative/nitrosative stress: current state', *Nutrition Journal*, 15 (1), 71.
- Kwok C.-Y., Wong C. N.-Y., Yau M. Y.-C., Yu P. H.-F., Au A. L. S., Poon C. C.-W., Seto S.-W., Lam T.-Y., Kwan Y.-W., and Chan S.-W. (2010), 'Consumption of dried fruit of Crataegus pinnatifida (hawthorn) suppresses high-cholesterol diet-induced hypercholesterolemia in rats', *Journal of Functional Foods*, 2 (3), 179-86.
- Lecomte V., Kaakoush N. O., Maloney C. A., Raipuria M., Huinao K. D., Mitchell H. M., and Morris M. J. (2015), 'Changes in Gut Microbiota in Rats Fed a High Fat Diet Correlate with Obesity-Associated Metabolic Parameters', *PLOS ONE*, 10 (5), e0126931.
- Lee Y.-K., Lee D. H., Kim J. K., Park M.-J., Yan J.-J., Song D.-K., Vaziri N. D., and Noh J.-W. (2013), 'Lysophosphatidylcholine, Oxidized Low-Density Lipoprotein and Cardiovascular Disease in Korean Hemodialysis Patients: Analysis at 5 Years of Follow-up', *Journal of Korean Medical Science*, 28 (2), 268-73.
- Leonardini A., Laviola L., Perrini S., Natalicchio A., and Giorgino F. (2009), 'Cross-Talk between PPARγ and Insulin Signaling and Modulation of Insulin Sensitivity', *PPAR Research*, 2009, 818945.

- Leung C., Rivera L., Furness J. B., and Angus P. W. (2016), 'The role of the gut microbiota in NAFLD', *Nature Reviews Gastroenterology &Amp; Hepatology*, 13, 412.
- Ley R. E., Bäckhed F., Turnbaugh P., Lozupone C. A., Knight R. D., and Gordon J. I. (2005), 'Obesity alters gut microbial ecology', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 102 (31), 11070-75.
- Li A., Zhuang X., Zhao W., Ji H., Li X., Zhong X., Fang L., Wang F., and Guo F. (2017),
 'Bilobalide ameliorates carbon tetrachloride-induced oxidative damage in HepG2 cells by the induction of Nrf2-dependent HO-1 expression through PI3K/Akt and P38 pathways', *International Journal of Clinical and Experimental Medicine*, 10 (4), 6115-25.
- Li J., Ruzhi D., Hua X., Zhang L., Lu F., Coursey T. G., Pflugfelder S. C., and Li D.-Q.
 (2016), 'Blueberry Component Pterostilbene Protects Corneal Epithelial Cells from Inflammation via Anti-oxidative Pathway', *Scientific Reports*, 6, 19408.
- Li M., Cai S.-Y., and Boyer J. L. (2017), 'Mechanisms of bile acid mediated inflammation in the liver', *Molecular aspects of medicine*, 56, 45-53.
- Li Q., Wu J. H., Guo D. J., Cheng H. L., Chen S. L., and Chan S. W. (2009), 'Suppression of diet-induced hypercholesterolemia by scutellarin in rats', *Planta Med*, 75 (11), 1203-8.
- Li S., Tan H. Y., Wang N., Cheung F., Hong M., and Feng Y. (2018), 'The Potential and Action Mechanism of Polyphenols in the Treatment of Liver Diseases', *Oxidative Medicine and Cellular Longevity*, 2018, 25.

- Li W., Ma F., Zhang L., Huang Y., Li X., Zhang A., Hou C., Zhu Y., and Zhu Y. (2016),
 'S-Propargyl-cysteine Exerts a Novel Protective Effect on Methionine and Choline Deficient Diet-Induced Fatty Liver via Akt/Nrf2/HO-1 Pathway', *Oxidative Medicine and Cellular Longevity*, 2016, 4690857.
- Li X., Wang R., Zhou N., Wang X., Liu Q., Bai Y., Bai Y., Liu Z., Yang H., Zou J., Wang H., and Shi T. (2013), 'Quercetin improves insulin resistance and hepatic lipid accumulation in vitro in a NAFLD cell model', *Biomedical reports*, 1 (1), 71-76.
- Li Y., Xu S., Mihaylova M. M., Zheng B., Hou X., Jiang B., Park O., Luo Z., Lefai E., Shyy John Y. J., Gao B., Wierzbicki M., Verbeuren Tony J., Shaw Reuben J., Cohen Richard A., and Zang M. (2011), 'AMPK Phosphorylates and Inhibits SREBP Activity to Attenuate Hepatic Steatosis and Atherosclerosis in Diet-Induced Insulin-Resistant Mice', *Cell Metabolism*, 13 (4), 376-88.
- Liao C.-C., Ou T.-T., Huang H.-P., and Wang C.-J. (2014), 'The inhibition of oleic acid induced hepatic lipogenesis and the promotion of lipolysis by caffeic acid via up-regulation of AMP-activated kinase', *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture*, 94 (6), 1154-62.
- Lin D., Xiao M., Zhao J., Li Z., Xing B., Li X., Kong M., Li L., Zhang Q., Liu Y., Chen H., Qin W., Wu H., and Chen S. (2016), 'An Overview of Plant Phenolic Compounds and Their Importance in Human Nutrition and Management of Type 2 Diabetes', *Molecules*, 21 (10), 1374.
- Lin H. S., Yue B. D., and Ho P. C. (2009), 'Determination of pterostilbene in rat plasma by a simple HPLC-UV method and its application in pre-clinical pharmacokinetic study', *Biomed Chromatogr*, 23 (12), 1308-15.
- Liu K. W., Dai L. K., and Jean W. (2006), 'Metformin-related vitamin B12 deficiency', *Age and Ageing*, 35 (2), 200-01.

- Liu Y.-T., Peng J.-B., Jia H.-M., Cai D.-Y., Zhang H.-W., Yu C.-Y., and Zou Z.-M. (2014), 'UPLC-Q/TOF MS standardized Chinese formula Xin-Ke-Shu for the treatment of atherosclerosis in a rabbit model', *Phytomedicine*, 21 (11), 1364-72.
- Luo C., Yang H., Tang C., Yao G., Kong L., He H., and Zhou Y. (2015), 'Kaempferol alleviates insulin resistance via hepatic IKK/NF-κB signal in type 2 diabetic rats', *International Immunopharmacology*, 28 (1), 744-50.
- Luquet S., Gaudel C., Holst D., Lopez-Soriano J., Jehl-Pietri C., Fredenrich A., and Grimaldi P. A. (2005), 'Roles of PPAR delta in lipid absorption and metabolism: a new target for the treatment of type 2 diabetes', *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* (*BBA*) - *Molecular Basis of Disease*, 1740 (2), 313-17.
- Müller R., Rieck M., and Müller-Brüsselbach S. (2008), 'Regulation of Cell Proliferation and Differentiation by PPAR', *PPAR Research*, 2008, 5.
- Ma J., Zhou Q., and Li H. (2017), 'Gut Microbiota and Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease: Insights on Mechanisms and Therapy', *Nutrients*, 9 (10), 1124.
- Ma Z., Yang Y., Di S., Feng X., Liu D., Jiang S., Hu W., Qin Z., Li Y., Lv J., Fan C., Yan X., and Li X. (2017), 'Pterostilbene exerts anticancer activity on non-small-cell lung cancer via activating endoplasmic reticulum stress', *Scientific Reports*, 7 (1), 8091.
- Mahady S. (2013), 'Therapies for Nonalcoholic Steatohepatitis', *Gastroenterology & Hepatology*, 9 (1), 40-42.
- Makki K., Froguel P., and Wolowczuk I. (2013), 'Adipose Tissue in Obesity-Related Inflammation and Insulin Resistance: Cells, Cytokines, and Chemokines', *ISRN Inflammation*, 2013, 12.

- Malhi H., Bronk S. F., Werneburg N. W., and Gores G. J. (2006), 'Free fatty acids induce JNK-dependent hepatocyte lipoapoptosis', *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 281 (17), 12093-101.
- Malinowski S. S. (2006), 'Nutritional and Metabolic Complications of Bariatric Surgery', *The American Journal of the Medical Sciences*, 331 (4), 219-25.
- Mao Y., Yu F., Wang J., Guo C., and Fan X. (2016), 'Autophagy: a new target for nonalcoholic fatty liver disease therapy', *Hepatic Medicine : Evidence and Research*, 8, 27-37.
- Martin G., Schoonjans K., Staels B., and Auwerx J. (1998), 'PPARγ activators improve glucose homeostasis by stimulating fatty acid uptake in the adipocytes', *Atherosclerosis*, 137, S75-S80.
- Martoni C. J., Ganopolsky J. G., Labbé A., and Prakash S. (2014), 'The human microbiome and bile acid metabolism: dysbiosis, dysmetabolism, disease and intervention AU - Jones, Mitchell L', *Expert Opinion on Biological Therapy*, 14 (4), 467-82.
- Massart J., Robin M. A., Noury F., Fautrel A., Lettéron P., Bado A., Eliat P. A., and Fromenty B. (2012), 'Pentoxifylline aggravates fatty liver in obese and diabetic ob/ob mice by increasing intestinal glucose absorption and activating hepatic lipogenesis', *British journal of pharmacology*, 165 (5), 1361-74.
- Matsumoto T., Kobayashi T., and Kamata K. (2007), 'Role of lysophosphatidylcholine (LPC) in atherosclerosis', *Current medicinal chemistry*, 14 (30), 3209-20.
- McCormack D. and McFadden D. (2012), 'Pterostilbene and cancer: current review', J Surg Res, 173 (2), e53-61.

- McCreight L. J., Bailey C. J., and Pearson E. R. (2016), 'Metformin and the gastrointestinal tract', *Diabetologia*, 59, 426-35.
- Metz H. E. and McGarry Houghton A. (2011), 'Insulin Receptor Substrate Regulation of Phosphoinositide 3-Kinase', *Clinical Cancer Research*, 17 (2), 206-11.
- Mirmiran P., Amirhamidi Z., Ejtahed H.-S., Bahadoran Z., and Azizi F. (2017), 'Relationship between Diet and Non-alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease: A Review Article', *Iranian Journal of Public Health*, 46 (8), 1007-17.
- Monsalve F. A., Pyarasani R. D., Delgado-Lopez F., and Moore-Carrasco R. (2013), 'Peroxisome Proliferator-Activated Receptor Targets for the Treatment of Metabolic Diseases', *Mediators of Inflammation*, 2013, 549627.
- Mujico J. R., Baccan G. C., Gheorghe A., Díaz L. E., and Marcos A. (2013), 'Changes in gut microbiota due to supplemented fatty acids in diet-induced obese mice', *British Journal of Nutrition*, 110 (4), 711-20.
- Murillo A. G., DiMarco D. M., and Fernandez M. L. (2016), 'The Potential of Non-Provitamin A Carotenoids for the Prevention and Treatment of Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease', *Biology*, 5 (4), 42.
- Musso G., Gambino R., and Cassader M. (2010), 'Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease from pathogenesis to management: an update', *Obesity Reviews*, 11 (6), 430-45.
- Nadeau B. A. and Conjeevaram H. (2017), 'The gut microbiome and nonalcoholic fatty liver disease', *Clinical Liver Disease*, 10 (5), 116-19.
- Nascimbeni F., Pais R., Bellentani S., Day C. P., Ratziu V., Loria P., and Lonardo A. (2013), 'From NAFLD in clinical practice to answers from guidelines', *Journal* of Hepatology, 59 (4), 859-71.

- Ni Y., Zhuge F., Nagashimada M., and Ota T. (2016), 'Novel Action of Carotenoids on Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease: Macrophage Polarization and Liver Homeostasis', *Nutrients*, 8 (7), 391.
- Nicholson J. K., Holmes E., Kinross J., Burcelin R., Gibson G., Jia W., and Pettersson S. (2012), 'Host-gut microbiota metabolic interactions', *Science*, 1223813.
- Nutakul W., Sobers H. S., Qiu P., Dong P., Decker E. A., McClements D. J., and Xiao H. (2011), 'Inhibitory Effects of Resveratrol and Pterostilbene on Human Colon Cancer Cells: A Side-by-Side Comparison', J Agric Food Chem, 59 (20), 10964-70.
- Oddy W. H., Herbison C. E., Jacoby P., Ambrosini G. L., O'Sullivan T. A., Ayonrinde O. T., Olynyk J. K., Black L. J., Beilin L. J., Mori T. A., Hands B. P., and Adams L. A. (2013), 'The Western Dietary Pattern Is Prospectively Associated With Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease in Adolescence', *The American Journal Of Gastroenterology*, 108, 778.
- Oh S., So R., Shida T., Matsuo T., Kim B., Akiyama K., Isobe T., Okamoto Y., Tanaka K., and Shoda J. (2017), 'High-Intensity Aerobic Exercise Improves Both Hepatic Fat Content and Stiffness in Sedentary Obese Men with Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease', *Scientific Reports*, 7, 43029.
- Olefsky J. M. (2000), 'Treatment of insulin resistance with peroxisome proliferator–activated receptor γ agonists', *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 106 (4), 467-72.
- Oliveira C. P. M. S., de Lima Sanches P., de Abreu-Silva E. O., and Marcadenti A. (2016), 'Nutrition and Physical Activity in Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease', *Journal of Diabetes Research*, 2016, 12.

- Oliveira C. P. M. S., Coelho A. M. M., Barbeiro H. V., Lima V. M. R., Soriano F., Ribeiro C., Molan N. A. T., Alves V. A. F., Souza H. P., Machado M. C. C., and Carrilho F. J. (2006), 'Liver mitochondrial dysfunction and oxidative stress in the pathogenesis of experimental nonalcoholic fatty liver disease', *Brazilian Journal of Medical and Biological Research*, 39, 189-94.
- Ozcan T., Akpinar-Bayizit A., Yilmaz-Ersan L., and Delikanli B. (2014), 'Phenolics in human health', *International Journal of chemical engineering and applications*, 5 (5), 393.
- Palomer X., Barroso E., Pizarro-Delgado J., Peña L., Botteri G., Zarei M., Aguilar D., Montori-Grau M., and Vázquez-Carrera M. (2018), 'PPARβ/δ: A Key Therapeutic Target in Metabolic Disorders', *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 19 (3), 913.
- Pang L., Liu K., Liu D., Lv F., Zang Y., Xie F., Yin J., Shi Y., Wang Y., and Chen D. (2018), 'Differential effects of reticulophagy and mitophagy on nonalcoholic fatty liver disease', *Cell Death & Disease*, 9 (2), 90.
- Pari L. and Satheesh M. A. (2006), 'Effect of pterostilbene on hepatic key enzymes of glucose metabolism in streptozotocin- and nicotinamide-induced diabetic rats', *Life Sciences*, 79 (7), 641-45.
- Paschos P. and Paletas K. (2009), 'Non alcoholic fatty liver disease and metabolic syndrome', *Hippokratia*, 13 (1), 9-19.
- Pastori D., Polimeni L., Baratta F., Pani A., Del Ben M., and Angelico F. (2015), 'The efficacy and safety of statins for the treatment of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease', *Digestive and Liver Disease*, 47 (1), 4-11.

- Paul S., Rimando A. M., Lee H. J., Ji Y., Reddy B. S., and Suh N. (2009), 'Anti-inflammatory action of pterostilbene is mediated through the p38 MAPK pathway in colon cancer cells', *Cancer Prev Res (Phila)*, 2 (7), 650-57.
- Pearson G., Robinson F., Beers Gibson T., Xu B.-e., Karandikar M., Berman K., and Cobb M. H. (2001), 'Mitogen-activated protein (MAP) kinase pathways: regulation and physiological functions', *Endocrine reviews*, 22 (2), 153-83.
- Perecko T., Drabikova K., Rackova L., Ciz M., Podborska M., Lojek A., Harmatha J., Smidrkal J., Nosal R., and Jancinova V. (2010), 'Molecular targets of the natural antioxidant pterostilbene: effect on protein kinase C, caspase-3 and apoptosis in human neutrophils in vitro', *Neuro Endocrinol Lett*, 31 Suppl 2, 84-90.
- Polyzos S. A., Kountouras J., and Mantzoros C. S. (2016), 'Adipokines in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease', *Metabolism Clinical and Experimental*, 65 (8), 1062-79.
- Postic C. and Girard J. (2008), 'Contribution of de novo fatty acid synthesis to hepatic steatosis and insulin resistance: lessons from genetically engineered mice', *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 118 (3), 829-38.
- Power S. E., O'Toole P. W., Stanton C., Ross R. P., and Fitzgerald G. F. (2014), 'Intestinal microbiota, diet and health', *British Journal of Nutrition*, 111 (3), 387-402.
- Proença A. R. G., Sertié R. A. L., Oliveira A. C., Campaãa A. B., Caminhotto R. O., Chimin P., and Lima F. B. (2014), 'New concepts in white adipose tissue physiology', *Brazilian Journal of Medical and Biological Research*, 47, 192-205.

- Rakhshandehroo M., Knoch B., Müller M., and Kersten S. (2010), 'Peroxisome Proliferator-Activated Receptor Alpha Target Genes', *PPAR Research*, 2010, 20.
- Rao A. V. and Agarwal S. (2000), 'Role of antioxidant lycopene in cancer and heart disease', *Journal of the American College of Nutrition*, 19 (5), 563-69.
- Rashid S., Curtis D. E., Garuti R., Anderson N. N., Bashmakov Y., Ho Y. K., Hammer R. E., Moon Y.-A., and Horton J. D. (2005), 'Decreased plasma cholesterol and hypersensitivity to statins in mice lacking Pcsk9', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 102 (15), 5374-79.
- Ravi Kanth V. V., Sasikala M., Sharma M., Rao P. N., and Reddy D. N. (2016), 'Genetics of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease: From susceptibility and nutrient interactions to management', *World Journal of Hepatology*, 8 (20), 827-37.
- Reginato M. J. and Lazar M. A. (1999), 'Mechanisms by which Thiazolidinediones Enhance Insulin Action', *Trends in Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 10 (1), 9-13.
- Ridlon J. M., Kang D.-J., and Hylemon P. B. (2006), 'Bile salt biotransformations by human intestinal bacteria', *Journal of Lipid Research*, 47 (2), 241-59.
- Rimando A. M., Kalt W., Magee J. B., Dewey J., and Ballington J. R. (2004),
 'Resveratrol, pterostilbene, and piceatannol in vaccinium berries', *J Agric Food Chem*, 52 (15), 4713-9.
- Rimando A. M., Cuendet M., Desmarchelier C., Mehta R. G., Pezzuto J. M., and Duke
 S. O. (2002), 'Cancer Chemopreventive and Antioxidant Activities of
 Pterostilbene, a Naturally Occurring Analogue of Resveratrol', *J Agric Food Chem*, 50 (12), 3453-57.

- Rio D. D., Rodriguez-Mateos A., Spencer J. P. E., Tognolini M., Borges G., and Crozier
 A. (2013), 'Dietary (Poly)phenolics in Human Health: Structures, Bioavailability, and Evidence of Protective Effects Against Chronic Diseases', *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling*, 18 (14), 1818-92.
- Rodriguez-Bonilla P., Lopez-Nicolas J. M., Mendez-Cazorla L., and Garcia-Carmona F. (2011), 'Development of a reversed phase high performance liquid chromatography method based on the use of cyclodextrins as mobile phase additives to determine pterostilbene in blueberries', *J Chromatogr B Analyt Technol Biomed Life Sci*, 879 (15-16), 1091-7.
- Rodriguez-Ramiro I., Vauzour D., and Minihane A. M. (2016), 'Polyphenols and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease: impact and mechanisms', *Proceedings of the Nutrition Society*, 75 (1), 47-60.
- Roupe K. A., Remsberg C. M., Yanez J. A., and Davies N. M. (2006), 'Pharmacometrics of stilbenes: seguing towards the clinic', *Curr Clin Pharmacol*, 1 (1), 81-101.
- Ruiz M. J., Fernández M., Picó Y., Mañes J., Asensi M., Carda C., Asensio G., and Estrela J. M. (2009), 'Dietary Administration of High Doses of Pterostilbene and Quercetin to Mice Is Not Toxic', *J Agric Food Chem*, 57 (8), 3180-86.
- Sanz P. (2008), 'AMP-activated protein kinase: structure and regulation', *Curr Protein Pept Sci*, 9 (5), 478-92.
- Sanz Y., Santacruz A., and Gauffin P. (2010), 'Gut microbiota in obesity and metabolic disorders', *Proceedings of the Nutrition Society*, 69 (3), 434-41.

- Satheesh M. A. and Pari L. (2006), 'The antioxidant role of pterostilbene in streptozotocin-nicotinamide-induced type 2 diabetes mellitus in Wistar rats', *Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology*, 58 (11), 1483-90.
- Schmitz G. and Ruebsaamen K. (2010), 'Metabolism and atherogenic disease association of lysophosphatidylcholine', *Atherosclerosis*, 208 (1), 10-18.
- Seif El-Din S. H., El-Lakkany N. M., El-Naggar A. A., Hammam O. A., Abd El-Latif H. A., Ain-Shoka A. A., and Ebeid F. A. (2015), 'Effects of rosuvastatin and/or β-carotene on non-alcoholic fatty liver in rats', *Research in pharmaceutical sciences*, 10 (4), 275-87.
- Serino M., Luche E., Gres S., Baylac A., Bergé M., Cenac C., Waget A., Klopp P., Iacovoni J., Klopp C., Mariette J., Bouchez O., Lluch J., Ouarné F., Monsan P., Valet P., Roques C., Amar J., Bouloumié A., Théodorou V., and Burcelin R. (2012), 'Metabolic adaptation to a high-fat diet is associated with a change in the gut microbiota', *Gut*, 61 (4), 543-53.
- Serviddio G., Bellanti F., and Vendemiale G. (2013), 'Free radical biology for medicine: learning from nonalcoholic fatty liver disease', *Free Radical Biology and Medicine*, 65, 952-68.
- Shang J., Chen L.-l., Xiao F.-x., Sun H., Ding H.-c., and Xiao H. (2008), 'Resveratrol improves non-alcoholic fatty liver disease by activating AMP-activated protein kinase', *Acta Pharmacologica Sinica*, 29, 698.
- Sheedfar F., Biase S. D., Koonen D., and Vinciguerra M. (2013), 'Liver diseases and aging: friends or foes?', *Aging Cell*, 12 (6), 950-54.

- Sherif Z. A., Saeed A., Ghavimi S., Nouraie S.-M., Laiyemo A. O., Brim H., and Ashktorab H. (2016), 'Global Epidemiology of Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease and Perspectives on US Minority Populations', *Digestive diseases and sciences*, 61 (5), 1214-25.
- Singer C., Stancu P., CoŞOveanu S., and Botu A. (2014), 'Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease in Children', *Current Health Sciences Journal*, 40 (3), 170-76.
- Sjöström L., Narbro K., Sjöström C. D., Karason K., Larsson B., Wedel H., Lystig T., Sullivan M., Bouchard C., Carlsson B., Bengtsson C., Dahlgren S., Gummesson A., Jacobson P., Karlsson J., Lindroos A.-K., Lönroth H., Näslund I., Olbers T., Stenlöf K., Torgerson J., Ågren G., and Carlsson L. M. S. (2007), 'Effects of Bariatric Surgery on Mortality in Swedish Obese Subjects', *New England Journal of Medicine*, 357 (8), 741-52.
- Son G., Kremer M., and Hines I. N. (2010), 'Contribution of gut bacteria to liver pathobiology', *Gastroenterology research and practice*, 2010, 453563.
- Song R. (2016), 'Mechanism of Metformin: A Tale of Two Sites', *Diabetes Care*, 39 (2), 187-89.
- Sozio M. S., Liangpunsakul S., and Crabb D. (2010), 'The role of lipid metabolism in the pathogenesis of alcoholic and nonalcoholic hepatic steatosis', *Semin Liver Dis*, 30 (4), 378-90.
- Stein L. L., Dong M. H., and Loomba R. (2009), 'Insulin sensitizers in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease and steatohepatitis: Current status', *Advances in Therapy*, 26 (10), 893.
- Stienstra R., Duval C., Müller M., and Kersten S. (2007), 'PPARs, Obesity, and Inflammation', *PPAR Research*, 2007, 10.

- Stivala L. A., Savio M., Carafoli F., Perucca P., Bianchi L., Maga G., Forti L., Pagnoni U. M., Albini A., Prosperi E., and Vannini V. (2001), 'Specific Structural Determinants Are Responsible for the Antioxidant Activity and the Cell Cycle Effects of Resveratrol', *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 276 (25), 22586-94.
- Suárez-García S., Caimari A., del Bas J. M., Suárez M., and Arola L. (2017), 'Serum lysophospholipid levels are altered in dyslipidemic hamsters', *Scientific Reports*, 7 (1), 10431.
- Surapaneni K. M. and Jainu M. (2014), 'Pioglitazone, quercetin and hydroxy citric acid effect on hepatic biomarkers in Non Alcoholic Steatohepatitis', *Pharmacognosy research*, 6 (2), 153-62.
- Suyavaran A., Ramachandran M., Ramamurthy C., Subastri A., Lokeswara Rao P., Babu P., and Thirunavukkarasu D. C. (2015), Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease – A Brief Insight into Pathogenesis and Review of Recent Reports on Therapeutic Targets (2) 1014.
- Suzuki A., Angulo P., Lymp J., St Sauver J., Muto A., Okada T., and Lindor K. (2005), 'Chronological development of elevated aminotransferases in a nonalcoholic population', *Hepatology*, 41 (1), 64-71.
- Tahrani A. A., Varughese G. I., Scarpello J. H., and Hanna F. W. F. (2007), 'Metformin, heart failure, and lactic acidosis: is metformin absolutely contraindicated?', *BMJ : British Medical Journal*, 335 (7618), 508-12.
- Tailleux A., Wouters K., and Staels B. (2012), 'Roles of PPARs in NAFLD: Potential therapeutic targets', *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular and Cell Biology of Lipids*, 1821 (5), 809-18.

- Takaki A., Kawai D., and Yamamoto K. (2013), 'Multiple Hits, Including Oxidative Stress, as Pathogenesis and Treatment Target in Non-Alcoholic Steatohepatitis (NASH)', *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 14 (10), 20704-28.
- Tarantino G. and Caputi A. (2011), 'JNKs, insulin resistance and inflammation: A possible link between NAFLD and coronary artery disease', World Journal of Gastroenterology : WJG, 17 (33), 3785-94.
- Temple J. L., Cordero P., Li J., Nguyen V., and Oben J. A. (2016), 'A Guide to Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease in Childhood and Adolescence', *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 17 (6), 947.
- Tilg H. and Moschen A. R. (2008), 'Inflammatory Mechanisms in the Regulation of Insulin Resistance', *Molecular Medicine*, 14 (3-4), 222-31.
- Trovato F. M., Martines G. F., and Catalano D. (2018), 'Addressing Western dietary pattern in obesity and NAFLD', *Nutrire*, 43 (1), 11.
- Tung Y.-C., Lin Y.-H., Chen H.-J., Chou S.-C., Cheng A.-C., Kalyanam N., Ho C.-T., and Pan M.-H. (2016), 'Piceatannol exerts anti-obesity effects in C57BL/6 mice through modulating adipogenic proteins and gut microbiota', *Molecules*, 21 (11), 1419.
- Utzschneider K. M. and Kahn S. E. (2006), 'The Role of Insulin Resistance in Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease', *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 91 (12), 4753-61.
- Venkatasamy V. V., Pericherla S., Manthuruthil S., Mishra S., and Hanno R. (2013), 'Effect of Physical activity on Insulin Resistance, Inflammation and Oxidative Stress in Diabetes Mellitus', *Journal of Clinical and Diagnostic Research : JCDR*, 7 (8), 1764-66.

- Videla L. A. and Pettinelli P. (2012), 'Misregulation of PPAR Functioning and Its Pathogenic Consequences Associated with Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease in Human Obesity', PPAR Research, 2012, 14.
- Vilar-Gomez E., Martinez-Perez Y., Calzadilla-Bertot L., Torres-Gonzalez A., Gra-Oramas B., Gonzalez-Fabian L., Friedman S. L., Diago M., and Romero-Gomez M. (2015), 'Weight Loss Through Lifestyle Modification Significantly Reduces Features of Nonalcoholic Steatohepatitis', *Gastroenterology*, 149 (2), 367-78.e5.
- Viollet B., Guigas B., Sanz Garcia N., Leclerc J., Foretz M., and Andreelli F. (2012), 'Cellular and molecular mechanisms of metformin: an overview', *Clinical Science (London, England : 1979)*, 122 (6), 253-70.
- Wang O., Liu J., Cheng Q., Guo X., Wang Y., Zhao L., Zhou F., and Ji B. (2015),
 'Effects of ferulic acid and γ-oryzanol on high-fat and high-fructose diet-induced metabolic syndrome in rats', *PLOS ONE*, 10 (2), e0118135-e35.
- Whalley S., Puvanachandra P., Desai A., and Kennedy H. (2007), 'Hepatology outpatient service provision in secondary care: a study of liver disease incidence and resource costs', *Clin Med*, 7 (2), 119-24.
- Wilkins T., Tadkod A., Hepburn I., and Schade R. R. (2013), 'Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: diagnosis and management', *Am Fam Physician*, 88 (1), 35-42.
- Wu Q. and Xiao H. (2014), 'Dynamic CGE Model and Simulation Analysis on the Impact of Citizenization of Rural Migrant Workers on the Labor and Capital Markets in China', *Discrete Dynamics in Nature and Society*, 2014, 8.

- Xiao J., Ho C. T., Liong E. C., Nanji A. A., Leung T. M., Lau T. Y. H., Fung M. L., and Tipoe G. L. (2014), 'Epigallocatechin gallate attenuates fibrosis, oxidative stress, and inflammation in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease rat model through TGF/SMAD, PI3 K/Akt/FoxO1, and NF-kappa B pathways', *European journal* of nutrition, 53 (1), 187-99.
- Xiao W.-h., Wang Y.-r., Hou W.-f., Xie C., Wang H.-n., Hong T.-p., and Gao H.-w. (2013), 'The Effects of Pioglitazone on Biochemical Markers of Bone Turnover in the Patients with Type 2 Diabetes', *International Journal of Endocrinology*, 2013, 290734.
- Xue E.-X., Lin J.-P., Zhang Y., Sheng S.-R., Liu H.-X., Zhou Y.-L., and Xu H. (2017),
 'Pterostilbene inhibits inflammation and ROS production in chondrocytes by activating Nrf2 pathway', *Oncotarget*, 8 (26), 41988-2000.
- Yang C.-Q., Shu L., Wang S., Wang J.-J., Zhou Y., Xuan Y.-J., and Wang S.-F. (2015),
 'Dietary Patterns Modulate the Risk of Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease in Chinese Adults', *Nutrients*, 7 (6), 4778-91.
- Yasutake K., Kohjima M., Kotoh K., Nakashima M., Nakamuta M., and Enjoji M. (2014), 'Dietary habits and behaviors associated with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease', *World Journal of Gastroenterology : WJG*, 20 (7), 1756-67.
- Yilmaz B., Sahin K., Bilen H., Bahcecioglu I. H., Bilir B., Ashraf S., Halazun K. J., and Kucuk O. (2015), 'Carotenoids and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease', *Hepatobiliary surgery and nutrition*, 4 (3), 161-71.
- Yoon M.-S. (2017), 'The Role of Mammalian Target of Rapamycin (mTOR) in Insulin Signaling', *Nutrients*, 9 (11), 1176.

- Younossi Z. M., Henry L., Stepanova M., Younossi Y., Racila A., Hunt S., and Beckerman R. (2016), 'The Economic and Clinical Burden of Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease in the United States', *Journal of Hepatology*, 64 (2), S502-S03.
- Younossi Z. M., Anstee Q. M., Marietti M., Hardy T., Henry L., Eslam M., George J., and Bugianesi E. (2017), 'Global burden of NAFLD and NASH: trends, predictions, risk factors and prevention', *Nature Reviews Gastroenterology* &Amp; Hepatology, 15, 11.
- Yu J., Marsh S., Hu J., Feng W., and Wu C. (2016), 'The Pathogenesis of Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease: Interplay between Diet, Gut Microbiota, and Genetic Background', *Gastroenterology Research and Practice*, 2016, 13.
- Zelber-Sagi S., Godos J., and Salomone F. (2016), 'Lifestyle changes for the treatment of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: a review of observational studies and intervention trials', *Therapeutic Advances in Gastroenterology*, 9 (3), 392-407.
- Zelber–Sagi S., Kessler A., Brazowsky E., Webb M., Lurie Y., Santo M., Leshno M., Blendis L., Halpern Z., and Oren R. (2006), 'A Double-Blind Randomized Placebo-Controlled Trial of Orlistat for the Treatment of Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease', *Clinical Gastroenterology and Hepatology*, 4 (5), 639-44.
- Zhang M. and Yang X.-J. (2016), 'Effects of a high fat diet on intestinal microbiota and gastrointestinal diseases', *World Journal of Gastroenterology*, 22 (40), 8905.
- Zhang N., Chu E. S. H., Zhang J., Li X., Liang Q., Chen J., Chen M., Teoh N., Farrell G., Sung J. J. Y., and Yu J. (2014), 'Peroxisome proliferator activated receptor alpha inhibits hepatocarcinogenesis through mediating NF-κB signaling pathway', *Oncotarget*, 5 (18), 8330-40.

- Zhang W. and Liu H. T. (2002), 'MAPK signal pathways in the regulation of cell proliferation in mammalian cells', *Cell Res*, 12 (1), 9-18.
- Zhang Y.-J., Gan R.-Y., Li S., Zhou Y., Li A.-N., Xu D.-P., and Li H.-B. (2015), 'Antioxidant Phytochemicals for the Prevention and Treatment of Chronic Diseases', *Molecules*, 20 (12), 19753.
- Zhu L., Baker S. S., Gill C., Liu W., Alkhouri R., Baker R. D., and Gill S. R. (2013), 'Characterization of gut microbiomes in nonalcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH) patients: A connection between endogenous alcohol and NASH', *Hepatology*, 57 (2), 601-09.
- Zook P. A. (2014), 'Chemopreventive Effects of Pterostilbene in Metastatic Prostate Cancer Cells', *PCOM Biomedical Studies Student Scholarship*, 84.